APTIAN PLANKTONIC FORAMINIFERAL BIOSTRATIGRAPHY AND MICROFACIES ANALYSES OF MUDURNU – NALLIHAN SEQUENCE (ANKARA, TURKEY)

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF NATURAL AND APPLIED SCIENCES OF MIDDLE EAST TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY

BY

DENIZ YAĞMUR KAYHAN

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN GEOLOGICAL ENGINEERING

JULY 2019

Approval of the thesis:

APTIAN PLANKTONIC FORAMINIFERAL BIOSTRATIGRAPHY AND MICROFACIES ANALYSES OF MUDURNU – NALLIHAN SEQUENCE (ANKARA, TURKEY)

submitted by **DENIZ YAĞMUR KAYHAN** in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of **Master of Science in Geological Engineering Department, Middle East Technical University** by,

Prof. Dr. Halil Kalıpçılar Dean, Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences	
Prof. Dr. Erdin Bozkurt Head of Department, Geological Engineering	
Prof. Dr. Sevinç Özkan Altıner Supervisor, Geological Engineering, METU	
Examining Committee Members:	
Prof. Dr. Muhittin Görmüş Geological Engineering, Ankara University	
Prof. Dr. Sevinç Özkan Altıner Geological Engineering, METU	
Assoc. Prof. Dr. Kaan Sayıt Geological Engineering, METU	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Fatma Toksoy Köksal Geological Engineering, METU	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Ayşe Özdemir Geophysical Engineering, Van Yüzüncü Yıl University	

Date: 17.07.2019

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

Name, Surname: Deniz Yağmur Kayhan

Signature:

ABSTRACT

APTIAN PLANKTONIC FORAMINIFERAL BIOSTRATIGRAPHY AND MICROFACIES ANALYSES OF MUDURNU – NALLIHAN SEQUENCE (ANKARA, TURKEY)

Kayhan, Deniz Yağmur Master of Science, Geological Engineering Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Sevinç Özkan Altıner

July 2019, 201 pages

The Mudurnu – Nallıhan Sequence that comprises the Upper Jurassic – Lower Cretaceous carbonate succession was cut by diabase dykes and intercalated with volcano-sedimentary rocks in the Nallıhan region, Ankara, Turkey. The sequence consists of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone. This study focuses on the high-resolution biostratigraphy and microfacies analyses of the Soğukçam Limestone widely exposed in the north of the Nallıhan town. For this purpose, the stratigraphic section was measured (94.73 m thick) and a total of 44 samples were collected from limestone, shale and diabase dyke.

By using planktonic foraminiferal bioevents, the following biozones were established in ascending order: *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Early Aptian), *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). Eight species of *Hedbergella*, three species of *Globigerinelloides*, and *Leupoldina cabri* were identified in the study. Only the presence of these r-mode opportunistic planktonic foraminifera, *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides*, in the studied samples indicates that eutrophic environmental conditions prevailed in the Aptian time in the studied region. The elongated chamber forms, such as *Hedbergella roblesae* and *Leupoldina cabri*, low-oxygen planktonic foraminifers suggests that the Oceanic

Anoxic Event 1a (the Selli Event) has possibly been recorded in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone of the studied sequence. In addition, small benthic foraminifera, radiolaria and *Cadosina* sp. were recorded through the measured section.

Based on both lithofacies analysis (determination of the depositional texture), and biofacies analysis (fossil assemblages), microfacies types were defined as MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone, MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packestone and MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone. In the light of the microfacies analyses, the depositional environments of the Aptian part of the Soğukçam Limestone were determined as toe of slope to deep water basin.

Keywords: Planktonic foraminifera, Biostratigraphy, Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone, Nallıhan/Ankara

MUDURNU – NALLIHAN SEKANSI'NDA (ANKARA, TÜRKİYE) APSİYEN PLANKTONİK FORAMİNİFER BİYOSTRATİGRAFİSİ VE MİKROFASİYES ANALİZLERİ

Kayhan, Deniz Yağmur Yüksek Lisans, Jeoloji Mühendisliği Tez Danışmanı: Prof. Dr. Sevinç Özkan Altıner

Temmuz 2019, 201 sayfa

Mudurnu - Nallıhan Sekansı, diyabaz dayklar tarafından kesilen ve Türkiye'de Nallıhan bölgesindeki volkanik-sedimanter kayaçlar ile ardalanmalı olan Üst Jura – Alt Kretase karbonat sekansını içermektedir. Bu sekans, Yosunlukbayırı Formasyonu ve Soğukçam Kireçtaşı'ndan oluşmaktadır. Bu çalışma, Nallıhan civarında yaygın olarak yayılım gösteren Soğukçam Kireçtaşı'nın yüksek çözünürlüklü biyostratigrafisine ve mikrofasiyes analizlerine odaklanmaktadır. Bu amaçla, 94.73 m kalınlığında bir stratigrafik kesit ölçülmüş olup, kireçtaşı, şeyl ve diyabaz dayktan toplamda 44 adet örnek toplanmıştır.

Planktonik foraminiferler kullanılarak, çalışılan istif boyunca *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Erken Apsiyen), *Leupoldina cabri* (Erken Geç Apsiyen) ve *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Geç Apsiyen) biyozonları tanımlanmıştır. Bu çalışmada, *Hedbergella*'ya ait sekiz tür, *Globigerinelloides*'e ait üç tür ve *Leupoldina cabri* tanımlanmıştır. Sadece *Hedbergella* ve *Globigerinelloides* gibi r-mod firsatçı planktonik foraminiferlerin örneklerde bulunması, Apsiyen'de çalışma bölgesinde, ötrofik çevre koşullarının hüküm sürdüğünü işaret etmektedir. *Hedbergella roblesae* ve *Leupoldina cabri* gibi uzatılmış çemberli, düşük oksijenli planktonik foraminiferler, incelenen sekansın *Leupoldina cabri* biyozonunda Okyanusal Anoksik Olay 1a (Selli Olayı)'nın

ÖΖ

muhtemel kaydını ortaya koymuştur. Ayrıca, küçük bentik foraminiferler, radyolaryalar ve *Cadosina* sp., ölçülü kesit boyunca gözlemlenmiştir.

Hem litofasiyes analizi hem de biyofasiyes analizine bağlı olarak mikrofasiyes tipleri MF-1: Radyolaryalı çamurtaşı / vaketaşı, MF-2: Planktonik foraminiferli ve radyolaryalı vaketaşı / istiftaşı ve MF-3: Planktonik foraminiferli çamurtaşı / vaketaşı olarak tanımlanmıştır Mikrofasiyes analizleri ışığında, Soğukçam Kireçtaşı'nın Apsiyen kısmının çökelme ortamları, yamaç kenarı – derin su havzası olarak belirlenmiştir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Planktonik foraminifer, Biyostratigrafi, Apsiyen, Soğukçam Kireçtaşı, Nallıhan/Ankara

To my family...

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Sevinç Özkan Altıner for her guidance, support, advices and patience. I would like to express my appreciation to Prof. Demir Altıner for his guidance, encouragement and support. Their lectures were very crucial for me while choosing this field of geology.

I would like to thank Assoc.Prof.Dr. Kaan Sayıt for his helps and patience.

I would like to thank our research assistants, Serdar Görkem Atasoy for his helps in fieldwork, and Gamze Tanık for responding my questions. In addition, I would like to thank the members of Stratigraphy, Sedimentology and Micropaleontology Research Group who helped me and answered my questions during my thesis work.

I would like to thank Orhan Karaman for preparing my thin section samples in Sample Preparation Laboratory, Gonca Alptekin for her helps in Analytical Chemistry Laboratory, and Cengiz Mehmet Tan and Serkan Yılmaz for taking SEM photography of my samples in Scanning Electron Microscopy Laboratory. I would like to thank Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit of METU for their financial support to this study with BAP-YLT-309-2018-3706 project no.

I would like to thank my dear friend and colleague Burçin Kavak for her mental support during my thesis.

At last but does not mean the least, I would like to express my grateful thanks to my father İbrahim Kayhan and my mother Nursabah Kayhan for their endless supports. I appreciate for their helps, emotional support and patience. Moreover, I would like to thank all parts of my family for their supports.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	v
ÖZ	vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	X
TABLE OF CONTENTS	xi
LIST OF TABLES	xiv
LIST OF FIGURES	xv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xix
CHAPTERS	
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Purpose and Scope	1
1.2. Geographical Setting	3
1.3. Methods of Study	4
1.4. Previous Works on the Mudurnu-Nallıhan Sequence	9
1.5. Regional Geological Setting	
2. STRATIGRAPHY	25
2.1. Lithostratigraphy	25
2.1.1. The Soğukçam Limestone	25
2.1.2. The Studied Section (The NY-Section)	27
2.2. Biostratigraphy	
2.2.1. Planktonic Foraminifera Biostratigraphy	
2.2.1.1. Globigerinelloides blowi Interval Zone	42
2.2.1.2. Leupoldina cabri Range Zone	43

2.2.1.3. Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Range Zone
3. MICROFACIES ANALYSES
3.1. Microfacies Types47
3.1.1. MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone
3.1.2. MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone 53
3.1.3. MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone
3.2. Depositional Environments
3.3. Mineral Contents
4. APTIAN PALEONTOLOGICAL DATA FOR THE GLOBAL BIOTIC AND PALEOCEANOGRAPHIC EVENTS
5. SYSTEMATIC TAXONOMY
5.1. Planktonic Foraminifera
5.2. Benthic Foraminifera109
5.3. Calcareous Dinoflagellates114
6. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION117
REFERENCES
APPENDICES149
A. Plates and Explanations
PLATE 1
PLATE 2151
PLATE 3153
PLATE 4155
PLATE 5157

PLATE 6159	
PLATE 7161	
PLATE 8163	
PLATE 9165	
PLATE 10168	
PLATE 11171	
PLATE 12173	
PLATE 13176	
PLATE 14178	
PLATE 15	
PLATE 16	
PLATE 17	
PLATE 18188	
PLATE 19190	
PLATE 20192	
PLATE 21194	
PLATE 22196	
PLATE 23198	
PLATE 24	

LIST OF TABLES

TABLES

Table 1.1. Applied washing methods for limestone samples (The best method is
highlighted)7
Table 1.2. Applied washing methods for shale samples (The best method is
highlighted)8
Table 2.1. Fossil range chart of the studied section
Table 2.2. Foraminifera biozones of the Mudurnu Trough and the Nallıhan area
between Valanginian and Aptian
Table 3.1. Microfacies types of the studied section from the Nallıhan area
Table 5.1. Morphological features of species of Genus Globigerinelloides that have
been defined in the study (represented in color), and species of Genus
Globigerinelloides that have not been defined, but used in comparison91
Table 5.2. Morphological features of species of Genus Hedbergella that has been
defined in the study (represented in color) and species of Genus Hedbergella that have
not been defined, but used in comparison104

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURES

Figure 1.1. A. Map of Turkey where the Nallıhan area is indicated (https://geology.com). B. Location map of the study area where the first and last points Figure 1.2. Correlations of Jurassic – Cretaceous units of the Northwestern Turkey. The vertical hatchings indicate gaps in the successions (modified from Altiner et al., Figure 1.3. Tectonic map of Turkey where the study area in Nallıhan was indicated as a red dot (modified after Okay & Tüysüz, 1999; Okay & Whitney, 2010)......19 Figure 1.4. Simplified tectonostratigraphic column of the Sakarya Zone (not to scale) (modified from Okay et al., 2008)......21 Figure 1.5. NALLI section in the Nallıhan area (JKky: Yosunlukbayırı Formation, Kks: Soğukçam Limestone) (The signed area indicate the extend of thesis field compared to Altiner et al (1991)) (modified from Altiner et al., 1991)......23 Figure 1.6. Tectono - stratgraphic development in Mudurnu Trough in Aptian time Figure 2.1. The geological map of the Nallıhan region where the location of the measured section was indicated (modified from Altiner et al., 1991).....27 Figure 2.2. Measured stratigraphic section (The NY-Section) of the Soğukçam Figure 2.3. A. Field photograph that represents the starting point of the study (NY-1) with indicated locations of first twelve samples of the study. B. Field photograph which includes the sampling points between NY-6 and NY-7 (NY-7S: shale level (3

Figure 2.4. A. Field photograph that shows A. The slump structure, and B. The location of samples that have been taken after 30 m lateral shift. B. Field photograph which contains the sampling points of limestone after 30 m lateral shift up to the last Figure 2.5. Correlation of the planktonic foraminifera zonations of several authors for the Late Barremian – Late Aptian interval containing this thesis study......41 Figure 3.1. Carbonate classification (The ones that were observed in the study have been indicated) (modified from Dunham, 1962)......48 Figure 3.2. Expanded carbonate classification of Dunham (1962) by Embry and Klovan (1971) (The ones that were observed in the study have been indicated)......49 Figure 3.3. Distribution of Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) in Facies Zones (FZ) of rimmed type carbonate platforms (A: evaporitic, B: brackish) (The defined SMF Type and FZ of the study have been indicated) (modified from Flügel, 2010)......50 Figure 3.4. Generalized distribution of microfacies types in different parts of a homoclinal carbonate ramp (The defined part of the carbonate ramp have been indicated) (modified from Flügel, 2010)......51 Figure 3.5. MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone. (4x) A) NY-1, B) NY-3, C) NY-6, D) NY-9; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera......53 Figure 3.6. MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone. (4x) A) NY-11, B) NY-28, C) Slump 1-2, D) NY-30; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera, s: sponge spicules......55 Figure 3.7. MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone. (4x) A) NY-20, B) NY-25, C) NY-38, D) NY-39; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera......57 Figure 3.8. Measured stratigraphic section (NY section) of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area with microfacies types (Shale samples: NY-5, NY-7S, NY-14; Diabase dyke sample: NY-7D).....60 Figure 3.9. Pyrite framboids that attached to the wall of planktonic foraminifera's chambers from sample Slump 1-3......63

Figure 3.10. Glauconite in sample NY-18. A: Analyser out image, B: Analyser in
image64
Figure 4.1. Cretaceous OAEs of the Mediterranean Tethys. Time scale after Hardenbol
et al. (1998). OAEs modified after Leckie et al. (2002) and Erba (2004). Planktonic
foraminiferal zones after Coccioni and Premoli Silva (1994), Premoli Silva and Sliter
(1994), Coccioni and Marsili (2004), and Premoli Silva and Verga (2004). Calcareous
nannofossils zones after Bralower et al. (1995) (Coccioni et al., 2006)68
Figure 4.2. Illustration of processes that lead to oceanic anoxic events (Weissert, 2000;
Jenkyns, 2003, 2010; Robinson et al., 2017)70
Figure 4.3. Suggested series of events leading to oceanic anoxic event (Jenkyns,
1999)71
Figure 4.4. Geological time scale from Barremian and Aptian containing planktonic
foraminiferal zones and stable carbon isotope values (Ogg et al., 2016)72
Figure 4.5. Organisms that were controlled by climate during the Selli Event.
Planktonic foraminifera: 1. Hedbergella infracretacea (pl.2, fig.g); 2. Hedbergella
luterbacheri (pl.2, fig.i); 3. Hedbergella occulta (pl.3, fig.c); 4. Hedbergella roblesae
(pl.4, fig.d); 5. Hedbergella similis (pl.4, fig.i); 6. Leupoldina cabri (pl.6, fig.e).
Radiolaria: 1. pl.9, fig.g; 2. pl.9, fig.k; 3. pl.9, fig.i; 4. pl.10, fig.a; 5. pl.10, fig.f; 6.
pl.10, fig.k73
Figure 4.6. Planktonic foraminifera based on their life-history strategies. r-mode
opportunists: 1. Globigerinelloides duboisi (pl.1, fig.d); 2. Hedbergella infracretacea
(pl.2, fig.g); 3. Hedbergella occulta (pl.3, fig.e); 4. Hedbergella luterbacheri (pl.2,
fig.i); 5. Hedbergella occulta (pl.3, fig.c); 6. Hedbergella sigali (pl.5, fig.g). r/K-mode
intermediate: 1. Ticinella primula, 2. Praeglobotruncana stephani, 3. Ticinella
raynaudi, 4. Praeglobotruncana delrioensis. K-mode specialists: 1.,4.
Marginotruncana marginata, 2.,5. Marginotruncana coronata, 3.,6. Globotruncana
linneiana (http://www.mikrotax.org/pforams/index.php?dir=pf_mesozoic)75

Figure 4.7. r-mode opportunist planktonic foraminifera. Hedbergella: 1. Hedbergella
excelsa (pl.2, fig.a); 2. Hedbergella infracretacea (pl.2, fig.g); 3. Hedbergella
luterbacheri (pl.2, fig.i); 4. Hedbergella occulta (pl.3, fig.c); 5. Hedbergella sigali
(pl.5, fig.g); 6. Hedbergella similis (pl.4, fig.i). Globigerinelloides: 1.,2.
Globigerinelloides duboisi (pl.1, figs.d,f); 3.,4. Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (pl.1,
figs.h,g)76
Figure 4.8. Stratigraphic distribution of planktonic foraminifers grouped according to
their inferred life strategy (modified from Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999)76
Figure 4.9. planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers. Leupoldina cabri:
1.,2.,3. pl.6, figs.d,e,b. <i>Hedbergella roblesae:</i> 1.,2.,3. pl.4, figs.d,b,c
Figure 4.10. Distribution (percentage curves) of the most abundant nannofossil taxa
that was counted in the Nallıhan area in Aptian (black shale levels were indicated)
(Özkan-Altıner, 1999)

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

FZ: Facies Zone
FO: First Occurrence
LO: Last Occurrence
MF: Microfacies
OAE: Oceanic Anoxic Event
OAE 1a: The Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (The Selli Event)
OAE 2: The Cenomanian – Turonian Oceanic Anoxic Event
SEM: Scanning Electron Microscopy
SMF: Standard Microfacies

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1. Purpose and Scope

The Mudurnu-Nallıhan Sequence is composed of Tithonian to Early Hauterivian – aged Yosunlukbayırı Formation and Hauterivian to Aptian – aged Soğukçam Limestone of the Kabalar Group in the Nallıhan area (Ankara, Turkey) (Altıner et al., 1991). The Soğukçam Limestone that is the main unit of this study was originally named by Altınlı (1973a, 1973b), and it was also previously studied by Altınlı (1976, 1977), Saner (1980), Altıner (1991), Altıner and Özkan (1991), Altıner et al. (1991), Özkan (1993a), Özkan-Altıner (1999) and Yılmaz et al. (2004) in the Nallıhan area. Toker (1976) defined this formation as the Nallıhan Formation. Altıner (1991) and Altıner and Özkan (1991) previously defined the biozone of the studied section as the *Hedbergella delrioensis – Hedbergella planispira – Leupoldina – Globigeinelloides* Zone. The one aim of this thesis is determining planktonic foraminiferal biozones in the Nallıhan area via micropaleontological data in detail.

Cretaceous time includes series of oceanic anoxic events (OAEs). The oceanic anoxic event 1a (the OAE 1a, the Selli Event) in Early Aptian (120 Ma) is one of them (Larson & Erba, 1999). Oceanic anoxic events were caused by series of events that started with high amount of CO₂ on the atmosphere and greenhouse effect (Schlanger and Jenkyns, 1976; Schlanger et al., 1981; Gerard & Dols, 1990; Larson, 1991a, 1991b; Tarduno et al., 1991; Barron et al., 1993; Jenkyns, 1999, 2003, 2010; Larson & Erba, 1999; Robinson et al., 2017). The reason of this increasing in CO₂ content in the Selli Event was determined as large igneous provinces in the Pacific Ocean which are the Ontong Java Plateau, the Manihiki Plateau and the Nova Canton Through (Larson, 1991a,

1991b; Bralower et al., 1997; Larson & Erba, 1999; Jones & Jenkyns, 2001; Wignall, 2001; Jahren, 2002; Tremolada et al., 2007). This OAE has important effects on organisms, such as planktonic foraminifera, radiolaria and nannofossils. For this reason, defining planktonic foraminiferal biostratigraphy and performing microfacies analysis of Aptian part of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area enable to observe the effects of the Selli Event. These are important in order to interpret the Early Cretaceous global and paleoceanographic events in the Nallihan area via micropaleontontological data. Because of the anoxia conditions during this interval by the OAE 1a (the Selli Event), r-mode opportunist forms, like Hedbergella and Globigerinelloides, dominated that interval (Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999). There are some hypotheses about planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers, such as Leupoldina cabri and Hedbergella roblesae, and their relation with the anoxic conditions (Coccioni et al., 2006; Kopaevich & Gorbachik, 2017). Moreover, minerals, such as glauconite and framboidal pyrite, have been found in some previous studies related with anoxic oceanic events (Bellanca et al., 2002; Michalik et al., 2008; Huck et al., 2010; Yılmaz et al., 2010; Hu et al., 2012; Pictet et al., 2015). Through the stratigraphic section of the study where the related observations were done have been reported in this thesis.

Consequently, the purposes of the study are obtaining and defining micropaleontological data, determining planktonic foraminiferal biozones in detail, observing morphological features of planktonic foraminifera that indicate presence of the Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (the Selli Event), and performing microfacies analyses on samples from the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area. In order to achieve these purposes, detailed literature survey, fieldworks and laboratory works were performed. The laboratory works of the study have contained both sample preparation, and thin section and washing sample analyses. During the investigation of washing samples, size fraction between $63 - 125 \mu m$ was chosen. The obtained results were compared to related previous works.

1.2. Geographical Setting

The study area of the thesis that is 158 km away from Ankara is located in north of the Nallıhan town, eastern slopes of the Naldere stream around the Nallıhan area (Figure 1.1). The geographical coordinates of starting point of the stratigraphic section are 40.239526 N and 31.344082 E.



Figure 1.1. A. Map of Turkey where the Nallıhan area is indicated (https://geology.com). B. Location map of the study area where the first and last points of the stratigraphic section were identified (https://earth.google.com).

1.3. Methods of Study

This study contains literature survey, fieldworks and laboratory works. Firstly, articles have been read in order to get information about both geology of the area, planktonic foraminiferal taxonomy, and global biotic and paleoceanographic events in Early Cretaceous. Then, field study has been carried out in the light of this information. In the fieldwork, a total of 44 rock samples were collected in 94.73 m thick measured section containing 40 limestone, 3 shale and 1 diabase dyke samples in the Nallıhan area. The sample intervals were generally around 2 - 3 meters. However, this interval was decreased in initial part of the section where more detailed study has been needed. Through the upper portion where there is slump structure, the sampling interval was increased.

In order to examine samples in the laboratory, thin sections were prepared from the collected samples in the Sample Preparation Laboratory of Middle East Technical University (METU) – Department of Geological Engineering. In this step, the aim is making micropaleontological, microfacies and mineralogical analyses in sedimentary rock samples, and mineralogical analyses in igneous rock sample under the microscope. In order to talk about micropaleontological analysis, planktonic foraminifera investigation in thin section samples have been done mainly under the of Premoli Silva guidance (2004)and Mikrotax and Verga (http://www.mikrotax.org/pforams/index.php?dir=pf_mesozoic). fossil Other assemblages of the study, such as benthic foraminifera and radiolaria, defined based on their definitions in Loeblich and Tappan (1988). Dunham's classification of carbonate rocks (1962) by Embry and Klovan (1971) and Flügel's Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) (2004) were used in microfacies analyses. Thin section photographs have been taken to represent the result of these analyses in the Marine Micropaleontology Laboratory of Department of Geological Engineering at METU.

For detailed micropaleontological analyses, washing samples have been prepared based on special techniques in literature. The main lithology of the study is composed of limestone. In these samples, both Knitter Method (Knitter, 1979) and Lirer Method (Lirer, 2000) were applied in order to find the best washing method (Table 1.1). The Knitter Method (1979) follows some procedure for crushed samples covered with 50% or 65% dilution of acetic acid (CH₃COOH) and chloroform in 1:1 ratio. While starting this method, limestone sample is crushed into at most pea-sized. Then, 20 g crushed samples are put into beaker, and 50% or 65% acetic acid is added to beaker up to 1 cm higher than samples. Next, chloroform in 1:1 ratio (20 ml chloroform for 20 g sample while testing) is added, and top is covered as barrier from air. Different time intervals (from 1 hour to 24 hours) are tried for different dilution (50% and 65% of acetic acid) to find the optimum solution (Table 1.1). After that, these samples are washed under tap water, rubbed and sieved with 425 µm, 250 µm, 125 µm and 63 µm sieves. 50% of acetic acid and 18 hours waiting time give the best solution in all options of the Knitter Method via observation of dried samples. However, clay sized sediments are attached to fossil content, and these lead to problems while observation of fossil under the microscope. Hence, pure water is used after rubbing, and this helps separation of clay particles from fossil content.

In the Lirer Method (2000), crushed samples are covered with 80% of acetic acid. Different from the Knitter Method (1979), chloroform is not used in this method. Similarly, beaker that contains samples and 80% dilution of acetic acid is covered as barrier from air. Various time durations (from 1 hour to 5 hours) are applied to the method, and these durations are not as much as the ones in the Knitter Method because of different concentration of solvent (Table 1.1). Then, samples are washed under tap water, rubbed and sieved with 425 μ m, 250 μ m, 125 μ m and 63 μ m sieves. After observation of dried samples under the microscope, this method cannot reach the optimum solution.

Finally, the Knitter Method with 50% dilution of acetic acid and 18 hours duration was determined as the best washing method for these limestone samples, and it applied

for 100 g samples with 100 ml chloroform in all limestone samples that have been collected from the study area.

In the Nallıhan area, three shale samples were collected from different levels. In these samples, standard H₂O₂ method is applied with 30% and 50% dilutions, firstly (Table 1.2). For this method, samples are crushed into pea-sized pieces, and they are placed into beaker. These samples are covered with 30% or 50% of H₂O₂ solution in 1:10 ratio (200 ml H₂O₂ solution for 20 g sample). After waiting for different time durations (from 1 day to 5 days), they are washed under tap water, rubbed and sieved with 425 μm, 250 μm, 125 μm and 63 μm sieves. They are dried and then observed under the microscope in order to find the most suitable method. However, the best washing method for shale samples has not been found with standard H₂O₂ method. Hence, the Knitter Method containing 50% diluted acetic acid (CH_3COOH) with chloroform (1:1) method was applied with different time durations (from 1 hour to 10 hours) (Table 1.2). The same procedure that was previously applied for limestone samples was used for shale samples. After testing, the dried samples were investigated under the microscope, and the best method was chosen as the Knitter Method with 50% dilution of acetic acid and 8 hours duration in shale samples. Then, it applied for 100 g samples with 100 ml chloroform in all shale samples that have been collected from the study area.

METHOD	SOLVENT TYPE	TIME
		DURATION
Knitter	50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform (1:1)$	1 hour
Knitter	50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform (1:1)$	4 hours
Knitter	50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform (1:1)$	12 hours
Knitter	50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform (1:1)$	18 hours
Knitter	50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform (1:1)$	24 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	1 hour
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	2 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	4 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	6 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	8 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	12 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	18 hours
Knitter	65% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	24 hours
Lirer	80% diluted CH ₃ COOH	1 hour
Lirer	80% diluted CH ₃ COOH	2 hours
Lirer	80% diluted CH ₃ COOH	5 hours

Table 1.1. Applied washing methods for limestone samples (The best method is highlighted).

SOLVENT TYPE	TIME DURATION
30% diluted H ₂ O ₂	1 day
30% diluted H ₂ O ₂	2 days
30% diluted H ₂ O ₂	5 days
50% diluted H ₂ O ₂	1 day
50% diluted H ₂ O ₂	2 days
50% diluted H ₂ O ₂	5 days
50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform$ (1:1)	1 hour
50% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	2 hours
50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform$ (1:1)	4 hours
50% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform (1:1)	6 hours
50% diluted CH ₃ COOH + chloroform $(1:1)$	8 hours
50% diluted $CH_3COOH + chloroform$ (1:1)	10 hours

Table 1.2. Applied washing methods for shale samples (The best method is highlighted).

After performing chosen washing methods on all sedimentary samples of the study in Analytical Chemistry Laboratory of Department of Geological Engineering at METU, the samples were examined under the microscope. At this step, the smallest fraction which is 63 μ m sieve (samples between 63 and 125 μ m) was chosen for this examination after investigating larger intervals. Planktonic foraminifera, benthic foraminifera and radiolaria were picked up from washing samples, and they put into holders. They have been identified and classified by using their morphological features as in thin section samples. Range of the fossils were determined via combining and comparing these washing samples with thin section samples. Next, photographs of these fossils have been taken at Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) Laboratory of METU – Department of Metallurgical and Materials Engineering.

1.4. Previous Works on the Mudurnu-Nallihan Sequence

In order to explain the Mudurnu – Nallihan Sequence, understanding the Jurassic – Lower Cretaceous rocks of the northwestern Anatolia is important which was previously studied by various authors. Granit and Tintant (1960) named the Lower Jurassic part of succession as Bayırköy Sandstone and Middle to Upper Jurassic overlying carbonates as the Yediler Limestone and the Bilecik Limestone in Bilecik -Mekece area. This Bilecik Limestone name was used in several studies for neritic carbonates, such as Altınlı (1965a, 1965b) in Bursa, Eroskay (1965) in Gölpazarı, Altınlı et al. (1970), Altınlı and Saner (1971), and Altınlı and Yetiş (1972) in Bilecik, Altınlı (1973a) in the Middle Sakarya Region, Gürpınar (1976) in Bilecik – İnegöl -Yenişehir, Saner (1980) in Göynük, and Genç et al. (1986) in İnegöl – Bursa – Pazaryeri, in Middle to Late Jurassic age (Figure 1.2). Furthermore, Saner (1978, 1980) in Geyve - Osmaneli - Gölpazarı - Taraklı, Yılmaz (1981) in the southern margin of the Sakarya Continent, and Genç (1986) in Uludağ – İznik, used the Bilecik Limestone name for shallow-marine sediments in the Middle Jurassic and Early Cretaceous. With respect to Saner (1980) and Yılmaz (1981), this Bilecik Limestone was overlaid by the Soğukçam Limestone (Figure 1.2). The Bilecik Limestone was used as group name as the Bilecik Group by Altiner et al. (1991) in Halilar (Edremit) and Bursa – Bilecik.

The Soğukçam Limestone which constitutes the main unit of this study is the younger unit of the Mudurnu – Nallıhan Sequence. It was originally named by Altınlı (1973a, 1973b) as the Soğukçam Formation in the Early Cretaceous in age, medium to thin bedded, whitish, micritic limestone with some cherty parts in the Soğukçam Village in Bolu. Saner (1980) and Yılmaz et al. (1981) observed the same lithology and used this formation name in Göynük and the southern margin of the Sakarya Continent, respectively. Saner (1980) also identified Middle to Upper Jurassic tuff and volcanoclastic sandstone and shale units as the Mudurnu Formation. The Lower Cretaceous Soğukçam Limestone was observed above the Mudurnu Formation (Figure 1.2). İnci et al. (1988) defined the Soğukçam Limestone as thin to thick bedded, light grey to brown, micritic, arenitic, cherty limestone, green sandstone and tuff layers in the Beypazarı area. Fourquin (1975) described the age of pelagic successions as between Oxfordian and Late Cretaceous in the Mudurnu area. Alkaya (1987) defined the age of the Soğukçam Limestone between Oxfordian – Berriasian based on ammonoids in the Beypazarı area. Its age was determined as from Late Jurassic to Early Cretaceous by studies of Kalafatçıoğlu and Uysallı (1964), and Varol and Kazancı (1981). The Soğukçam Limestone was also used in different studies, like Altınlı (1976, 1977) in Nallıhan, Saner (1980) in Nallıhan and Mudurnu, Yılmaz et al. (1981) in Abant – Dokurcum, Önal et al. (1988) in Çayırhan – Beypazarı, and Altıner et al. (1991) in Mudurnu – Nallıhan – Beypazarı, Bursa – Bilecik and Çerkeş. Toker (1976) defined this formation as the Nallıhan Formation in the Nallıhan area (Figure 1.2).

According to Toker (1976), only one measured section was not enough to explain the geological characteristics of the Nallıhan region. Hence, nineteen stratigraphic sections were measured, and Mesozoic and Cenozoic units were defined in this study. The Nallıhan Formation that was named by Toker (1976) contains biomicrite and micritic limestones at the basement. It continues with littoral and sub-neritic sediments including sandy micrites, dolomitic limestone, biomicrite and intrabiosparite that indicate pelagic limestone. Age of the Nallıhan Formation was defined between Tithonian – Albian. This formation extends in northeast - southeast direction laterally, and has 1400 m thickness. With respect to this study, relation between the Nallhan Formation and the underlying unit was not determined, but this formation was unconformable with Paleozoic formation through east. The Nallihan Formation was overlaid by Bozyaka Formation that has 1300 m thickness. Calpionella biozone (Tithonian), Calpionella, Tintinnopsella, Nannoconus biozones (Berriassian -Barremian), and Nannoconus biozone (Aptian - Albian) were determined within limestones. In order to explain the studied sequence from Lower Cretaceous parts of the study, massive limestones, cream-coloured to yellow limestone with light grey

parts and grey to beige-coloured biomicrite were observed in the Nallıhan Formation. Moreover, this interval contained radiolaria, sponge spicules, echinoidea, lamellibranchiate, ostracoda, *Textularia, Calpionella aplina* and *Calpionella elliptica* (Toker, 1976). To sum up, base of the Nallıhan Formation was unknown and the top part was faulted with Upper Cretaceous unit. Moreover, this formation was used as the synonym of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone (Altıner et al., 1991).

Önal et al. (1988) classified the Soğukçam Limestone in three different lithofacies from bottom to top as micritic limestone with chert, sandstone – shale alternation with tuff and massive limestone in Çayırhan, northwestern Ankara. Limestones started with carbonate mudstone and some carbonate wackestone, and continue through carbonate wackestone and carbonate packstone. They were white to grey coloured, moderate to thick bedded with some laminae. The fossil content is composed of *Hedbergella* sp., *Ticinella* sp., *Rotalipora* sp., radiolaria, ammonoid, belemnite and sponge spicule. In addition, Önal et al. (1988) defined the bottom parts as basin and the upper parts as deep shelf margin based on Wilson (1975) carbonate facies types.

Altıner et al. (1991)'s study contains the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone of the Kabalar Group in the Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence in the Nallıhan area. This study also includes data and observations from other locations where the Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence continues. These areas are Mudurnu, Beypazarı – Çayırhan, Aktaş (Gerede) and Doğdu (Çerkeş). The Nallıhan part of the sequence is composed of series of anticlines and synclines that trending in east – west direction and getting younger through north – south direction. Like Toker (1976)'s observation, basement was not observed in the area. South – verging tectonic slice was expressed in order to trend of structure. At south part, the Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence is observed as thrust over Paleocene-aged continental clastic units. At north, it has fault-controlled contact with Campanian – Maastrichtian-aged volcano-sedimentary sequence. The Yosunlukbayırı Formation which is not the part of this thesis is older unit of the Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence. In general, this formation is Tithonian to

Early Hauterivian in age, and its thickness is around 750 m in measured section in the Nallıhan area. It was fed by olistoliths and olistostromes of Callovian and Kimmeridgian carbonates of the Bursa-Bilecik Platform. Then, its depositional regime gets more stable after Berriasian. This formation is composed of wackestones, packstones and boundstones mostly with Lithocodium, brachiopod, belemnites, sponge, echinoid, Chitinoidella, Saccocoma and calpionellid. The overlying Soğukçam Limestone is from Hauterivian to Aptian in age. The thickness of this formation in stratigraphic section of the study is 720 m. Its lower part is composed of medium to thick-bedded, cream-coloured limestones with chert nodules and some mud pebbles, and olistoliths. The fossil content of this part is sponge spicules, echinoid, radiolaria, Nannoconus and planktonic foraminifera. Through the upwards, medium-bedded, micritic limestone was investigated which contains belemnites, ammonoites, brachiopods, Nannoconus and planktonic foraminifers. At the upper part of the Soğukçam Limestone which is the study area of the thesis, marl and limestone alternation was observed. Slump structures were also recognized, and diabase dyke cut across the units. The shale levels of the Soğukçam Limestone was defined as the anoxia level. Furthermore, Altiner et al. (1991) classified belemnites of the formation in species level. Planktonic and benthic foraminifers are defined especially in species level by Altiner (1991) and Altiner et al. (1991). With respect to Altiner et al. (1991), planktonic foraminifers of the studied section yield Late Hauterivian, Barremian and Aptian age. This formation has more stable regime. Slump, diabase dykes and levels with olistolith indicate tectonic activity in basin (Altıner et al., 1991). Based on Şengör and Yılmaz (1981), the slump structure in pelagic deposits of the Soğukçam Limestone indicated increase in submarine relief. Moreover, the Soğukçam Limestone resembles lithologically the Biancone and Maiolica Formations in the Umbria-Marche Region (Italy) (Altıner et al., 1991; Mekik et al., 1999).

Mekik et al. (1999) previously studied radiolarians from Tithonian – Berriasian deposits of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone of the Sakarya Continent in the northwestern Turkey. Good-preserved radiolarian-rich

faunas were obtained in the Soğukçam Limestone part of the study. Mekik et al. (1991) classified radiolarians in species level.

Özkan (1993a) studied calcareous nannofossils in the Nallıhan area. Based on this study, the Soğukçam Limestone starts with medium to thick bedded, nodular, cream coloured clayey limestone. This part contains echinoid fragment-bearing mudstone and wackestone, and planktonic foraminifera, radiolaria and *Nannoconus*-bearing mudstone and wackestone microfacies. Then, the formation continues with olistolith that include matrix with planktonic foraminifers and *Nannoconus*, and medium bedded, belemnite, ammonite, brachiopod, planktonic foraminifers and *Nannoconus*-bearing micritic limestone with a calciturbidite level. Through the upper part of the Soğukçam Limestone, alternation of limestone and marl, and micritic limestone that shows slump structures, and a diabase dyke cut across them. Black shale levels were observed in the study, and planktonic foraminifers become more abundant in upper layers. With a more detailed study, percentages of the abundant nannofossil taxa in Aptian part of the Soğukçam Limestone were defined via counting by Özkan (1993a). Through the black shale levels of the section, nannoconids are missing.

Özkan (1993b) presented calcareous nannofossil biostratigraphy of the Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence in Mudurnu, Çayırhan Beypazarı, Gerede and Çerkes that includes biozones and bioevents between the Tithonian and Valanginian-aged Yosunlukbayırı Formation and Soğukçam Limestone Formation. Özkan-Altıner (1996) studied calcareous nannofossils of the Soğukçam Limestone in the northwest Anatolia with defining five biozones between Valanginian and Aptian. In addition, three peaks related with abundance of nannoconids were identified via quantitative analysis. Özkan-Altıner (1999) worked on nannoconids from Tithonian to Aptian parts of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone in the northwestern Anatolia. The study area also contained the Nallıhan part of Ankara. Systematic taxonomy of nannoconus was performed via this study. The level of so-called nannoconid crisis (Erba, 1994) as an important decrease in nannoconid abundance was observed (Özkan-Altıner, 1999).

	Study		han
	This		Nall
		Market Control of Cont	çerkeş (çankırı)
	er et al. 191)		Aktaş (Gerede)
	Altine (19	020M01FM 020MCAM 020MCAM 040000FM 04000FM 04000FM 04000FM 04000FM	Mudarna- Naliñan Beypazari
		2 Socurcan unesstone Trisplander	Bursa- Bilecik
	Önal et al. (1988)		Çayırhan- Beypazarı
Image: constraint Tents	Saner (1980)	YENIEvzzk FAA FAA Faal	Nallihan
Image: state in the s	Toker (1976)	NUTRINOV	Nallihan
Image: state in the s	l Altırlı (1976, 1977		Nallihan
Image: Section Field Sectin Field Sectin Field Sectin Field Section Field Section Field Sec	Yilmaz et al (1981)	NOBINA ALIA SOCUNCAM LUMESTONE BILE CIX NULDI L MULDI L MULDI L MULDI L	Abant- Dokurcun
	Saner (1980)	VENIPAZAR SOGUKÇAM MUDURKU MUDURKU	Mudurnu
Image: Section of the sectio	Fourquin (1975)	Pelagic limestone Pelagic limestone and mol	Mudurnu
Image: section in the sectio	Genç et al. (1986)	altecik	Ineg0-Bursa Pazaryeri (Bilecit)
Image: state of the s	Genç (1986)	obrtee contestat Bitclik	Uludağ- İznik(Bursa)
Image: state	Yılmaz (1981)	vezitis-on sociure_am UMIESTONE BILECIK	Fourthern margin of Saloarya C.
Image Image <th< td=""><td>Saner (1980)</td><td>VENIEAZAR SOGUIKÇAM BA BALECIK LIMESTOKE</td><td>d Göynük</td></th<>	Saner (1980)	VENIEAZAR SOGUIKÇAM BA BALECIK LIMESTOKE	d Göynük
Image Attion Events Attion Events Attion Events Attion </td <td>(1978, 1980)</td> <td>LIMETONE</td> <td>- Gerpte-Damane Gölpazan-Tarak</td>	(1978, 1980)	LIMETONE	- Gerpte-Damane Gölpazan-Tarak
Attrality Attrality <t< td=""><td>Gürpınar (1976)</td><td></td><td>tri Blacck-Inegiti Yunişehir</td></t<>	Gürpınar (1976)		tri Blacck-Inegiti Yunişehir
Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount Amount	Altırlı (1973b)		ra Harlak-Manas (Soljukçam)
Turneria America <	(1973a)	VEZIGNARY FIN MASTONE BILECK UMASTONE	Middle Sakary Region
Imperiation of the second s	(1970), Altril & Sanar (1971), Altril & Yotis (1972)	VEZIRIANA Patrone	Bilecik
Image: Section of the section of t	Eroskay (1965)	VEZIBILION	Gölpazarı
Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Attinition Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact Interact <	Altırlı (1965)	NUTRICIAL AND A CONTRACTOR	Yenişehir (Bursa)
Image: Construction of the second s	Altırlı (1965)	all control of the second seco	inegöl (Bursa)
Image: Construction Construction Image: Construction Construc	Tintant (1960)		Bilecik Mekece
URASSIC CRETACEOUS		Cenomanian Cenomanian Aptian Barremian Hauterivian Pritonian Mitteriorian Mitteriorian Collovian Baljocian Baljocian Callovian	
		UNIADEL CRETACEOUS	


According to Y1lmaz et al. (2004), the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan and the Mudurnu sections includes marls and shales with some radiolaria and planktonic foraminifera at the bottom and planktonic foraminiferal, radiolarian wackestone/packstone facies at the top. Black shales were also observed in both sections. Stable carbon and oxygen isotope variations within cycles were represented. The Selli Event (the OAE 1a) equivalent level was defined, its record was supported by stable carbon and oxygen isotope data (Y1lmaz et al., 2004). The thickness of this level was found as 11 m in Nallıhan and 2 m in Mudurnu.

The Soğukçam Limestone that contains Barremian – Aptian, slope/basin pelagic carbonates in the Nallıhan, the Mudurnu and the Göynük areas were studied by Yılmaz (2008). These pelagic carbonate deposits cover the intra-continental Mudurnu Trough deposits (Önal et al., 1988; Altıner, 1991; Altıner et al., 1991; Koçyiğit et al., 1991).

Hu et al. (2012) studied transition from the Early Aptian OAE 1a to oceanic red bed 1 (ORB 1) in the Soğukçam Limestone in the Mudurnu area. The thickness of OAE 1a equivalent level is around 2.1 m. This level contained black shales and grey marlstone. This Selli Event equivalent level gives high total organic carbon (TOC) values ranging between 0.9 and 2.05%. Furthermore, both stable carbon and oxygen isotope analyses were performed. Based on carbon isotope analysis, negative carbon excursion followed by positive shift was defined at this black shale level. The study indicated the relation between rise in oxygen isotope record just before black shale level and warm climatic conditions. Decreasing and increasing trends were related with warm and cool climate cycles. After this level, oxygen isotope values mostly represented increase through ORB 1 which were in cool climates in late Aptian time.

1.5. Regional Geological Setting

Sengör and Yılmaz (1981) defined the evolution of Turkey with two phases as Palaeo-Tethyan and Neo-Tethyan. The mountain belts of Turkey result from continental collisions of two mega continents, Laurasia and Gondwana. Ketin (1966) defined Turkey in three tectonic units which are the Anatolides - Taurides, the Pontides and the Arabian Platform. At past, they were enclosed via oceans, but then, they were separated by sutures (Figure 1.3). The Pontides are in the northern branch of the Neo-Tethys. After closure of this ocean, the Pontides and the Anatolides were separated by the İzmir – Ankara – Erzincan Suture. The Pontides which have Laurasian affinities are in north of the İzmir - Ankara - Erzincan Suture. At Alpine orogeny, they were affected by thrust faulting and folding mechanisms (Okay, 2008). The Sakarya, the Istanbul and the Strandja Zones are the main tectonic units of the Pontides (Okay & Tüysüz, 1999). The Anatolides – Taurides indicate Gondwana affinities. However, they are separated from Gondwana via Neo-Tethys' southern branch. They comprise of the majority of the southern Turkey and separated from the Arabian Platform via Assyrian Suture (Okay, 2008). In addition, they contain Late Ordovician glacial deposits (Monod et al., 2003). The northernmost part of the Arabian Platform is in the southeast Anatolia. It was separated from the Anatolides - Taurides via Neo-Tethys' southern branch that is named by the Assyrian Suture after the closure of the Neo-Tethys (Şengör & Yılmaz, 1981) (Figure 1.3).

The study area in the Nallihan region, Ankara is located in the Sakarya Continent of Şengör and Yılmaz (1981), the Sakarya Zone of Okay (1989) and the Sakarya Composite Terrane of Göncüoğlu et al. (1997) in the Pontides (Figure 1.3). Based on Şengör and Yılmaz (1981), the Sakarya Continent was an island in the northern branch of Neo-Tethys which was represented by the Intra-Pontide, the Vardar, the İzmir-Ankara and the Ilgaz-Erzincan ophiolitic belts. According to Okay (2008), the Sakarya Zone terrane consists of elongate crustal ribbon between the Aegean in west and the Eastern Pontides in east. It is an east – west oriented continental fragment which is 1500 km long and 120 km wide. The Sakarya Zone is located between the İstanbul Zone, the Strandja Zone and the eastern Black Sea in north, and the Anatolide-Tauride Blocks in south (Okay & Whitney, 2010).



Figure 1.3. Tectonic map of Turkey where the study area in Nallıhan was indicated as a red dot (modified after Okay & Tüysüz, 1999; Okay & Whitney, 2010).

The Sakarya Zone starts with a complex basement. These crystalline basement can be separated as three types. The first one is the Variscan basement with high-grade metamorphism containing marble, metaperidotite, amphibolite and gneiss (Okay, 2008). This basement was only preserved in the easternmost part of the Sakarya Zone (Okay & Leven, 1996). This metamorphism was dated as Carboniferous (330-310 Ma) via dating zircon and monazite (Okay et al., 2006). The second basement is Paleozoic

granitoids with Devonian, Carboniferous and Permian crystallization ages (Okay et al., 2006; Topuz et al., 2007). This basement was unconformably overlain by sediments which are Jurassic or younger in age (Okay, 2008). The third one is the Karakaya Complex that is used for strongly deformed and metamorphosed Permian and Triassic orogenic series in the Pontides. Bingöl et al. (1975) firstly presented the Karakaya Formation name for feldspathic sandstone, conglomerate, quartzite, siltstone intercalated with radiolarian chert, mudstone and basalt from Biga Peninsula through Bilecik to Ankara. Then, Tekeli (1981) used the North Anatolian Belt name for orogenic rocks in pre-Jurassic age in the Pontides. Sengor et al. (1984) named the Karakaya Formation as the Karakaya Complex which is restricted to the Sakarya Zone of Okay (1989) or the Sakarya Composite Terrane (Göncüoğlu et al., 1997) in the Pontides. It is absent in the other parts of the Pontides and the Anatolide-Tauride Block (Okay & Göncüoğlu, 2004). The Karakaya Complex is divided into two as the Lower and the Upper Karakaya Complex. The Lower Karakaya Complex was previously mapped by different names, such as the Emir Formation (Akyürek et al., 1984) and the Tokat Group (Koçyiğit, 1987) in the Ankara Region, the Nilüfer Unit in the northwestern Anatolia (Okay et al., 1991). The Lower Karakaya Complex which is a low-grade metamorphic complex dominated by Permo-Triassic metabasite with phyllite and marble. The basement was overlain via thick, strongly deformed clastics and volcanoclastics with exotic blocks of Carboniferous and Permian radiolarian chert and limestone (Okay, 2008). This Upper Karakaya Complex contains several subunits. It includes thick arkositic sandstones in the northwestern Anatolia. In the Ankara Region, it has greywacke with exotic limestone blocks (Okay & Göncüoğlu, 2004). Their ages range between Permian and Late Triassic (Okay, 2008).

The basement was unconformably overlain by sedimentary and volcanic succession in Early Jurassic. This interval was represented by fluvial to shallow marine sandstone, conglomerate and shale in western side of the Sakarya Zone. Through the eastern part of the Sakarya Zone, volcanoclastics intercalation with sandstone was observed by Okay (2008). In Early and Middle Jurassic, granitic rocks were intruded into the basement rock in the Central Pontides (Yılmaz & Boztuğ, 1986). The Lower Jurassic clastics and volcanoclastics are overlain by the Upper Jurassic-Lower Cretaceous limestones (Altıner et al., 1991). These limestones are overlain by deep sea sandstones and shales (Okay, 2008) (Figure 1.4).



Figure 1.4. Simplified tectonostratigraphic column of the Sakarya Zone (not to scale) (modified from Okay et al., 2008).

The Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence in the Nallıhan area, Ankara is the main focus of this thesis study. The Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence exposed in north of Mudurnu and Nallıhan, south of Geyve-Dokurcum, southeast of İznik Lake, south of Aktaş, northwest of Beypazarı, and south and west of Çerkeş. It contains Dogger volcanic and volcanoclastic rocks, and Upper Dogger, Malm and Lower Cretaceous flysch-type lithologic units. The Upper Jurassic - Lower Cretaceous Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence includes anticlines and synclines trending in east - west direction. The Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence is composed of the Tithonian - Early Hauterivian aged Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Hauterivian – Aptian aged Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area (Figure 1.5). The Mudurnu-Nallıhan sequence is thrust over Paleocene-aged continental clastic units at south part. At north, it has fault-controlled contact with Campanian - Maastrichtian-aged volcano-sedimentary sequence. The Yosunlukbayırı Formation was fed by olistoliths and olistostromes of Callovian and Kimmeridgian carbonates of the Bursa-Bilecik Platform up to getting more stable depositional setting after Berriasian. The Soğukçam Limestone overlies the Yosunlukbayırı Formation. Its lower part is composed of medium to thick-bedded, cream-coloured limestones with chert nodules and some mud pebbles, and olistoliths. Through upwards, medium-bedded, micritic limestone continues. The study area of the thesis is in the upper part of the Soğukçam Limestone that consists of marl and limestone alternation (Figure 1.5). This formation has more stable regime. Slump, diabase dykes and levels with olistolith show tectonic activity in basin (Altiner et al., 1991). With respect to Şengör and Yılmaz (1981), the slump structure in pelagic deposits of the Soğukçam Limestone represents an increase in submarine relief. These slumps are frequently in Tithonian-Berriasian, and less common in Valanginian-Aptian. They go along with slope facies that is near fault controlled margins of Mudurnu and Doğdu Trough deposits (Koçyiğit et al., 1991). The Barremian-Aptian aged slope-basin pelagic deposits of the Soğukçam Limestone cover the intracontinental Mudurnu Trough deposits (Önal et al., 1988; Altiner, 1991; Altiner et al., 1991; Koçyiğit et al., 1991) which are related with a drowning event (Yılmaz, 2008) (Figure 1.6).



Figure 1.5. NALLI section in the Nallıhan area (JKky: Yosunlukbayırı Formation, Kks: Soğukçam Limestone) (The signed area indicate the extend of thesis field compared to Altıner et al. (1991)) (modified from Altıner et al., 1991).



Figure 1.6. Tectono - stratgraphic development in Mudurnu Trough in Aptian time (Koçyiğit et al., 1991).

CHAPTER 2

STRATIGRAPHY

2.1. Lithostratigraphy

2.1.1. The Soğukçam Limestone

The Nallıhan area is located in the northwestern Anatolia, Turkey. The Mudurnu – Nallıhan Sequence in the Nallıhan area is composed of the Kabalar Group's Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the overlying Soğukçam Limestone (Altıner et al., 1991) (Figure 2.1). The study area of the thesis contains the Early Cretaceous part of the Soğukçam Limestone.

The Yosunlukbayırı Formation is the older unit of the Mudurnu – Nallıhan Sequence in Nallıhan. It was used for yellow and green argillaceous limesones, detritic limestones and shales at the base, and medium to thick-bedded, bioturbated, yellow to grey limestones at the top by Altıner et al. (1991). This formation is limited by the Kurcaklıdere Formation at the base, and it was overlaid by the Soğukçam Limestone. The thickness of the formation is 750 m in the Nallıhan area. Its fossil content is composed of *Saccocoma*, belemnites, calpionellids and foraminifera. Its age was determined as Tithonian to Early Hauterivian. It was in an actively subsiding basin, and it was fed by olistoliths and olistostromes of the Callovian to Kimmeridgian carbonates of the Bursa – Bilecik platform. Its depositional regime gets more stable starting from Berriasian (Altıner et al., 1991).

The Soğukçam Limestone is the younger unit of the Mudurnu – Nallıhan Sequence in the Nallıhan area. It was firstly defined by Altınlı (1973a,b) as the Soğukçam

Formation in the Soğukcam Village, Bolu. This formation is composed of medium to thin-bedded, whitish, micritic limestone with some cherty parts as Early Cretaceous in age in the type locality (Altınlı, 1973a,b). In the Nallıhan area, the lower part of the formation contains medium to thick-bedded, cream coloured limestones with chert nodules and some mud pebbles, and olistoliths. It continues with medium-bedded micritic limestone, and marl – limestone alternation. The Kabalar Group's Soğukçam Limestone overlies the Yosunlukbayırı Formation in the Nallıhan area, and the thickness of this formation is 720 m. Its fossil content is composed of planktonic and benthic foraminifera, radiolaria, sponge spicules, ammonites, brachiopods, belemnites, echinoid fragments, and Nannoconus. The age of this formation was defined from Hauterivian to Aptian. The Soğukçam Limestone indicated the more stable depositional regime (Altiner et al., 1991). This formation was also observed by several authors in different localities in northwestern Turkey. Saner (1980) defined the same lithology in Göynük. Yılmaz et al. (1981) observed this formation in the southern margin of the Sakarya Continent. Inci et al. (1981) defined the Soğukçam Limestone in the Beypazarı area as thin to thick bedded, light grey to brown, micritic, arenitic, cherty limestone, green sandstone and tuff layers. In addition, Alkaya (1987) observed the formation in the Beypazarı area. Fourquin (1975) defined this formation as pelagic succession in the Mudurnu area instead of the Soğukçam Limestone. The age of the formation was determined as Late Jurassic to Early Cretaceous by Kalafatçıoğlu and Uysallı (1964), and Varol and Kazancı (1981). Furthermore, the Soğukçam Limestone was used in different studies, like Altınlı (1976, 1977) in Nallıhan, Saner (1980) in Nallıhan and Mudurnu, Yılmaz et al. (1981) in Abant -Dokurcum, Önal et al. (1988) in Çayırhan – Beypazarı, and Altıner et al. (1991) in Mudurnu – Nallıhan – Beypazarı, Bursa – Bilecik and Cerkes. Different from these studies, Toker (1976) defined the formation as the Nallıhan Formation in the Nallıhan area which is the synonym of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone (Altiner et al., 1991) (Figure 1.2).



Figure 2.1. The geological map of the Nallıhan region where the location of the measured section was indicated (modified from Altıner et al., 1991).

2.1.2. The Studied Section (The NY-Section)

In this study, 94.73 m thick measured stratigraphic section (the NY-Section) was taken. In this section, a total of 44 samples were collected through the sequence where the lithologic changes were recorded. They are composed of 40 limestone, 3 shale (NY-5, NY-7S and NY-14) and 1 diabase dyke (NY-7D) samples from the area. The sampling intervals are generally around 2 - 3 meters. However, these intervals are decreased in initial part of the section where more detailed studies have been needed, and some lithologies are not as thick as 2 m. The measured section from the Aptian part of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area is in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2. Measured stratigraphic section (The NY-Section) of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area.



Figure 2.2. continued.

The field study contains both measuring a stratigraphic section and taking samples through this section. The study was started just after a slump structure. Figure 2.3 shows the starting point of the study (NY-1) with indicated points of the first twelve samples (between NY-1 and NY-10). Altiner et al. (1991) defined lithology of the study interval as alternation of marls and limestones. With respect to observations, the main lithology of the studied area is composed of white to cream-coloured, medium to thin bedded limestones. Shale levels are observed in the lower part of the section (NY-5, NY-7S and NY-14) with alternation of limestones as in Altiner et al. (1991)'s study. Their thicknesses are very small compared to limestone levels. Shale level has 15 cm thickness in NY-5, 3 cm in NY-7S and 5 cm in NY-14. In NY-7D, a diabase dyke was observed that cut across limestone and shale levels (Figure 2.3).

The first slump structure was seen just before the measured section (Figure 2.3). The second slump structure that was also defined by Altıner et al. (1991) and Koçyiğit et al. (1991) observed after a thick limestone succession above limestone – shale alternation (between NY-15 and NY-28). The thickness of this structure was measured as 30 m, and three limestone samples were taken through this structure (Figure 2.4). These samples are Slump 1-3, Slump 1-2 and Slump 1-1 starting from the lower part of the section to upper part of it. Because of the structure, sampling intervals are comparatively large with respect to other parts of the measured section. After the slump, limestone succession continues with sample NY-29, and samples were taken in 2 -3 m intervals again. However, stratigraphic section was shifted 30 m laterally before NY-34 because of talus. This change is necessary in order to maintain measurement and sampling processes. These limestone samplings were continued up to sample NY-39 (Figure 2.4).



Figure 2.3. A. Field photograph that represents the starting point of the study (NY-1) with indicated locations of first twelve samples of the study. B. Field photograph which includes the sampling points between NY-6 and NY-7 (NY-7S: shale level (3 cm) and NY-7D: diabase dyke (5 cm) in measured section).



Figure 2.4. A. Field photograph that shows A. The slump structure, and B. The location of samples that have been taken after 30 m lateral shift. B. Field photograph which contains the sampling points of limestone after 30 m lateral shift up to the last sample of the study.

2.2. Biostratigraphy

The studied sequence is composed of planktonic and small benthic foraminifera, radiolaria, *Cadosina* sp. and ostracoda. In this study, planktonic foraminifera were studied in detail through washing samples and thin sections. They have been defined in species level. In addition, benthic foraminifera were studied through thin sections and washing samples, and they have been identified mostly in genus level. The range chart of the observed forms is in Table 2.1. The age of the section was defined as Aptian based on planktonic foraminifera biostratigraphy.

Г																														
				0	wi	boisi	reolensis		acea	ieri																				
CTENA	STEM	TAGE	ZONE	TAGE	APLE N	des blo	inp sap	des fer	celsa	fracret	terbaci	itra	culta	blesae	gali	nilis	iri						sp.	dae						
	S	S	BIG	SAN	inelloi	inelloi	inelloi	ella ex	ella inj	ella lu:	ella m	ella oc	ella ro	ella si	ella sii	na cab	na sp.	ia sp.	ia sp.	G	sp.	ospira	Ingmii	a sp.	n.	ър				
					obiger	obiger	obiger	adberg	edberg	adberg	edberg	adberg	adberg	adberg	edberg	upoldi	nticuli	odosar	xtulari	irillina	tellina	eandro	axoph	Idosino	diolari	tracoc	hinoid			
$\left \right $				NY - 39	19	19	19	He	He	He	Ť	ž	He	He	He	Le	Γe	No	Te	ς	Pa	М	At	8	-B	ő	ш			
				38															┛								┢			
				37																-			-	-						
				36																										
				35					_					_													┝┓			
				33																							┢			
			nsis	32																							\vdash			
			eo/e	31								-					-		T								\vdash			
			i.feri	30						-								_	_											
			9	29																										
				S - 1-1														-									╽╻			
				1-2											╋												╷╹			
					1-3											╋												┝┓		
							27										╉	╉												┼┸
				26			╞╹																				⊢			
				25			Т							T												T				
			NHIL				24					-					T		-										-	
						23						-									-					-				
	SNO	z				22																								
	ACE	AIP				21																								
	RET	A		20																										
	0			19																										
						18																								
				17																										
			cabr	16																							<u> </u>			
			L.6	15																										
						14										╉													┢	
				12										╉												-	┢			
				11																							-			
				10							┝┻																⊢			
				9		-																-				┛	┢			
				8										T												Т				
				7																										
				7S																										
				6																										
				5																										
				- 4							-								-						\mathbf{H}		├			
			iwi	2									\vdash	╉	╉			╞╋				┢┱┤		╞	╞╋	╞╋	+			
			S.blo	1								╞╋	\vdash	╉	╉			╞╋						╞╋	╞┼╋	╞╋	\vdash			
L			9				1																				1			

Table 2.1. Fossil range chart of the studied section.

2.2.1. Planktonic Foraminifera Biostratigraphy

Biozones of the measured sections from the Mudurnu Trough and the Nallıhan area were previously defined by Altıner (1991) and Altıner and Özkan (1991) based on the paleontological data (Table 2.2). Biozones of the Yosunlukbayırı Formation and the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area were named as the *Meandrospira favrei* Zone, the *Hedbergella sigali* Zone and the *Hedbergella delrioensis – Hedbergella planispira – Leupoldina – Globigerinelloides* Zone from older to younger part of the succession between Hauterivian and Aptian. The location which also contains this thesis study was defined as the *Hedbergella delrioensis – Hedbergella planispira – Leupoldina – Globigerinelloides* Zone. The zone was determined starting from the FO of *Globigerinelloides* up to the FO of *Globigerinelloides* algerianus in Mudurnu Trough that also contains the *Globuligerina hoterivica* Zone in Hauterivian and the *Globigerinelloides* algerianus Zone in Aptian (Altıner, 1991; Altıner & Özkan, 1991).

Table 2.2.	Foraminifera	biozones c	of the	Mudurnu	Trough	and th	e Nallıhan	area	between	Valangin	ian	
and Aptian.												

CHRONOSTRATIGRAPHY	MUDURNU TROUGH (Altıner, 1991)	NALLIHAN (Altıner & Özkan, 1991)				
Aptian	Globigerinelloides algerianus Hedbergella delrioensis – H.planispira Leupoldina - Globigerinelloides	Hedbergella delrioensis – H.planispira Leupoldina - Globigerinelloides				
Barremian	Hedbergella sigali	Hedbergella sigali				
Hautarivian	Globuligerina hoterivica	?				
Hauterivian	Meandrospira favrei	Meandrospira favrei ?				
Valanginian	Montsalevia salevensis					

Biozones are defined with respect to the first occurrence (FO) and the last occurrence (LO) of zonal marker planktonic foraminifera in this thesis. Through the measured stratigraphic section three planktonic foraminiferal biozones were identified which are the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. The succession has started with the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone up to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri* in sample NY-3. Next, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone was defined starting from the FO of *Leupoldina cabri* up to the LO of this form in sample NY-26. The *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone started by the LO of *Leupoldina cabri*, and this biozone continues through the end of the measured section.

Biozonal schemes that represent planktonic foraminifera zonation containing the study interval by several authors are shown in Figure 2.5. The publications which were used in this scheme have been chosen via defining the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone between the FO and LO of the zonal marker.

Erba et al. (1999) defined the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone starting from the FO of the form through the LO in Southern Alps, Italy. However, they defined the level where *Leupoldina cabri* observed abundant as "common occurrence" (Figure 2.5).

With respect to the study of Cobianchi et al. (1999), the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone named from the FO of the form through the FO of *Leupoldina cabri* while following the original description of Moullade (1974). They also defined the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone starting from the FO of it in Southern Italy (Figure 2.5).

Aguado et al. (1999) identified the *Blowiella blowi* Zone up to the FO of *Schackoina cabri*. Then, they used the *Schackoina cabri* Zone up to the FO of *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* that defined a starting of a biozone, and this zone last up to the FO of *Globigerinelloides algerianus* in southeast Spain (Figure 2.5).

Heldt et al. (2008) defined the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone from the FO of the form up to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri*, like Moullade (1974), based on the study in northcentral Tunisia. They use the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone as a total range zone instead of an acme zone of Premoli Silva and Verga (2004) because rare specimens of *Leupoldina cabri* were observed in that study. For this reason, this zone was determined between the FO and the LO of the form. The *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone was defined starting from the LO of *Leupoldina cabri* up to FO of *Globigerinelloides algerianus* (Figure 2.5).

Elkhazri et al. (2013) used a different biozone in their studies in Tunisia. They defined the *Globigerinelloides blowi* and the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone as in other studies. With respect to this publication, the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone last up to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri*, and the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone used from its FO to LO. Acme zone of the form was defined different from the other studies that was discussed in this part. Furthermore, they defined the *Hedbergella luterbacheri* Zone above the LO of *Leupoldina cabri* up to the FO of *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Figure 2.5).

Jozsa et al. (2016) defined the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone up to the LO of it. Between the FO of *Hedbergella luterbacheri* and the FO of *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis*, the *Hedbergella luterbacheri* Zone was named. Above this zone, the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone was determined by the study in Western Carpathians up to the FO of *Globigerinelloides barri* (Figure 2.5).

Moullade et al. (2015) used the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone up to the FO of the *Leupoldina cabri* similar to other studies in southeast France. Then, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone was named up to the FO of *Praehedbergella luterbacheri*, and above this zone, the *Praehedbergella luterbacheri* Zone was represented up to the FO of *Globigerielloides ferreolensis heptacameratus* that defined a starting of a biozone. After the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis ferreolensis heptacameratus* Zone was used between the FO of the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis ferreolensis* Zone was used between the FO of the zonal species and the FO of *Globigerinelloides barri* (Figure 2.5).

Ogg et al. (2016) defined the *Leupoldina cabri* (consistent) Zone between the *Leupoldina cabri* and the *Globigerinlloides ferreolensis* Zones different from the other publications (Figure 2.5).

Brovina (2017) presented the *Hedbergella ruka* and the *Hedbergella excelsa* Zones starting from their FOs between the *Blowiella blowi* and the *Leupoldina cabri* Zones different from other studies. The *Hedbergella luterbacheri* Zone was defined above the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone between the FO of *Hedbergella luterbacheri* and the FO of *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis*. Above this biozone, they named the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone by the FO of the zonal marker (Figure 2.5).

With respect to Coccioni et al. (2007), location of the Leupoldina cabri Zone has been changed in different studies whether it was defined starting from the FO of Leupoldina cabri or its acme zone. Hence, the difference in location of this zone in studies can be related with these two definitions of the Leupoldina cabri Zone. In this thesis, Leupoldina cabri was observed small in numbers in the measured section from the Nallıhan area. For this reason, the Leupoldina cabri Zone was determined starting from its FO up to the LO of the form based on the definition of this biozone. On the other hand, Premoli Silva and Verga (2004) defined this zone as an acme zone. However, this acme zone might not be defined in many studies. In addition, based on their definition, the Globigerinelloides blowi Zone extended up to the acme zone of Leupoldina cabri, but the Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone defined as starting from the LO of Leupoldina cabri. Actually, the LO of Leupoldina cabri does not have to be in the same level with the last point of the acme zone of Leupoldina cabri. Hence, using this acme zone might lead a problem while defining the planktonic foraminiferal zones in Aptian. Ogg et al. (2016) used both the Leupoldina cabri Zone and its consistent zone separately.

Erba et al. (1999)	G. ferreolen:	ТАЈ				L. cabri	ארג	A3			G. blowi	ЭТАЈ	
Cobianchi et al. (1999)	Sis			L. cabri			G. blowi						
Aguado et al. (1999)	G. alaerianus		G. ferreolensis				L. cabri		B. blowi				
Heldt et al. (2008)		G. ferreolensis				L. cabri			G. blowi				
Elkhazri et al. (2013)				G. ferreolensis		H. luterbacheri	L. cabri	G blowi			P. primare		
Jozsa et al. (2016)		G. barri	-	G. ferreolensis		H. luterbacheri	L. cabri						
Moullade et al. (2015)	G. algerianus	G. barri	G. ferreolensis ferreolensis	G. ferreolensis	heptacameratus	P. luterbacheri	L. cabri		G. blowi				
Ogg et al. (2016)	G. algerianus			G. ferreolensis		- and -	L. cubri (consistent)	L. cabri			e blowi	0.000	
Brovina (2017)	G. algerianus	G. barri	G. ferreolensis		-	' H. luterbacheri	L. cabri	G. blowi		H. excelsa	H. ruka		
This Study			G. ferreolensis			L. cabri				G. blowi	 		

Figure 2.5. Correlation of the planktonic foraminifera zonations of several authors for the Late Barremian – Late Aptian interval containing this study.

2.2.1.1. Globigerinelloides blowi Interval Zone

Author: Moullade, 1974

<u>Definition and Remarks</u>: Interval zone is starting from the FO of *Globigerinelloides* blowi to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri* (Moullade, 1974). The extension of this zone was defined as from the FO of *Globigerinelloides blowi* to the acme of *Leupoldina cabri* by Premoli Silva and Verga (2004). Because the measured section of the thesis has not contained the FO of the form, this zone was defined the beginning of the section up to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri* as Moullade (1974) definition of the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone.

The Globigerinelloides blowi Zone contains Globigerinelloides blowi, Globigerinelloides duboisi, Hedbergella occulta, Hedbergella sigali and Hedbergella similis in the study area.

With respect to Premoli Silva and Verga (2004), *Hedbergella primare, Guembelitria cenomana* and *Globigerinelloides aptiensis* are firstly appeared in lower part of the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone. Through the middle part of the zone, *Hedbergella occulta, Hedbergella excelsa, Hedbergella praetrocoidea, Hedbergella ruka, Hedbergella gorbachikae* and *Globigerinelloides maridalensis* start to be observed. Above them, *Globigerinelloides duboisi* firstly appear. In this zone, abundance and overall size of planktonic foraminifera increase along with the increase in number of species. The upper part of the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone is dominated by either clavate forms or leupoldinids that are alternated with globular-chambered forms. In addition, these species are recorded as prior of the Selli Event (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004).

<u>Stratigraphic Distribution</u>: The first two samples of the measured section (NY-1 and NY-2) defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone.

<u>Age:</u> Early Aptian (Bolli et al, 1985; Sliter, 1992), Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004).

2.2.1.2. Leupoldina cabri Range Zone

Author: Sigal, 1977

<u>Definition and Remarks</u>: The *Leupoldina cabri* Zone was firstly defined in the range of zonal marker (Sigal, 1977) which means this zone ranges between the FO and the LO of *Leupoldina cabri*. The definition of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone is used as an acme zone by Premoli Silva and Verga (2004). Because *Leupoldina cabri* is rare in samples of the stratigraphic section, Sigal (1977) definition of this zone was used in this thesis.

The Leupoldina cabri Zone includes Globigerinelloides blowi, Globigerinelloides duboisi, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis, Hedbergella excelsa, Hedbergella infracretacea, Hedbergella luterbacheri, Hedbergella mitra, Hedbergella occulta, Hedbergella roblesae, Hedbergella sigali, Hedbergella similis and Leupoldina cabri. As Moullade (1961) and Longoria (1974) defined, the FO of Globigerinelloides ferreolensis has seven chambers at the last whorl was observed in this zone. This zone contains the form with elongated chambers, like Hedbergella roblesae and Leupoldina cabri in the thesis study.

The zone was previously defined as *Schackoina cabri* Zone with synonym of *Leupoldina protuberans* Zone (Bolli et al., 1985). This zone is a total range zone that starts at the top of the Selli Event. However, there are rare specimens of *Leupoldina cabri* below the Selli Event, so the zone was extended down and includes the Selli Event (Erba at al., 1999; Premoli Silva et al., 1999). The definition of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone is used as an acme zone by Premoli Silva and Verga (2004).

The FOs of several species with clavate chambers within genera *Globigerinelloides* and *Hedbergella* are examined at base of *Leupoldina cabri* Zone in association of common, diversified leupoldinids. Moreover, the FO of medium-sized *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* and *Globigerinelloides praebarri* are in this zone. Moullade (1961) defined that firstly occurred *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* has seven chambers at the last whorl in the base of Gargasian, then eight to nine-chambered ones appeared through the end of Gargasian. The top of this zone is defined by the extinction of *Leupoldina cabri, Leupoldina pustulans pustulans, Caucasella hoterivica* and the last representative of *Gorbachikella* (Banner & Desai, 1988; Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004).

<u>Stratigraphic Distribution:</u> Samples between NY-3 (the FO of the form) and NY-26 (the LO of the form) assigned in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone.

Age: Early Late Aptian (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004).

2.2.1.3. Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Range Zone

Author: Sigal, 1977

<u>Definition and Remarks</u>: Range zone of *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* starting from the LO of *Leupoldina cabri* to the FO of *Globigerinelloides algerianus* (Sigal, 1977). However, only the starting level of the zone was defined in this study by the LO of *Leupoldina cabri*. *Globigerinelloides algerianus* was identified in the section, so end point of the zone has not been presented.

The last representatives of *Leupoldina* extincted at the base of the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. Even though Premoli Silva and Verga (2004) said that the forms with elongated chambers are not as common as the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, these forms were not observed in the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone of the stratigraphic section.

According to Premoli Silva and Verga (2004), abundance and size of species of *Globigerinelloides* and *Hedbergella* increase in the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. In lower and middle parts of the zone, the first thick-walled forms, like *Globigerinelloides barri* and *Hedbergella trocoidea* appear. The last representatives of genus *Leupoldina* extinct at the base of the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. Clavate forms are not as common as the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone.

Stratigraphic Distribution:

Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone is identified starting from sample NY-27 (after the LO of *Leupoldina cabri*) to the last sample of the section (sample NY-39).

Age: Late Aptian (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004).

CHAPTER 3

MICROFACIES ANALYSES

3.1. Microfacies Types

Depositional facies model is an important criteria that have been described by case studies of ancient and modern sediments. Facies Zones (FZ) are belts which have been defined based on sedimentological and biological changes across shelf – slope – basin. The Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) concept emerged from the identification of resemblance in composition and texture of limestones in different age from analogous environments. New ideas related with carbonate models started by "X-Y-Z model" of Irwin (1965). This concept was developed by Flügel (1972) via categorizing Late Triassic platform and reef carbonates with respect to texture and paleontology. Then, Wilson (1975) broadened the concept with 9 Standard Facies Zones (FZ) and 24 Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) for separating major facies belts of an idealized rimmed carbonate shelf. Flügel (2004) defined 10 Facies Zones (FZ) and 26 Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) for the rimmed carbonate platform (Figure 3.3). Moreover, Flügel (2004) emerged 30 Ramp Microfacies Types (RMF) (Figure 3.4) (Flügel, 2010).

While defining the SMF Types, some criteria are used. These are grain types, grain frequencies, grain associations, matrix types, depositional fabrics, depositional texture types and fossil contents. Some SMF Types are simply defined with respect to principal and dominant grains. For instance, limestones containing abundant aggregate grains indicate a specific SMF Type. On the other hand, some SMF Types are determined based on characteristic ecological groups, like abundance of planktonic microfossils and reef – building fossils. In addition, the SMF Types were

identified for a model describing sedimentation on rimmed carbonate shelf and warm water platform - reef environments in tropical latitudes. These SMF Types are based on water depth, topography and configuration of shelf. Also, the biggest contradiction occurs between the SMF Types and microfacies types of cold-water carbonates. Because of lack of aggregate grains and ooids, skeletal grain associations, skeletal mineralogy, weak cementation and texture, correlations between SMF Types and temperate, cool – water microfacies types are generally difficult (Flügel, 2010).

Firstly, carbonate rocks have been classified in order to define SMF Types. For carbonate classification, there are two important models by Dunham (1962) (Figure 3.1) and Folk (1959, 1962). Expanded carbonate classification model of Dunham (1962) by Embry and Klovan (1971) has been used in the study because Flügel (2010)'s key to the determination of SMF Types are according to this classification (Figure 3.2).

Original con	nponents not b			
(particles	Contains mud of clay and fin	Original components bound together at deposition. Intergrown		
Mud-su	pported	Grain-su	pported	skeletal material, lamination contrary to gravity or cavities
Less than 10% Grains	More than 10% Grains			floored by sediment, roofed over by organic material but too large to be interstices
Mudstone	Wackestone	Packstone	Grainstone	Boundstone

Figure 3.1. Carbonate classification (The ones that were observed in the study have been indicated) (modified from Dunham, 1962).

	origin	Autochthonous limestone original components organically bound during deposition										
				Greate	er than		Boundstone					
Less	than 10% >2	mm compon	ents	10% > comp	>2 mm onents							
Contains	lime mud (<0).02 mm)	No lime mud			By	By	By				
Mud su	pported			Matrix	>2 mm component	organisms which act as	which encrust	which build				
Less than 10% grains (>0.02 mm to <2 mm)	Greater than 10% grains	Gra	ain orted	supported	supported	barriers	and bind	a rigio framework				
Mudstone	Wackestone	Packstone	Grainstone	Floatstone	Rudstone	Bafflestone	Bindstone	Framestone				

Figure 3.2. Expanded carbonate classification of Dunham (1962) by Embry and Klovan (1971) (The ones that were observed in the study have been indicated).

After that, microfacies types of the Soğukçam Limestone have been defined for medium to thin bedded limestones containing pelagic content (planktonic foraminifera, radiolaria) with some benthic foraminifera, ostracoda and echinoids. While performing these, 40 limestone samples of the measured section were analysed. Because NY-5, NY-7S and NY-14 are shale samples, and NY-7D is a diabase dyke sample, these 4 samples are not the part of this microfacies analyses.



Figure 3.3. Distribution of Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) in Facies Zones (FZ) of rimmed type carbonate platforms (A: evaporitic, B: brackish) (The defined SMF Type and FZ of the study have been indicated) (modified from Flügel, 2010).



Figure 3.4. Generalized distribution of microfacies types in different parts of a homoclinal carbonate ramp (The defined part of the carbonate ramp have been indicated) (modified from Flügel, 2010).

3.1.1. MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone

MF-1 microfacies is mainly composed of radiolarian-dominated limestone with rare planktonic foraminifera, *Lenticulina* sp., *Nodosaria* sp., *Textularia* sp., *Spirillina* sp. *Meandrospira* sp., Ataxophragmiidae, *Cadosina* sp., and ostracoda within micrite. The microfacies MF-1 has been defined in lower part of the section in samples NY-1, NY-2, NY-3, NY-4, NY-6, NY-7, NY-8, NY-9 and NY-10 (Figure 3.5). The contents of some samples are less than 10%, like NY-1 and NY-6 which are defined as mudstone with respect to Dunham (1962), and Embry and Klovan (1971). On the other hand, some samples from this microfacies include fossil content higher than 10%, and they are mud-supported, such as NY-3 and NY-8, that are classified as wackestone.

Based on the Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) of Flügel (2010), the microfacies MF-1 can be classified as SMF 3-RAD (pelagic radiolarians mudstone / wackestone) that indicates FZ-1 (deep sea or cratonic deep-water basin) and FZ-3 (toe of slope). With respect to the Ramp Microfacies Types of Flügel (2010), this microfacies type can indicate the distal part of outer ramp of a homoclinal carbonate ramp. Organic limestone exceedingly rich in radiolaria; limestone with radiolaria (Malanotte Valley, Lombardei, Italy) (Cita et al., 1959), radiolarian wackestone to packstone of the Czajakowa Radiolarite Formation (Pieniny Klippen Belt, Western Carpathians) (Jozsa & Aubrecht, 2008), radiolarian-rich wackestone microfacies; microfacies with radiolarians associated with rare planktonic and benthic foraminifers of M'cherga Formation (northeastern Tunisia) (Elkhazri et al., 2013), microfacies 1: radiolarian microfacies of the Pons Formation (Sierra de los Organos, western Cuba) (Pszczolkowski et al., 2013), radiolarian wackestone and packstone with rare planktonic foraminifera of Dariyan Formation (southwestern Iran) (Yavari et al., 2017) might be similar microfacies in Aptian with MF-1 in this study.


Figure 3.5. MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone. (4x) A) NY-1, B) NY-3, C) NY-6, D) NY-9; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera.

3.1.2. MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone

MF-2 microfacies is pelagic limestone that is characterized by both planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria dominated wackestone to packstone. This microfacies type is defined mostly in the middle part of the section in samples NY-11, NY-12, NY-13, NY-15, NY-16, NY-17, NY-18, NY-27, NY-28, Slump 1-3, Slump 1-2, Slump 1-1, NY-29, NY-30, NY-31 and NY-32. The samples also contains rare *Lenticulina* sp., *Nodosaria* sp., *Textularia* sp., *Spirillina* sp. *Patellina* sp., *Meandrospira* sp., *Cadosina* sp., sponge spiculae, echinoid and ostracoda within micrite (Figure 3.6). Different from the microfacies MF-1, all samples of this microfacies types have fossil contents

higher that 10%. Even some of the samples are grain supported that are classified as packstone based on Dunham (1962), and Embry and Klovan (1971). Although radiolaria is the only dominant form of the microfacies MF-1, both planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria are dominant in the microfacies MF-2.

With respect to the Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) of Flügel (2010), the microfacies MF-2 can be classified as SMF-3 (pelagic mudstone / wackestone) that indicates FZ-1 (deep sea or cratonic deep-water basin) and FZ-3 (toe of slope). According to the Ramp Microfacies Types of Flügel (2010), this microfacies type can be defined from the distal outer ramp of a homoclinal carbonate ramp. Facies association C: Bioclastic wackestones and packstones containing radiolarians, planktonic foraminifers and sponge spicules of Hamada Formation (North-central Tunisia) (Heldt et al., 2008), radiolarian – foraminiferal wackestone of the Pieniny Limestone Formation (Pieniny Klippen Belt, Western Carpathians) (Jozsa & Aubrecht, 2008), MA-15: Wackestone and packstone with extremely abundant radiolaria, common planktonic foraminifera, and ostracods, and rare pelecypods and ammonites fragments (Sierra del Rosario, eastern Durango state, Mexico) (Nunez-Useche & Barragan, 2012), microfacies with abundant radiolarians and planktonic foraminifers of M'cherga Formation (northeastern Tunisia) (Elkhazri et al., 2013), microfacies 3: radiolarian-foraminiferal microfacies of the Pons Formation (Sierra de los Organos, western Cuba) (Pszczolkowski et al., 2013) might be similar microfacies in Aptian with MF-2 of the study.



Figure 3.6. MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone. (4x) A) NY-11, B) NY-28, C) Slump 1-2, D) NY-30; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera, s: sponge spicules.

3.1.3. MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone

Pelagic limestones in MF-3 microfacies are characterized by planktonic foraminiferadominated mudstone to wackestone within micrite. This microfacies type also contains rare radiolaira, *Lenticulina* sp., *Nodosaria* sp., *Textularia* sp., *Spirillina* sp. *Meandrospira* sp., Ataxophragmiidae, *Cadosina* sp, ostracoda and echinoid. MF-3 has been defined in the middle part of the section in samples NY-19, NY-20, NY-21, NY-22, NY-23, NY-24, NY-25 and NY-26, and in the upper part of the section in samples NY-33, NY-34, NY-35, NY-36, NY-37, NY-38, and NY-39 (Figure 3.7). Like the microfacies MF-2, planktonic foraminifera is the dominant form of the microfacies. The microfacies MF-2 is also radiolaria-rich, but MF-3 contains rare radiolaria. In addition, samples of the microfacies MF-3 are mud-supported, and some samples contains grains less than 10% which are defined as mudstone. There is no sample that are grain-supported and can be defined as packstone, like MF-2.

According to the Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) of Flügel (2010), the microfacies MF-3 can be classified as SMF 3-FOR (pelagic foraminifera mudstone / wackestone) that indicates FZ-1 (deep sea or cratonic deep-water basin) and FZ-3 (toe of slope). Moreover, this microfacies type can be defined from the distal part of outer ramp of a homoclinal carbonate ramp. Facies association A: Silty bioclastic wackestones and packstones containing planktonic, small benthic foraminifers and ostracods; Facies association B: Bioclastic to peloidal packstone containing planktonic, small benthic foraminifers and quartz grain; Facies association D: Mudstones containing planktonic, small benthic foraminifers and ostracods; Facies association E: Mudstones and bioclastic wackestones containing planktonic, small benthic foraminifers and ostracods of Hamada Formation (North-central Tunisia) (Heldt et al., 2008), MA-13: Dark, organic-rich wackestone and mudstone with sulphur minerals (Sierra del Rosario, eastern Durango state, Mexico) (Nunez-Useche & Barragan, 2012), wackestone with planktonic foraminifera; lime mudstone with planktonic foraminifera of Soğukçam Limestone (Mudurnu region, central Turkey) (Hu et al., 2012), microfacies with planktonic foraminifers, rare benthic foraminifers and rare spherical radiolarians of M'cherga Formation (northeastern Tunisia) (Elkhazri et al., 2013), microfacies 2: foraminiferal microfacies of the Pons Formation (Sierra de los Organos, western Cuba) (Pszczolkowski et al., 2013), wackestone facies dominated by planktonic foraminifera of Garau Formation (northwest of Zagros, Iran) (Ezampanah et al., 2013), biomicrite with planktonic foraminifera (planktonic foraminiferal mudstone) of the Parnica Formation (western Carpathians) (Jozsa et al., 2016), planktonic foraminifers wackestone of Dariyan Formation (southwestern Iran) (Yavari et al., 2017) might be similar microfacies in Aptian with MF-3 of the study.



Figure 3.7. MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone. (4x) A) NY-20, B) NY-25, C) NY-38, D) NY-39; r: radiolaria, pf: planktonic foraminifera.

3.2. Depositional Environments

The Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area is determined as deposited between toe of slope and deep-water basin with respect to Flügel (2004)'s rimmed type carbonate platforms due to the high planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria content of the pelagic limestones (Table 3.1). After applying microfacies analyses to limestone samples of the section, the Standard Microfacies Types of MF-1, MF-2 and MF-3 are defined as SMF 3-RAD, SMF-3 and SMF 3-FOR, respectively.

When the microfacies types are added to the measured section, this can be understood that the section from the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area starts with radiolaria dominated microfacies. The microfacies type of the level between NY-1 and NY-10 is defined as MF-1 (radiolarian mudstone / wackestone). The succession continues with both planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria-rich wackestone / packstone (MF-2) starting from NY-11 to NY-18. Next, radiolaria lost their dominance, and planktonic foraminifera-rich mudstone / wackestone (MF-3) was defined up to NY-26 which is the LO of low-oxygen form Leupoldina cabri. After that, both planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria-dominated MF-2 started to be observed with NY-27. This level equals to the starting point of the *Globigerinelloides* ferreolensis Zone in the area. The microfacies MF-2 continues up to NY-32. Then, again MF-3 maintains through the end of the stratigraphic section (Figure 3.8). The increase in abundance of planktonic foraminifera in the upper layers of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area was previously noted by Özkan (1993a). Altıner et al. (1991) said slump and diabase dykes that were also observed in this study indicate tectonic activity in basin in the Mudurnu - Nallıhan Sequence of the Nallıhan area. Based on Şengör and Yılmaz (1981), the slump structure in pelagic deposits of the Soğukçam Limestone indicated an increase in submarine relief.

Sample No	NY-1, NY-2, NY-3, NY-4, NY-6, NY-7, NY-8, NY-9, NY-10	NY-11, NY-12, NY- 13, NY-15, NY-16, NY-17, NY-18, NY-27, NY-28, Slump 1-3, Slump 1-2, NY-30, NY-31, NY-32, NY-31,	NY-19, NY-20, NY-21, NY-22, , NY-25, NY-24, NY-33, NY-36, NY-35, NY-36, NY-37, NY-38, NY-397, NY-38,
Facies Zone (FZ) (Flügel, 2010)	FZ-1, FZ-3	FZ-1, FZ-3	FZ-1, FZ-3
Standard Microfacies Types (SMF) (Flügel, 2010)	SMF 3-RAD	SMF-3	SMF 3-FOR
Features	Abundant radiolaria with rare planktonic foraminifera, <i>Lenticulina</i> sp., <i>Nodosaria</i> sp., <i>Textularia</i> sp., <i>Spirillina</i> sp., <i>Meandrospira</i> sp., <i>Cadosina</i> sp., Ataxophragmiidae and ostracoda	Abundant planktonic foraminifera and radiolaria with rare <i>Lenticulina</i> sp. <i>Nodosaria</i> sp., <i>Textularia</i> sp., <i>Spirillina</i> sp., <i>Patellina</i> sp., <i>Meandrospira</i> sp., <i>Cadosina</i> sp., sponge spicules, echinoid and ostracoda	Abundant planktonic foraminifera with rare radiolaria, <i>Lenticulina</i> sp., <i>Nodosaria</i> sp., <i>Textularia</i> sp., <i>Spirillina</i> sp., <i>Meandrospira</i> sp., <i>Cadoosina</i> sp., Ataxophragmiidae, echinoid and ostracoda
Definition	Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone	Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone	Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone
Microfacies Type	MF-1	MF-2	MF-3
Depositional Environment	Toe of slope to deep-water basin	Toe of slope to deep-water basin	Toe of slope to deep-water basin

Table 3.1. Microfacies types of the studied section from the Nallthan area.



Figure 3.8. Measured stratigraphic section (NY section) of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area with microfacies types (Shale samples: NY-5, NY-7S, NY-14; Diabase dyke sample: NY-7D).



Figure 3.8. continued.

3.3. Mineral Contents

Although the main purpose of this study is to establish the biostratigraphic zonation, the microfacies analysis has been carried out to define the depositional environment of the studied sequence. During the microfacies analysis, the presence of some important minerals, such as pyrite and glauconite, were also recorded. These minerals could be used for explanation of the global biotic and paleoceanographic event recorded in the studied samples.

Mineral that was thought as pyrite framboids are observed in the samples of measured section. Nevertheless, any chemical analysis has not been applied, so this observation just depends on the thin section analysis by the microscope. They have been observed in samples NY-2, NY-9, NY-12, NY-14, Slump 1-3 and Slump 1-2 in the section (Figure 3.9). There are some investigations of this mineral related with oceanic anoxic events of Cretaceous. Based on Yılmaz et al.'s (2010) study about OAE 2 (Cenomanian – Turonian Oceanic Anoxic Event) in the Sakarya Zone, pyrite framboids seems attached to the wall of planktonic foraminifera's chambers. Bellanca et al. (2002) also saw pyrite framboids in black shale that is from the upper part of the Selli equivalent interval in the Hybla Formation, northwestern Sicily. Hu et al. (2012) observed pyritized radiolaria in the Selli Event equivalent black shale level in the Mudurnu area.

In addition, glauconite has been observed in thin section samples of NY-18 (Figure 3.10), NY-22 and NY-25. This mineral was observed in other studies related with oceanic anoxic events. Hu et al. (2012) observed glauconite in silty black shale in the Mudurnu region of the northwestern Turkey. As results of carbon and oxygen isotope analyses, this black shale was found as in the Selli equivalent level with high TOC (Total organic carbon) values in Hu et al. (2012)'s study. Lehmann et al. (2012) observed glauconitic marl just above the Selli equivalent level at southern margin of the Lower Saxony Basin in the northern Germany. Based on Huck et al. (2010),

siliciclastic glauconite-rich sedimentary rocks alternation with more argillaceous intervals was in the Lower Aptian part of the Garschella Formation in the Subalpine Chains. Pictet et al. (2015) observed glauconite above the Selli Event equivalent level in Ardeche, France. With respect to the study of Michalik et al. (2008), glauconite grains were in black to dark brown clays in the Konhora Formation which was just below the Selli Level in the Pieniny Klippen Belt in Slovak Western Carpathians.



Figure 3.9. Pyrite framboids that attached to the wall of planktonic foraminifera's chambers from sample Slump 1-3.



Figure 3.10. Glauconite in sample NY-18. A: Analyser out image, B: Analyser in image.

The dyke sample (NY-7D) was examined under the microscope. Then, it has been defined having basaltic composition with aphanitic (fine grained) texture. The sample was altered. Moreover, plagioclase and olivine were observed, but they are not in their primary composition due to alteration. Chlorite was also recognized in the sample under the microscope. Any impact of metamorphism and deformation was not seen in the sample.

CHAPTER 4

APTIAN PALEONTOLOGICAL DATA FOR THE GLOBAL BIOTIC AND PALEOCEANOGRAPHIC EVENTS

A series of global events had been experienced in the Cretaceous time period (145 – 65 Ma). During that time, there were several intervals with low oxygen content in oceans. These short intervals are called as oceanic anoxic events (OAEs). Early Aptian (120 Ma) was characterized by one of these OAEs. This event is the OAE 1a (the Selli Event) (Figure 4.1). The duration of this event is around 1 m.y. (Larson & Erba, 1999). It was defined at the Maiolica and Marne a Fucoidi pelagic formations transitions in Umbria-Marche, central Italy (Wezel, 1985), and named as "Livello Selli" (Coccioni et al., 1987). This type locality contains organic matter-rich laminated black shales and radiolarian silts alternations. The thickness is between 1 and 3 m (Premoli Silva et al., 1999). In addition, the Selli Event equivalent level was named as "Niveau Goguel" in France (Breeheret, 1988).

The relation between huge amount of oceanic volcanism in Cretaceous and other geological anomalies of that time has been explained as a result of large igneous activities by Schlanger and Jenkyns (1976), Schlanger et al. (1981), Larson (1991a, 1991b), Tarduno et al. (1991), Larson and Erba (1999), Jenkyns (2010) and Robinson et al. (2017). Between these OAEs, the Selli Event was characterized by greenhouse climates which due to increase in CO₂ levels. The causes of this greenhouse condition can be related with the formation of large igneous provinces at that time. In the Pacific Ocean, the Ontong Java Plateau, the Manihiki Plateau and the Nova Canton Trough, between these two plateaus, characterized the Early Aptian time (Larson, 1991a, 1991b; Bralower et al., 1997; Larson & Erba, 1999; Jones & Jenkyns, 2001; Wignall, 2001; Jahren, 2002; Tremolada et al., 2007). This theory has been supported by radiometric and biostratigraphic dating in Larson and Erba (1991). Based on this, the



Figure 4.1. Cretaceous OAEs of the Mediterranean Tethys. Time scale after Hardenbol et al. (1998). OAEs modified after Leckie et al. (2002) and Erba (2004). Planktonic foraminiferal zones after Coccioni and Premoli Silva (1994), Premoli Silva and Sliter (1994), Coccioni and Marsili (2004), and Premoli Silva and Verga (2004). Calcareous nannofossils zones after Bralower et al. (1995) (Coccioni et al., 2006).

Ontong Java Plateau and the Manihiki Plateau were dated generally between 125 and 120 Ma which means this interval might indicate the onset of the Selli Event.

According to hypothesis, major control on Cretaceous climate is abundance of CO₂ on the atmosphere. For this reason, current model for oceanic anoxic events (OAEs) starts with CO₂ on the atmosphere that leads to greenhouse effect (Gerard & Dols, 1990; Barron et al., 1993; Jenkyns, 2003, 2010) (Figures 4.2 and 4.3). The effect of carbon release on OAEs might be explorable via carbon-isotope data as negative excursion. As a consequence of sources, like volcanism and methane, hydrates which are isotopically lighter than the ocean-atmosphere carbon reservoir, carbon-isotope data show negative excursion at the beginning of OAEs (Jahren & Arens, 1998; Opdyke et al., 1999; Jahren et al., 2001; Beerling et al., 2002) (Figure 4.4). The negative excursion in carbon-isotope values was generally found near the base of the Selli Event in several localities (Menegatti et al., 1998; Weissert & Erba, 2004; Kuhnt et al., 2011; Stein et al, 2011; Hu et al., 2012; Erba et al., 2016; Li et al, 2016). In addition, greenhouse warming which is onset of OAEs has other effects on increase in organic-carbon deposition (Schlanger & Jenkyns, 1976; Arthur & Schlanger, 1979; Jenkyns, 1980, 1999, 2010; Arthur & Sageman, 1994; Bralower et al., 1994, 1999; Menegatti et al., 1998; Leckie et al., 2002; Erba, 2004; Li et al., 2016; Robinson et al., 2017), such as stratification of restricted basin, nutrient delivering by run-off and wind-driven upwelling (Weissert, 1989; Caldeira & Rampino, 1991; Weissert et al., 1998; Weissert & Erba, 2004; Robinson et al., 2017). Furthermore, nutrience might be taken via the effect of alterations in basalts (Larson & Erba, 1999; Robinson et al., 2017). With the increase in fluvial nutrient flux in the ocean and upwelling by wind velocities, plankton productivity increases (Jenkyns, 1999, 2010). Other source of nutrients has been alteration of basalt via eruption of large igneous provinces. Then, deposition of black shales related with the OAEs resulted from productivity increase and expansion of oxygen-minimum zones. This burial of organic carbon shows positive excursion on carbon-isotope data with elimination of isotopically light inputs (Bralower et al., 1994; Menegatti et al., 1998; Jenkyns, 2010; Robinson et al., 2017).

This reversal in carbon-isotope data might be result from reversal of greenhouse conditions with terminating the OAEs. At the same time, nutrients depleted from the oceans. Consequently, productivity and carbon burial rate also declines with the end of OAEs (Jenkyns, 1999). However, there are some differences between this conceptual model and the Selli Event. In the OAE 1a, positive excursion on carbon-isotope data from black shale show continuous trend even after black shale deposition has been finished (Menegatti et al., 1998; Kuhnt et al., 2011; Stein et al., 2011; Hu et al., 2012; Li et al., 2016; Robinson et al., 2017) (Figure 4.4).



Figure 4.2. Illustration of processes that lead to oceanic anoxic events (Weissert, 2000; Jenkyns, 2003, 2010; Robinson et al., 2017).



Figure 4.3. Suggested series of events leading to oceanic anoxic event (Jenkyns, 1999).



Figure 4.4. Geological time scale from Barremian and Aptian containing planktonic foraminiferal zones and stable carbon isotope values (Ogg et al., 2016).

During the Selli Event (the OAE 1a), climate had control over some organisms. These developments can be seen on morphologies, abundances, diversities and distributions of organisms. These changes in organisms in Aptian, especially planktonic foraminifera, radiolaria and nannofossils (Figure 4.5), have been defined in different studies (Coccioni et al, 1987; Sliter, 1989, 1999; Altıner, 1991; Altıner et al., 1991; Coccioni et al., 1992; Bralower et al., 1993, 1994; Erba, 1994; Erbacher et al., 1996; BouDagher-Fadel et al., 1997; Erbacher & Thurow, 1997; Larson & Erba, 1999; Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999; Premoli Silva et al., 1999; Leckie et al., 2002; Moullade et al., 2002; Tremolada & Erba, 2002; Erba, 2004; Erba & Tremolada, 2004; Coccioni et al., 2006; Tremolada et al., 2007; de Gea et al., 2008; Heldt et al., 2008; Michalik et al, 2008; Kopaevich & Gorbachik, 2017).



Figure 4.5. Organisms that were controlled by climate during the Selli Event. Planktonic foraminifera: 1. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (pl.2, fig.g); 2. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (pl.2, fig.i); 3. *Hedbergella occulta* (pl.3, fig.c); 4. *Hedbergella roblesae* (pl.4, fig.d); 5. *Hedbergella similis* (pl.4, fig.i); 6. *Leupoldina cabri* (pl.6, fig.e). Radiolaria: 1. pl.9, fig.g; 2. pl.9, fig.k; 3. pl.9, fig.i; 4. pl.10, fig.a; 5. pl.10, fig.f; 6. pl.10, fig.k.

Planktonic foraminifera evolution in records of Cretaceous is composed of diversification and stasis periods. However, these intervals trends were interrupted by faunal turnover and brief extinctions. The first continuous diversification trend of Cretaceous was interrupted by a moderated turnover near the Selli Event in Aptian (Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999).

In general, organisms can be classified with respect to their life-history strategies or their reproductive potential as r-mode opportunists, K-mode specialists or r/K-mode intermediate (MacArthur & Wilson, 1967; Valentine, 1973). r-mode opportunists have high reproductive potential, and they inhabit more nutrient-rich waters close to eutrophic side of resource spectrum. K-mode specialists inhabit in highly stable and oligotrophic environments. Organisms that are between these two life-mode strategies are called as r/K-mode intermediate forms. They adapted to mesotrophic environments. The size of planktonic foraminifers is often related to life-history strategies of them (Hallock, 1985). For example, small foraminifers are mostly r-mode opportunists, and large foraminifers are generally K-mode specialists. In addition, rmode opportunistic planktonic foraminifers mostly have more simple morphology. Number of these species increase rapidly when nutrients get available. On the other hand, K-mode specialist planktonic foraminifers have more advance morphology (Caron & Homewood, 1983; Hallock et al., 1991) (Figure 4.6). Planktonic foraminiferal assemblages in the Selli Event equivalent level contain only r-mode opportunistic organisms between these life-history strategists' forms. These r-mode opportunistic forms are *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides* in this study. In species level, the recorded forms are Globigerinelloides blowi, Globigerinelloieds duboisi, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis, Hedbergella excelsa, Hedbergella infracretacea, Hedbergella luterbacheri, Hedbergella mitra, Hedbergella occulta, Hedbergella roblesae, Hedbergella sigali and Hedbergella similis (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.6. Planktonic foraminifera based on their life-history strategies. r-mode opportunists: 1. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (pl.1, fig.d); 2. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (pl.2, fig.g); 3. *Hedbergella occulta* (pl.3, fig.e); 4. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (pl.2, fig.i); 5. *Hedbergella occulta* (pl.3, fig.c); 6. *Hedbergella sigali* (pl.5, fig.g). r/K-mode intermediate: 1. *Ticinella primula*, 2. *Praeglobotruncana stephani*, 3. *Ticinella raynaudi*, 4. *Praeglobotruncana delrioensis*. K-mode specialists: 1.,4. *Marginotruncana marginata*, 2.,5. *Marginotruncana coronata*, 3.,6. *Globotruncana linneiana* (http://www.mikrotax.org/pforams/index.php?dir=pf_mesozoic).

In the study, *Hedbergella* is observed as the most abundant form of planktonic foraminifers. Even though, species of *Globigerinelloides* have been defined through the section, they are respectively small in numbers while comparing to species of *Hedbergella*. *Hedbergella* is the most opportunistic and cosmopolitan one between these two genera. *Globigerinelloides* is not as tolerant as them in variable conditions, like the OAE 1a (Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999). Even though *Hedbergella* inhabit more eutropic environments, *Globigerinelloides* lives through more mesotropic parts of water (Figure 4.7 and 4.8).



Figure 4.7. r-mode opportunist planktonic foraminifera. *Hedbergella:* 1. *Hedbergella excelsa* (pl.2, fig.a); 2. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (pl.2, fig.g); 3. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (pl.2, fig.i); 4. *Hedbergella occulta* (pl.3, fig.c); 5. *Hedbergella sigali* (pl.5, fig.g); 6. *Hedbergella similis* (pl.4, fig.i). *Globigerinelloides:* 1.,2. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (pl.1, figs.d,f); 3.,4. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (pl.1, figs.h,g).



Figure 4.8. Stratigraphic distribution of planktonic foraminifers grouped according to their inferred life strategy (modified from Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999).

Furthermore, the abundance of *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides* can be explained by weakening and elimination of thermocline and rise of nutricline at the time of the Selli Event in general. Because these both genera are r-mode opportunists, they inhabit more nutrient-rich waters in or near eutrophic environments. This trend of thermocline and nutricline might provide favourable conditions for them, so they can get relatively abundant during the Selli Event. These changes in thermocline and nutricline were previously studied by Erba (2004), but this study was related with phytoplankton changes in the latest Barremian – early Aptian in order to explain nannoconid crisis. Through the measured section, there is no K-mode opportunist forms because they cannot be adapted to extreme conditions, like the OAE 1a.

Moreover, at the beginning of Cretaceous, both *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides* have generally very small size and less abundant. Then, they increase in size and abundance, especially in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone with respect to Premoli Silva and Sliter (1999). This might be explained by the end of variable conditions, like the OAE 1a and passing from eutropic to more mesotropic conditions that also give possibilities for living of r/K-mode intermediate forms at the end of Aptian (Figure 4.8). The increase in relative abundance of *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides* is also clearly observed in this study after the sample NY-10. This information is obtained by the observation on washing samples without any quantitative analysis because there are huge differences in numbers between the amount of *Hedbergella* and *Globigerinelloides*.

Even though radiolaria are the dominant organisms in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone and the early part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, planktonic foraminifera become dominant and increase in abundance through the middle and late part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. This can be understood by the microfacies types of the study. The earliest samples of the section (between NY-1 – NY-10) are defined as MF-1 (Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone) in microfacies analyses that equals to the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone and the early part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone. Then, mostly the middle part of the study (between NY-11 – NY-18 and between NY-27 – NY-32) is defined as MF-2 (Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone) that is in the middle and late part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. Generally, microfacies type of the late part of the section (between NY-19 – NY-26 and between NY-33 - NY-39) is determined as MF-3 (Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone) which is around the late part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone. Moreover, the passing from MF-3 to MF-2 is observed in the same level of the LO of *Leupoldina cabri* and the boundary between the *Leupoldina cabri* and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zones.

In addition, planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers, like Hedbergella roblesae and Leupoldina cabri, have been found in deposition of organic layers of the study (in samples NY-3, NY-7S, NY-7, NY-8, NY-10, NY-11, NY-13, NY-14, NY-15, NY-16, NY-19, NY-23, NY-25 and NY-26) (Figure 4.9). Similar features were observed by Schlanger and Jenkyns (1976), Jenkyns (1980) and Coccioni et al. (2006), and deposition of organic layers which contain planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers record the oceanic anoxic events (OAEs) in Cretaceous according to them. Furthermore, Leupoldina cabri is named as low-oxygen form (Premoli Silva & Verga, 1999). There are different hypotheses about this morphologic characteristic. The first hypothesis is that planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers can be advantageous for environmental conditions. Because of these elongated chambers, surface per volume ratio increases which helps them to continue sufficient oxygen for metabolic needs. This one mainly focussed on water oxygenation and eutropic conditions. The second hypothesis is that water oxygenation is not the only component responsible for this morphological feature. Other physical, chemical and ecological factors, such as salinity, temperature, trace elements, type of food and productivity, can be related with this characteristic (Coccioni et al., 2006). The third hypothesis is that besides the elongated last chamber, thinning in shell wall support floating of the form in upper water layers that include oxygen sufficient to live (Kopaevich & Gorbachik, 2017). The first and third hypotheses are connected to advantageous morphological features of planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers to maintain their lives in anoxic conditions. However, the second hypothesis emphasize other environmental conditions during OAEs. Even though anoxia is seen as the most important factor during OAEs, increase in CO₂ which is an important effect that trigger greenhouse effects and anoxic conditions might also be responsible for this morphology. Also, methane hydrates and different sources of nutrients might have some connection with chamber elongation in the last whorl.



Figure 4.9. Planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers. *Leupoldina cabri*: 1.,2.,3. pl.6, figs.d,e,b. *Hedbergella roblesae*: 1.,2.,3. pl.4, figs.d,b,c.

The number of species in other words, diversity, is respectively low in Aptian near the Selli Event equivalent levels because of the environment conditions that give opportunities to live only for r-mode opportunist and low-oxygen planktonic foraminifera. This study contains 12 planktonic foraminiferal species from 3 genera. The previous study of Altıner (1991) and Altıner et al. (1991) contains 9 species in the same area. To give examples, Cobianchi et al. (1999) identified 21 planktonic foraminiferal species in the southern Italy in Early and Late Aptian, Elkhazri et al. (2013) observed 15 different species of planktonic foraminifera in Aptian in Tunisia, and Moullade et al. (2015) determined 12 species in *Leupoldina cabri, Hedbergella luterbacheri, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis heptacameratus and Globig erinelloides ferreolensis ferreolensis Zones* in the southeast France.

Another important biotic event in Aptian is *Globigerinelloides* crisis. This event has been observed by several authors, Coccioni et al. (1992), Coccioni and Premoli Silva (1994), Cobianchi et al. (1997, 1999), and Luciani et al. (2001, 2006) at the top of *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone or the base of *Leupoldina cabri* Zone. During this interval, species of *Globigerinelloides* were defined as absent or very rare by these authors. This crisis was named as *Globigerinelloides* eclipse. Through the measured section of the thesis, *Globigerinelloides* was recorded relatively rare with respect to *Hedbergella*. Since no appearent changes related with the abundance of

Globigerineollides was recorded through the section, *Globigerinelloides* eclipse has not been clearly defined in this study.

Radiolaria are very abundant in the measured section. Hence, they were represented in the thesis, but they have been classified in class level (Plates 9, 10, 23 and 24). They are the dominant organism in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone and the early part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone of planktonic foraminifera in the section. Through the middle and late part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, both radiolarian and planktonic foraminifera are dominant. Even though they have been observed in the late part of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, they are not as dominant as other parts of the section. The similar thing was defined by Coccioni et al. (1989), Sliter (1989), Bralower et al. (1993, 1994) as radiolarian-rich shales, and Premoli Silva et al. (1999) as abundance of radiolarian-rich layers through the Selli Event in the Cismon section in the northeastern Italy.

Nannofossils are another fossil assemblages that are affected by the anoxic conditions with nannoconid crisis. Even though they are not the main component of the study, they are important to explain the effects of the Selli Event on organisms in Aptian time. They were explained by an example on phytoplankton changes between the latest Barremian and early Aptian from the study of Erba (2004). Narrow-canal nannoconids inhabited lower photic zone which are the heaviest forms, and wide-canal nannoconids lived in intermediate photic zone that are smaller and lighter than narrow-canal ones. In addition, coccoliths inhabited upper photic zone at the same time. In the latest Barremian (124 - 121.5 Ma), narrow-canal nannoconids are the dominant ones. Through the CMO (Magnetic Chron) (121 - 120.5 Ma) nannoconids abundance decreased, and wide-canal nannoconids were dominant ones. The reason of that is explained by weakening of thermocline due to the initial warming in intermediate waters the Ontong Java Plateau, the Manihiki Plateau and the Nova Canton Through. At the same time, coccolith abundance increased. At onset of the Selli Event (121 Ma), coccoliths, dinoflagellates and cyanobacteria were dominant organisms. By large

igneous provinces, thermocline firstly weakened, then eliminated (Erba, 2004). Moreover, *Assipetra* and *Rucinolithus* which are nannoliths were abundant at that time (Tremolada & Erba, 2002; Erba, 2004; Erba & Tremolada, 2004; Tremolada et al., 2007). The nannoconid crisis is an example of Lazarus effect which means they returned after more appropriate conditions, like restoration of thermocline and deepening of nutricline (Flessa & Jablonski, 1983). Nevertheless, in spite of more suitable conditions, they did not reach their abundance, like before the Selli Event (Erba, 1994; Leckie et al., 2002; Erba & Tremolada, 2004).

In addition, when the data of this thesis and Özkan (1993a) are compared based on Altıner et al. (1991)'s stratigraphic section in the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area, three very thin black shale levels of these two studies might be seen in the similar levels. The shale levels in Özkan (1993a)'s study (samples 4C(M), 4D(M) and 4E(M)) were indicated in Figure 4.10. The black shale levels in this study are in samples NY-5, NY-7S and NY-14. Özkan (1993a) observed absence of nannoconids in three black shale levels that might indicate the nannoconid crisis which is an important effect of the Selli Event (Figure 4.10). In this thesis study, *Hedbergella roblesae*, which is r-mode opportunist and chamber elongated form, is only identified in last two black shale levels (samples NY-7S and NY-14) in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone. Based on the hypotheses about the planktonic foraminifera with elongated chambers and the OAE 1a by Coccioni et al. (2006) and Kopaevich and Gorbachik (2017), and the observations of black shale deposition, chamber elongated form and absence of nannoconid in the same levels in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone can support a probable indication of the OAE 1a in the section around the samples NY-7S and NY-14.



Figure 4.10. Distribution (percentage curves) of the most abundant nannofossil taxa that was counted in the Nallıhan area in Aptian (black shale levels were indicated) (Özkan-Altıner, 1999).

CHAPTER 5

SYSTEMATIC TAXONOMY

In the studied samples, planktonic foraminifers, small benthic foraminifers, radiolaria and ostracods have been observed under the microscopes. The purpose is defining them via using the classification's criteria.

Planktonic foraminifers have been identified via examining thin sections and washing samples, and mainly Premoli Silva and Verga (2004) and Mikrotax (http://www.mikrotax.org/pforams/index.php?dir=pf_mesozoic) are used as guides for them. The observed planktonic foraminifers are classified in genus and species level. Morphological features of them play a crucial role in this identification. Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera classification in genus and species levels is according to the following characters:

- Test outline is the shape of hard part that covers the test, such as lobate, biconvex, plano-convex.
- Chamber arrangement can be uncoiled (serial) or coiled (spiral) (planispiral, trochospiral).
- Shape of chambers, such as globular, spherical, triangular, crescentic.
- Number of chambers in the last whorl.
- Growth rate of chambers (slow, fast, medium) means the degree of change in size of chambers from the proloculus or the early chambers of the form through the last chambers.
- Sutures can be observed in spiral and umbilical sides as the external view of septa. They are defined, like depressed (moderately, strong), raised, and straight, radial, curved in shape.

- Aperture is the main opening of the test. They have different types, such as umbilical, extraumbilical, equatorial, interiomarginal.
- Umbilicus is the depression due to the spiral arrangement of the form (deep, shallow).
- Wall texture of the form.

The sizes of planktonic foraminifera are very small in the study samples, so they are obtained between $63 - 125 \mu m$ intervals in sieve analysis. In addition, the sediments on these forms has tried to be subtracted via adding pure water and making good rubbing. However, some sediments are still in the umbilicus of them.

Small benthic foraminifers, such as *Lenticulina* sp., *Nodosaria* sp., *Textularia* sp., *Spirillina* sp., *Patellina* sp., *Meandrospira* sp. and Ataxophragmiidae are defined mostly in thin sections and washing samples. They have been classified based on criteria, such as wall composition, chamber arrangement, etc. in the guide of Loeblich and Tappan (1988). *Cadosina* sp. which is a calcareous dinoflagellate is also identified in thin sections.

Radiolaria are observed in washing samples and thin sections. Even though they are abundant and diverse in the samples, planktonic foraminifers are the main component of the thesis, so radiolaria are classified only in class level (Plates 9, 10, 23 and 24).

5.1. Planktonic Foraminifera

ORDER FORAMINIFERIDA (Eichwald, 1830)

FAMILY GLOBIGERINELLOIDIDAE (Longoria, 1974)

Genus Globigerinelloides (Cushman and ten Dam, 1948)

Type species *Globigerinelloides algeriana* (Cushman and ten Dam, 1948)

Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959)

Plate 11, Figures a - d

- 1959 Planomalina blowi Bolli, 1959 figs. 9:7-13, 10:1-12.
- 1978 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Caron, pl. 6, figs. 11,12.
- 1994 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Coccioni and Premoli Silva, p. 680, figs. 14:1-6.
- 1999 Blowiella blowi (Bolli, 1959) Aguado et al., p. 675, figs. 8:1-6.
- 1999 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Premoli Silva et al., p. 366, pl. 2, figs.
 8-9.
- 2002 Blowiella blowi (Bolli, 1959) Rückheim and Mutterlose, p. 56, figs. 5:4,6.
- 2003 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Verga and Premoli Silva, p. 314, figs.
 10:1-12.
- 2004 *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Bolli, 1959) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 96, pl. 26, figs. 4-6; p. 239, pl. 9, figs. 9-10.
- 2008 Blowiella blowi (Bolli, 1959) Mandic and Lukeneder, p. 906, figs. 7: 6,8.
- 2013 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Pszczolkowski et al., fig. 7.3.
- 2016 Globigerinelloides blowi (Bolli, 1959) Jozsa et al., p. 20, figs. 5:5-6.
- 2017 Blowiella blowi (Bolli, 1959) Brovina, p. 521, pl. 1, fig. 1.

Description and Remarks:

Globigerinelloides blowi has planispiral coiling with 4-5 globular chambers in the last whorl. Size of chambers are slowly increasing through the last whorl. The test is lobate, biumbilicate and partially involute. Sutures are radial and strongly depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. It has equatorial aperture. The wall is calcareous and finely perforate (Table 5.1).

Instead of *Globigerinelloides blowi*, some authors have preferred to use *Blowiella* blowi, like Aguado et al. (1999), Rückheim and Mutterlose (2002), Mandic and Lukeneder (2008) and Brovina (2017) that identified Blowiella blowi. Krechmar and Gorbachik (1971) originally defined Blowiella which does not contain multilamellar thickening of the wall different from Globigerinelloides. In order to explain Blowiella in general, Banner and Desai (1988) differentiated this genus from Globigerinelloides via its smooth, microperforate and not muricate wall. According to BouDagher-Fadel et al. (1997), Globigerinelloides does not have muricate wall, it has microperforate wall, and *Blowiella* and *Globigerinelloides* can be separated by number of chambers in the last whorl. Based on Moullade et al. (2002), presence of perforation cones can be used to differentiate these two genera because only Globigerinelloides shows this feature. Consequently, two criteria are used together for this separation which are the number of chambers in the last whorl and absence or presence of perforation cones. *Blowiella* is defined with having planispiral coiling, 4 - 6 globular chambers in the last whorl, thin microperforate wall without perforation cones, and equatorial and relict apertures.

Globigerinelloides blowi has been differentiated from other *Globigerinelloides* forms in this study by its globular chambers, slow growth rate of chambers with respect to *Globigerinelloides duboisi* and low number of chambers in the last whorl while comparing with *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis*.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Globigerinelloides blowi ranges from the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian) to the *Globigerinelloides algerianus* Zone (Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). In the study, it has been observed both in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone and the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian). In the measured section, it has been identified starting from NY-2 up to NY-13. This form is small in numbers.

Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961)

Plate 1, Figures a - f; Plate 11, Figures e - g

- 1961 Globigerinella duboisi Chevalier, 1961 p. 33, pl. 1, figs. 14-18.
- 1988 Blowiella duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Banner and Desai, p. 171, pl. 8, figs. 10-12.
- 1991 Globigerinella duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Altıner, p. 211, pl. 15, fig. 22.
- 1999 Blowiella duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Aguado et al., p. 675, figs. 8:7-13.
- 1999 Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Premoli Silva et al., p. 367, pl. 3, figs. 2-3.
- 2003 *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961) Verga and Premoli Silva, p. 309, figs. 5:1-13; p. 310, figs. 6:1-14.
- 2004 *Blowiella duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961) Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin, p. 35, pl. 2, fig. 16.
- 2004 Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 97,
 pl. 27, figs. 4-6; p. 239, pl. 9, fig. 11.
- 2008 Blowiella duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Mandic and Lukeneder, p. 906, fig. 7.4.
- 2013 Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Elkhazri et al., p. 146, figs. 7:2-3.
- 2013 Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Pszczolkowski et al., fig. 7.2.
- 2016 Globigerinelloides duboisi (Chevalier, 1961) Jozsa et al., p.20, figs. 5:1-2.

Description and Remarks:

Globigerinelloides duboisi is composed of planispirally coiled globular chambers. Number of the chambers at final whorl is generally between 4 and 4.5. Growth rate of these chambers is high. The test is finely perforate, biumbilicate and calcareous. The sutures are moderately depressed in spiral and umbilical sides. It has aperture at the base of last chamber (Table 5.1).

Some authors, like Banner and Desai (1988), Aguado et al. (1999), Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin (2004), and Mandic and Lukeneder (2008) used *Blowiella duboisi* name while describing the form. The general description of *Blowiella* is discussed in the remarks of *Globigerinelloides blowi*.

Globigerinelloides duboisi has been differentiated from other *Globigerinelloides* forms in this study by its high growth rate of chambers than *Globigerinelloides blowi* and low number of chambers in the last whorl with respect to *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis*.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Globigerinelloides duboisi ranges from the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian) to the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). It has been observed in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone in this study. It has been defined starting from sample NY-2 to NY-35.

Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961)

Plate 1, Figures g - i; Plate 11, Figures h - k; Plate 12, Figures a - l

- 1967 Biticinella ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Moullade, figs. 8-9.
- 1978 *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961) Pflaumann and Krasheninnikov, p. 557, pl. 3, fig. 1.
- 1984 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Leckie, p. 605, pl. 2, figs.
 9-12.
- 1991 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Altıner, p. 211, pl. 15, figs.
 23-26; p. 213, pl. 16, fig. 1.
- 1998 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Rojay and Altıner, p. 175, pl. 1, figs. 28, 29.
- 1999 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Aguado et al., p. 677, figs. 10:4-12.
- 2004 *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961) Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin, p. 36, pl. 3, fig. 12.
- 2004 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Premoli Silva and Verga,
 p. 98, pl. 28, figs. 5-8; p. 239, pl. 9, figs. 12-15.
- 2008 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Mandic and Lukeneder,
 p. 906, fig. 7.7.
- Not 2008 *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961) Michalik et al., p.881, fig. 9.5.
- 2013 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Ezampanah et al., p. 110, figs. 9:G-H.
- 2013 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Pszczolkowski et al., fig.
 7.10.
- 2014 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Afghah and Shaabanpour Haghighi, p. 281, pl. 1, figs. 5,6.
- 2016 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961) Jozsa et al., p. 16, figs.
 2:5-6; p. 21, figs. 6:1-2.
- 2017 Globigerinelloides ferreolensis s.s. (Moullade, 1961) Brovina, p. 521, pl.1, fig. 7.

Globigerinelloides ferreolensis has planispirally coiled inflated chambers. 7 to 9 chambers can be observed in the last whorl of the form. Growth rate of the chambers is slow. The test is lobate and symmetrical. The wall is perforate and calcareous. Sutures are strongly depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. Equatorial aperture is located at the base of last chamber. (Table 5.1).

Globigerinelloides ferreolensis has been differentiated from other Globigerinelloides forms in this study by its inflated chambers and having high number of chambers in the last whorl. However, this number is not as much as Globigerinelloides algerianus (Cushman & ten Dam, 1948) which have 10 to 12 chambers in the last whorl. In addition, Globigerinelloides barri (Bolli et al., 1957) shares the some similar features with Globigerinelloides ferreolensis, like the same number of chambers in the last whorl (7 - 9), inflated chambers and strongly depressed sutures, but it also has doubleapertured last chamber, and this feature has not been observed in the study.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Globigerinelloides ferreolensis ranges from the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) to the *Ticinella bejaouaensis* Zone (Latest Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). It has been observed in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) in this study. It has been defined starting from sample NY-22 to NY-39 that is the last sample of the measured section. Nevertheless, this form is not abundant in samples.

Species	Chamber Arrangement	Shape of Chambers	Number of Chambers	Growth Rate of Chambers	Sutures	Aperture
Globigerinelloides blowi	Planispiral	Globular	4 – 5	Slow	Strongly depressed	Equatorial, Relict
Globigerinelloides duboisi	Planispiral	Globular	4-4.5	High	Moderately depressed	Equatorial, Relict
Globigerinelloides ferreolensis	Planispiral	Inflated	7 – 9	Slow	Strongly depressed	Equatorial, Relict
Globigerinelloides algerianus	Planispiral	Globular	10 - 12	Slow	Moderately depressed	Equatorial, Relict
Globigerinelloides barri	Planispiral	Inflated	7 - 9	Slow	Strongly depressed	Equatorial, Relict

Table 5.1. Morphological features of species of Genus Globigerinelloides that have been defined in the study (represented in color), and species of Genus Globigerinelloides that have not been defined, but used in comparison.

FAMILY HEDBERGELLIDAE (Loeblich & Tappan, 1961)

Genus Hedbergella (Brönnimann & Brown, 1958)

Type species: Anomalina lorneiana d'Orbigny var. trochoidea Gandolfi, 1942

Hedbergella excelsa (Longoria, 1974)

Plate 2, Figure a; Plate 17, Figure a

- 1974 Hedbergella excelsa Longoria, 1974 p. 55-56, pl. 18, figs. 6-11, 14-16.
- 1999 Blefuscuiana excelsa (Longoria, 1974) Aguado et al., p. 673, figs. 6.20.
- 2002 Blefuscuiana excelsa sensu stricto (Longoria, 1974) Rückheim and Mutterlose, p. 56, fig. 5:1.
- 2004 *Hedbergella excelsa* (Longoria, 1974) Premoli Silva and Verga, p.127, pl. 57, figs. 1-4.
- 2011 Hedbergella excelsa (Longoria, 1974) Huber and Leckie, p. 69, figs. 11:9,10.
- 2012 *Hedbergella excelsa* (Longoria, 1974) Petrizzo et al., p.64, pl. 2, fig. 8; p. 65, pl. 3, fig. 1.
- 2017 Hedbergella excelsa (Longoria, 1974) Brovina, p. 521, pl. 1, fig. 3.

Description and Remarks:

Hedbergella excelsa is a high trochospirally coiled form which composed of 3 whorls. Shape of chambers is inflated, and number of chambers in the last whorl is 6. Growth rate of chambers is slow. Sutures are radial and moderately depressed in spiral and umbilical sides. Umbilicus is deep and narrow. The test is lobate, its wall is smooth (Table 5.2).

Blefuscuiana (Banner & Desai, 1988) is a genus that was defined for *Praehedbergella* (Gorbachik & Moullade, 1973) with 5 or more chambers in each whorl and ranges

between Barremian and Late Cretaceous. It was differentiated from Genus *Hedbergella* by microperforations and lack of muricae. Banner et al. (1993) emended the description and said that perforation cones can be used while defining subspecies. Aguado et al. (1999), and Rückheim and Mutterlose (2002) idefined *Blefuscuiana excelsa*.

Hedbergella excelsa can be differentiated from other *Hedbergella* forms in this study by its inflated chambers and high trochospiral coiling. Even though *Hedbergella occulta* has inflated chambers and the same number of chambers at the last whorl, it is not high trochospiral form, like *Hedbergella excelsa*. Hence, it can be recognised from *Hedbergella occulta* by this feature. Similarly, it can be differentiated from *Hedbergella infracretacea* with 6 chambers in the last whorl via coiling axis and shape of chambers because *Hedbergella infracretacea* is characterized by low trochospiral coiling and globular chambers.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

The first occurrence of *Hedbergella excelsa* range starts in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian). Its range continues through the *Paraticinella bejaouaensis* Zone (Latest Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). It has been observed in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone in the study. *Hedbergella excelsa* only identified in some early samples of the section (NY-6 and NY-9).

Hedbergella infracretacea (Glaessner, 1937a,b)

Plate 2, Figures b - g; Plate 13, Figures a - g

1937 Globigerina infracretacea Glaessner, 1937a, b - p. 28, fig. 1.

1966 Globigerina infracretacea (Glaessner, 1937a,b) - Glaessner, pl. 1, figs. 1-3.

1978 Hedbergella infracretacea (Glaessner, 1937a,b) – Caron, p. 663, pl. 1, figs. 5,6.

- 1990 Hedbergella infracretacea (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Leckie, p. 324, pl. 2, figs.
 1-18.
- 1993 Blefuscuiana infracretacea aptica (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Banner et al., pl. 4, figs. 4-6.
- 2002 Blefuscuiana infracretacea occidentalis (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Rückheim and Mutterlose, p. 55, fig. 4:1-3.
- 2002 *Hedbergella infracretacea occidentalis* (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Rückheim and Mutterlose, p. 55, fig. 4.4.
- 2004 Hedbergella infracretacea (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Premoli Silva and Verga,
 p. 129, pl. 59, figs. 3-4; p. 130, pl. 60, figs. 1-2.
- 2011 *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Huber and Leckie, p. 62, figs.
 5: 8-12.
- 2012 *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Petrizzo et al., p. 63, pl. 1, figs. 4, 5; p. 64, pl. 2, figs. 1-5.
- 2016 *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b) Jozsa et al., p. 22, figs. 7:1-2.

Hedbergella infracretacea is composed of low trochospirally coiled 2 - 2.5 whorls of globular chambers. Number of chambers in the last whorl is 5 to 5.5 (sometimes 6). Growth rate of these chambers are slow. Outline of the test is subcircular. The wall is finely perforate. Sutures are moderately depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. This form has extraumbilical aperture. The umbilicus is shallow and narrow (Table 5.2).

Authors, such as Banner et al. (1993) and Rückheim and Mutterlose (2002) used *Blefuscuiana infracretacea* while defining the form. The general description of *Blefuscuiana* is explained in the remarks of *Hedbergella excelsa*.

Hedbergella infracretacea can be differentiated from other *Hedbergella* forms in this study with 5 chambers in the last whorl (*Hedbergella roblesae* and *Hedbergella similis*) by its globular chambers. Even though emended description of this species by Huber and Leckie (2011) said that number of chambers in the last whorl is between 5 and 5.5, original description also contains forms with 6 chamber in the last whorl. The form in Plate 2, Figure c which has 6 chambers in the last whorl has been identified based on this original description of *Hedbergella trocoidea* (Gandolfi, 1942) by number of chambers in the last whorl because it has 7 to 9 chambers in the last whorl which is higher than *Hedbergella infracretacea*'s. *Hedbergella infracretacea* in the indicated figure is very similar to *Hedbergella praetrocoidea* (Gorbachik, 1986), but this spaecis has differences in aperture, and it has wide umbilical area with respect to *Hedbergella infracretacea*.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Hedbergella infracretacea ranges from the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) to the *Paraticinella bejaouaensis* Zone (Latest Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). This species has been observed in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). It is respectively abundant form of the study when it is compared to other species that has been identified through the whole measured section. It has been observed in samples between NY-4 and NY-37 high in numbers.

Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974)

Plate 2, Figures h - i; Plate 13, Figures h - i; Plate 17, Figure b

- 1974 Hedbergella luterbacheri Longoria, 1974 p. 61, pl. 19, figs. 21-26.
- 2004 Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 131,
 pl. 61, figs. 3a-4c.

- 2005 Praehedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Moullade et al., p.18, pl. 3, figs. 5-10; p. 19, pl. 4, figs. 1-6.
- 2011 Praehedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Moullade et al., p. 152, figs.
 5:8-13.
- 2013 Praehedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Elkhazri et al., p. 146, fig. 7.4.
- 2014 Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Afghah and Shaabanpour Haghighi, p. 281, pl. 1, fig. 1.
- 2016 Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Jozsa et al., p. 23, figs. 8:3-4.
- 2017 Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974) Brovina, p. 521, pl. 1, fig. 5.

Hedbergella luterbacheri is a lobate and very low trochospiral form with three whorls which has 6.5 - 7.5 chambers at the last whorl. These chambers are globular, and growth rate of them is slow. Sutures are radial and moderately depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. Aperture is extraumbilical to spiroumbilical. Relict apertures are often observed. Umbilicus is shallow and wide (Table 5.2).

Praehedergella was defined in order to separate forms having microstructure of test different from *Hedbergella* by Gorbachik and Moullade (1973). Then, Banner and Desai (1988) and Banner et al. (1993) named this genus for forms with four chambers in the last whorl to differentiate *Blefuscuiana* that has five or more chambers. With respect to Moullade et al. (1998), *Praehedbergella* has long stratigraphic range (Hauterivian – Aptian), and it is the ancestor of younger microperforate *Globigeriacea* having trochospiral or planispiral coiling (BouDagher-Fadel et al., 1997). *Praehedbergella* is defined as the ancestor of *Hedbergella* by BouDagher-Fadel et al. (1988). Moullade et al. (2005, 2011) and Elkhazri et al. (2013) used *Praehedbergella luterbacheri* name while defining this species.

This species can be defined by high number of globular chambers at last whorl (up to 7.5) and its very low trochospiral coiling while comparing it with other *Hedbergella* forms in the samples.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

The first occurrence of *Hedbergella luterbacheri* is in the *Hedbergella similis* Zone (Early Barremian). Its range extends through the *Globigerinelloides algerianus* Zone (Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). This species has been observed in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (early late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (late Apatian). This form is not abundant in samples. It is recorded rarely in samples NY-11, NY-20, NY-21, NY-24, NY-28 and NY-31.

Hedbergella mitra (Banner & Desai, 1988)

Plate 3, Figures a – b

1988 Blefuscuiana mitra Banner & Desai, 1988 - p. 163, pl. 6 figs. 4-6.

2004 *Hedbergella mitra* (Banner & Desai, 1988) – Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 132, pl. 62, figs, 3,4; p. 133, pl. 63, figs. 3,4.

2016 Hedbergella mitra (Banner & Desai, 1988) – Jozsa et al., p. 23, figs. 8:5-6.

Description and Remarks:

Hedbergella mitra is composed of very low trochospirally coiled globular chambers with 5 to 6 chambers in the last whorl. Its spiral side is flat. The test is lobate. Sutures are moderately depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. Relict aperture can be observed. Umbilicus is shallow and wide. Its wall is smooth and microperforate (Table 5.2).

Banner and Desai (1988) named the form as *Blefuscuiana mitra*. The general description of Genus *Blefuscuiana* is discussed in the remarks of *Hedbergella excelsa*.

Hedbergella mitra can be differentiated by other *Hedbergella* forms with generally 6 chambers in the last whorl, like *Hedbergella excelsa* and *Hedbergella occulta* by its very low trochospiral coiling.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Hedbergella mitra ranges only in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). In the study, this species is observed in samples NY-7 and NY-11 in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, like definition.

Hedbergella occulta (Longoria, 1974)

Plate 3, Figures c - h; Plate 14, Figures a - k; Plate 17, Figure c - g

- 1974 Hedbergella occulta Longoria, 1974 p. 63, pl. 11, figs. 1-3, 7.
- 1978 *Hedbergella* occulta (Longoria, 1974) Pflaumann and Krasheninnikov, p. 553, pl. 1, fig. 12.
- 2004 *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 133, pl. 63, figs. 3a-4c; p. 251, pl. 21, figs. 3-5.
- 2011 Hedbergella occulta (Longoria, 1974) Huber and Leckie, p. 69, figs. 11:1-6.
- 2014 Hedbergella cf. occulta (Longoria, 1974) Afghah and Shaabanpour Haghighi, p. 281, pl. 1, fig. 7.
- 2016 Hedbergella occulta (Longoria, 1974) Jozsa et al., p. 22, fig. 7.6.

Description and Remarks:

Hedbergella occulta is a low trochospiral form with 6 to 6.5 chambers at the last whorl. Chambers are globular, but through the last chambers, they become inflated. Chamber sizes increase gradually through the outer whorl. Sutures are moderately depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. Aperture is extraumbilical. The wall is smooth and finely perforate. The umbilical side is deep and circular (Table 5.2).

Hedbergella occulta can be differentiated from other *Hedbergella* forms in this study by its inflated chambers in the last whorl because other species of *Hedbergella* of the study with low trochospiral coiling do not have this feature. In addition, high number of chambers at the last whorl can be useful while defining it.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Hedbergella occulta ranges starting from the *Globigerinellodes blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian) to the *Ticinella bejaouaensis* Zone (Latest Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). This species has been defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). *Hedbergella occulta* is abundant in samples of the measured section, and it has been observed in almost all samples starting from NY-1 up to NY-39.

Hedbergella roblesae (Obregon, 1959)

Plate 4, Figures a - d; Plate 15, Figure a

- 1959 Globigerina roblesae Obregon p. 149, pl. 4, fig. 4.
- 1991 Hedbergella roblesae (Obregon, 1959) Altiner, p. 209, pl. 14, fig. 22.
- 2004 Hedbergella roblesae (Obregon, 1959) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 135, pl. 65, figs. 1a-2c; p. 251, pl. 21, figs. 6-8.
- 2013 Hedbergella roblesae (Obregon, 1959) Ezampanah et al., p. 109, figs.
 8:C,D,H.
- 2013 Praehedbergella cf. roblesae (Obregon, 1959) Pszczolkowski et al., fig. 7.14.

2018 Hedbergella roblesae (Obregon, 1959) – Monier-Castillo et al., p. 63, fig. 4.E.

Description and Remarks:

Hedbergella roblesae displays very low trochospiral coiling with 5 to 6 chambers at outer whorl. They are globular firstly, then the last three chambers become elongate. Growth rate of chambers is low. Sutures are strongly depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. The wall is smooth and finely perforate. Aperture is extraumbilical (Table 5.2).

Pszczolkowski et al. (2013) defined this species under *Praehedbergella*, and the general description of this genus is explained in the remarks of *Hedbergella luterbacheri*.

Hedbergella roblesae can be differentiated from other *Hedbergella* forms in this study by three elongated chambers in the last whorl. *Hedbergella roblesae* is very similar to *Hedbergella bizonae* (Chevalier, 1961), but it can be separated by shape of chambers in the last whorl because all chambers of *Hedbergella bizonae* in the last whorl are radially elongated. In addition, *Hedbergella kuhryi* (Longoria, 1974) has similarity with *Hedbergella roblesae*. The last three chambers of these forms are radially elongated in the last whorl. However, there is no 5 chambered form of *Hedbergella kuhryi* even though *Hedbergella roblesae* can be composed of 5 chambers in the last whorl.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

The first occurrence of *Hedbergella roblesae* is in the *Hedbergella similis* Zone (Early Barremian), and it extends up to the *Globigerinelloides algerianus* Zone (Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). The species has been observed only in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) in the study. Its range is very limited in the samples of the measured section which is defined only in shale samples NY-7S and NY-14 as very rare.

Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966)

Plate 5, Figures a - i; Plate 15, Figures b - h

- 1966 Hedbergella sigali Moullade, 1966 p. 87-88, pl. 7, figs. 20-23.
- 1993 Praehedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) Banner et al., pl. 2, fig. 2.
- 1978 *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966) Pflaumann and Krasheninnikov, p. 553, pl. 1, figs. 1,2.
- 1991 Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) Altıner, p. 209, pl. 14, figs. 8-17.
- 2003 Praehedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin,
 p. 35, pl. 2, figs. 1, 2.
- 2004 Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 136, pl. 66, figs. 3a-4c; p. 251, pl. 21, figs. 11-13.
- 2007 Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) Okay and Altiner, p. 271, pl. 2, fig. 40.
- 2013 Praehedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966) , p. 146, fig. 7.1.

Hedbergella sigali has low trochospiral test with 4 to 4.5 globular chambers at last whorl. Growth rate of the chambers is slow. The form is lobate, ventrally involute and dorsally evolute. Sutures are strongly depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. The wall is smooth and finely perforate. Aperture can be ventral and umbilical – extraumbilical, and bordered by thin lip (Table 5.2).

Banner et al. (1993), Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin (2003) and Elkhazri et al. (2013) classified the form under *Praehedbergella*. The definition of this genus has been previously given in the remarks of *Hedbergella luterbacheri*.

Hedbergella sigali has been easily differentiated from the other species of *Hedbergella* in the study by having low number of chambers in the last whorl (4 - 4.5 chambers). *Hebergella semielongata* (Longoria, 1974) has also the same number of chambers in the last whorl. However, its last two chambers are elongate that can easily differ this form from *Hedbergella sigali*.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

The first occurrence of *Hedbergella sigali* is at the base of the *Hedbergella sigali* Zone (Late Valanginian to Earliest Barremian). Its range extends up to the *Ticinella bejaouaensis* Zone (Latest Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). In the study, this species has been defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). *Hedbergella sigali* is very abundant in samples of the measured section. It has been observed almost in all samples (from NY-1 to NY-39).

Hedbergella similis (Longoria, 1974)

Plate 4, Figures e - i; Plate 15, Figures i - l; Plate 16, Figures a - b

- 1974 Hedbergella similis Longoria, 1974 p. 68, pl. 16, figs. 10-21.
- 1978 Hedbergella aff. similis (Longoria, 1974) Pflaumann and Krasheninnikov,p. 553, pl. 1, fig. 5.
- Not 1988 Lilliputianella similis (Longoria, 1974) Banner and Desai, p. 171, pl. 8, figs. 8-9.
- 1991 Hedbergella similis (Longoria, 1974) Altıner, p. 209, pl. 14, figs. 13,14.
- 1993 Lilliputianella similis (Longoria, 1974) Banner et al., pl. 8, fig. 8.
- 1999 Hedbergella similis (Longoria, 1974) Premoli Silva et al., p. 366, pl. 2, fig. 6.
- 2003 Lilliputianella similis (Longoria, 1974) Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin,
 p. 35, pl. 2, figs. 11, 12.
- 2004 *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 137, pl. 67, figs. 1a-4c.

Hedbergella similis is very low trochospirally coiled form with 5-6 chambers at outer whorl. Chambers are globular to sub-globular in initial part. Then, especially the last two chambers generally become slightly radial to elongate. The last chamber at the outer whorl is more elongate in some specimens. The wall is finely perforate and smooth. Sutures are moderately depressed on both spiral and umbilical sides. Also, they are slightly curved. On spiral side, relict apertures might be observed (Table 5.2).

Lilliputinella (Banner & Desai, 1988) was described in order to distinguish species of *Praehedbergella* with ovoid to radially elongate chambers in the last whorl from other species. Even though the number of chambers in the last whorl vary between 4 and 7, *Lilliputinella* have 5-7 chambers. Moreover, Banner et al. (1993) and Lipson-Benitah and Almogi-Labin (2003) defined this species under *Lilliputinella*.

Hedbergella similis can be easily differentiated from the other species of *Hedbergella* in this study via more elongated last two chambers in the last whorl. However, this feature is not observed in all individuals of species. If all chambers of the form are globular, number of chambers in the last whorl can be useful feature while identifying it.

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Hedbergella similis ranges from the base of the *Hedbergella similis* Zone (Early Barremian) to the *Globigerinelloides algerianus* Zone (Late Aptian) (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). This species has been observed in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). It is one of the most abundant form of the study when it is compared to other species that has been identified through the measured section. It has been observed in all samples (from NY-1 to NY-39).

 Table 5.2. Morphological features of species of Genus <u>Hedbergella</u> that has been defined in the study (represented in color) and species

 of Genus <u>Hedbergella</u> that have not been defined, but used in comparison.

Species	Chamber Arrangement	Shape of Chambers	Number of Chambers	Growth Rate of Chambers	Sutures	Aperture
Hedbergella excelsa	High Trochospiral	Inflated	Q	Slow	Moderately depressed	Umbilical Extraumbilical arch
Hedbergella infracretacea	Low Trochospiral	Globular	5 - 5.5	Slow	Moderately depressed	Extraumbilical
Hedbergella luterbacheri	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular	6.5 - 7.5	Slow	Moderately depressed	Relict
Hedbergella mitra	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular	5 - 6	Slow	Moderately depressed	Relict
Hedbergella occulta	Low Trochospiral	Globular, last two inflated	6 - 6.5	Slow	Moderately depressed	Extraumbilical
Hedbergella roblesae	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular, last three elongate	5 - 6	High	Strongly depressed	Extraumbilical

continued.	
5.2.	
Table	

Species	Chamber Arrangement	Shape of Chambers	Number of Chambers	Growth Rate of Chambers	Sutures	Aperture
Hedbergella sigali	Low Trochospiral	Globular	4 - 4.5	Slow	Strongly depressed	Ventral, umbilical - exrtaumbilical
Hedbergella similis	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular, last two radially elongate	5 - 6	Slow	Moderately depressed	Relict
Hedbergella bizonae	Very Low Trochospiral	All radially elongate in the last whorl	5 - 6.5	High	Strongly depressed	Extraumbilical arch
Hedbergella kuhryi	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular, last three radially elongate	5.5 - 6	High	Strongly depressed	Extraumbilical arch
Hedbergella praetrocoidea	Low Trochospiral	Globular	6 - 6.5	Slow	Moderately depressed	Arch
Hedbergella semielongata	Very Low Trochospiral	Globular, last two elongate	4 – 4.5	High	Strongly depressed	Extraumbilical arch

Aperture	Umbilical arch
Sutures	Moderately depressed
Growth Rate of Chambers	Slow
Number of Chambers	6-7
Shape of Chambers	Inflated
Chamber Arrangement	Low Trochospiral
Species	Hedbergella trocoidea

Table 5.2. continued.

FAMILY SCHACKOINIDAE (Pokorny, 1958)

Genus Leupoldina (Bolli, 1957)

Type species: *Leupoldina protuberans* (Bolli, 1957) = *Schackoina cabri* (Sigal, 1952)

Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952)

Plate 6, Figures a - e; Plate 16, Figures c - h

- 1952 Schackoina cabri Sigal, 1952 p. 20-21, fig. 18.
- 1957 Schackoina pustulans pustulans (Sigal, 1952) Bolli, p. 274, pl. 1, figs. 1-7.
- 1988 Leupoldina gr. cabri (Sigal, 1952) Banner and Desai, p. 177, pl. 10, figs. 1-8.
- 1991 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Altıner, p. 211, pl. 15, figs. 13-15.
- 1999 Schackoina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Aguado et al., p. 676, figs. 9:16-20.
- 1999 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Premoli Silva et al., p. 365, pl. 1, figs. 5-6;
 p. 367, pl. 3, figs. 8-9.
- 2002 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Rückheim and Mutterlose, p. 56, fig. 5.10.
- 2002 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Verga and Premoli Silva, p. 208, figs. 7:1-12;
 p. 209, figs. 8:1-6.
- 2004 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Premoli Silva and Verga, p. 149, pl. 79, figs.1a-4b.
- 2008 Leupoldina cabri pustulans (Sigal, 1952) Mandic and Lukeneder, p. 906, fig. 9.1.
- 2008 Leupoldina cf. cabri (Sigal, 1952) Michalik et al., p. 881, fig. 9.8.

- 2013 Shackoina (Leupoldina) sp. gr. cabri-pustulans (Sigal, 1952) Elkhazri et al.,p. 146, figs. 7:9-16.
- 2013 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Ezampanah at al., p. 110, figs. 9:A-D.
- 2016 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Jozsa et al., p. 19, fig. 4.1.
- 2017 Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952) Brovina, p. 521, pl. 1, fig. 4.

Leupoldina cabri has variable morphology. The number of chambers at outer whorl can vary between 4 and 6. Shape of chambers is tubulospine. Ampullae can be observed on tubulospine chambers. The form can be semi-involute or involute, and pseudoplanispiral or trochospiral. Its umbilicus is wide.

Leupoldina cabri has been easily defined by its tubulospine chambers. However, their preservation is not very good, so the samples that have been obtained via washing techniques are generally broken. Hence, the test outline cannot be observed well in most of the samples. The ampullae on the tubulospine chambers can be observed in the thin sections (Plate 16, Figures d, e, f, h).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Leupoldina cabri ranges from the base of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) to the top of the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Premoli Silva & Verga, 2004). In the study, this species has been observed in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone. It has been defined in some samples between NY-3 and NY-26, but it is not high in numbers.

5.2. Benthic Foraminifera

ORDER FORAMINIFERIDA (Eichwald, 1830) SUBORDER LAGENINA (Delage & Herouard, 1896) SUPERFAMILY NODOSARIOIDEA (Ehrenberg, 1838) FAMILY VAGINULINIDAE (Reuss, 1860) SUBFAMILY LENTICULININAE (Chapman et al., 1934) Genus *Lenticulina* (Lamarck, 1804) Type species: *Lenticulina rotulatus* (Lamarck, 1804)

Lenticulina sp.

Plate 7, Figures a - f; Plate 18, Figures a - j; Plate 19, Figures a - c

Description and Remarks:

The test is generally planispiral. Also, it can be lenticular, periphery angled or keeled. The chambers are gradually larger in size. Sutures are radial, depressed, and straight or curved. Aperture is radial at peripheral angle (Loeblich & Tappan, 1964, 1988; Hofker, 1983).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Lenticulina sp. has been defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) in the study. It was observed through the whole measured section between samples NY-1 and NY-38.

FAMILY NODOSARIIDAE (Ehrenberg, 1938)

SUBFAMILY NODOSARIINAE (Ehrenberg, 1938)

Genus Nodosaria (Lamarck, 1816)

Type species: Nautilus radicula (Linnaeus, 1758)

Nodosaria sp.

Plate 7, Figures g - i; Plate 19, Figures d - i

Description and Remarks:

The test starts with ovate proloculus that has been followed by uniserially arranged ovate to rectilinear globular chambers. Its wall is smooth, hyaline, calcareous, and perforate with no ornamentation. Aperture can be rounded, radiate or terminal (Loeblich & Tappan, 1988).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Nodosaria sp. has been defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) in the study. It was observed through the whole measured section between samples NY-1 and NY-38.

SUBORDER TEXTULARIINA (Delage & Herouard, 1896)

FAMILY TEXTULARIIDAE (Ehrenberg, 1838)

Genus *Textularia* (Defrance, 1824)

Textularia sp.

Plate 8, Figures a - e; Plate 20, Figures a - e

Description and Remarks:

It has biserial chamber arrangement which might contains a third chamber. The wall is agglutinated. The aperture is low arc formed that stays at the base of aperture face (Loeblich & Tappan, 1988).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Textularia sp. has been defined in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) in this study. *Textularia* sp. was observed between samples NY-8 and NY-39.

SUBORDER SPIRILLININA (Hohenegger & Piller, 1977)

FAMILY SPIRILLINIDAE (Reuss & Fritsch, 1861)

Genus Spirillina (Ehrenberg, 1843)

Type species: Spirillina vivipara (Ehrenberg, 1843)

Spirillina sp.

Plate 8, Figures f - i; Plate 20, Figures f - i

Description and Remarks:

Proloculus that is globular is followed by undivided and gradually large tubular second chamber. The test is discoidal. It has planispiral coiling. Its wall is calcareous and hyaline (Loeblich & Tappan, 1988).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

In the study, *Spirillina* sp. has been defined in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian). *Spirillina* sp. was observed in samples between NY-5 and NY-39.

FAMILY PATELLINIDAE (Rhumbler, 1906)

SUBFAMILY PATELLININAE (Rhumbler, 1906)

Genus Patellina (Williamson, 1858)

Type species: Patellina corrugata (Williamson, 1858)

Patellina sp.

Plate 21, Figures a – b

Description and Remarks:

The test is small. It is conical in dorsal view and flat in ventral side. Short internal radial septa separate long crescentic chambers into chamberlets. Its wall is thin, calcareous, hyaline and perforate. The aperture is elongate which states at the base of last chamber in ventral side (Cushman, 1948).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Patellina sp. is very rare in the samples, and it has been only observed in samples NY-25 and NY-28 in thin sections.

SUBORDER MILIOLINA (Delage and Herouard, 1896) SUPERFAMILY CORNUSPIRACEA (Schultze, 1854) FAMILY CORNUSPIRIDAE (Schultze, 1854) SUBFAMILY CORNUSPIRINAE (Schultze, 1854) Genus *Meandrospira* (Loeblich & Tappan, 1946) Type species: *Mendrospira washitensis* (Loeblich & Tappan, 1946)

Meandrospira sp.

Plate 21, Figures c - h

Description and Remarks:

The proloculus is followed by tubular and undivided second chamber that is bending back and forth. The wall is porcelaneous, calcareous and imperforate. It has simple and terminal aperture (Loeblich & Tappan, 1988).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Meandrospira sp. has been recognized in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian), and it is very rare in samples of the study. It was observed in samples NY-2, NY-4, NY-8, NY-10, NY-18, NY-21, NY-25 and NY-28.

SUPERFAMILY ATAXOPHRAGMIOIDEA (Schwager, 1877)

FAMILY ATAXOPHRAGMIIDAE (Schwager, 1877)

Ataxophragmiidae

Plate 21, Figures i - k

Description and Remarks:

This form is only defined in family level. Its test has trochospiral coiling firstly. Then, it often become biserial or triserial. The aperture is terminal and high (BouDagher-Fadel, 2018).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Ataxophragmiidae has been defined in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian), and it is rare in samples of the study. It was observed in samples NY-7, NY-19, NY-21 and NY-38.

5.3. Calcareous Dinoflagellates

ORDER PERIDINIALES (Haeckel, 1894)

FAMILY PERIDINIACEAE (Ehrenberg, 1831)

SUBFAMILY CALCIODINELLOIDEAE (Fensome et al., 1993)

Genus *Cadosina* (Wanner, 1940)

Type species: Cadosina fusca (Wanner, 1940)

Cadosina sp.

Plate 22, Figures a - j

Description and Remarks:

The form has globular to ovoid test with single aperture. Its wall is porcellaneous that seems milky white in incident light (Pokorny, 1963).

Stratigraphic Distribution and Occurrence:

Cadosina sp. has been defined in the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Late Early Barremian to Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian), and it is rare in samples of the study. It was observed between samples NY-1 and NY-38.

CHAPTER 6

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

The Soğukçam Limestone that belongs to the Mudurnu-Nallıhan Sequence, Nallıhan, Ankara was studied in detail. A stratigraphic section (the NY-Section) was measured as 94.73 m in thickness, and a total of 44 samples were collected as 40 limestone, 3 shale and 1 diabase dyke samples.

Through the studied sequence, 12 species from 3 genera of planktonic foraminifera were recorded. These genera are *Hedbergella*, *Globigerinelloides* and *Leupoldina*. Based on planktonic foraminiferal bioevents, such as first occurrence (FO) and last occurrence (LO), three biozones have been identified. They are the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone (Early Aptian), the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone (Early Late Aptian) and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone (Late Aptian) starting from the lower part of the section through the top. The *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone has been defined up to the FO of *Leupoldina cabri*. Because the acme zone of *Leupoldina cabri* has not been determined due to its low abundance, the FO and the LO of *Leupoldina cabri* were used as key factor while defining the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone of the studied section as the original definition of this biozone by Sigal (1977). The *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone started with the LO of *Leupoldina cabri*, and it has continued through the end of the measured section.

In addition, small benthic foraminifera were identified in generic level. Nevertheless, they were relatively low abundant in the studied samples. Moreover, radiolaria were observed through the studied sequence, and they were only defined in class level because they are beyond the purpose of the thesis. The diversity of radiolaria has been shown on the plates 9, 10, 23 and 24. *Cadosina* sp. which is a calcareous dinoflagellate was also recognized in thin sections of samples.

Microfacies (MF) analyses were performed on the limestone samples. While doing these, both lithofacies features (determination of the depositional texture), and biofacies features (fossil assemblages; planktonic foraminifera and radiolarian) in these samples were used as the main criteria. Especially, radiolaria are the dominant forms at the beginning of the section that is composed of mudstone and wackestone. Hence, these parts (between NY-1 and NY-10) were defined as MF-1: Radiolarian mudstone / wackestone. Then, they start to lose their dominance, and they have almost the same abundance with planktonic foraminifera through the middle part of the stratigraphic section which were named as MF-2: Planktonic foraminiferal and radiolarian wackestone / packstone (between NY-11 and NY-18, NY-27 and NY-32). In addition, through the samples in middle and upper part of the section, radiolaria totally lost their dominance, and planktonic foraminifera become dominant where microfacies was determined as MF-3: Planktonic foraminiferal mudstone / wackestone (between NY-19 and NY-26, NY-33 and NY-39). With respect to the standard microfacies types of Flügel (2004), MF-1, MF-2 and MF-3 were defined as SMF 3-RAD, SMF-3 and SMF 3-FOR, respectively. Based on this information, their deposition environments were defined as toe of slope to deep-water basin.

In addition, the presence of some important minerals could be used for explanation of the global biotic and paleoceanographic events in the light of previous studies. These minerals are framboidal pyrite and glauconite. Even though Bellanca et al. (2002), Yılmaz et al. (2010) and Hu et al. (2012) observed pyrite framboids near the oceanic anoxic events, Michalik et al. (2008), Huck et al. (2010), Hu et al. (2012), Lehmann et al. (2012) and Pictet et al. (2015) identified glauconite the Selli Event.

The Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (the OAE 1a, the Selli Event) is one of the most important global biotic and paleoceanographic event of Cretaceous. This event was defined as being related with the formation of large igneous provinces in Aptian that trigger series of events starting from the excess CO_2 and greenhouse conditions to the oceanic anoxic event by Schlanger and Jenkyns (1976), Schlanger et al. (1981), Larson (1991a,b), Tarduno et al. (1991), Larson and Erba (1999), Jenkyns (2003, 2010) and

Robinson et al. (2017). The record of the OAEs can be obtained by the stable carbon isotope data. They firstly show negative carbon excusion, then they shift through the positive excursion. Different from other OAEs, the positive excursion continues after the Selli Event equivalent levels. Furthermore, the Selli Event has control over organisms. The changes that were resulted from the OAE 1a can be observed in the record of planktonic foraminifera, radiolaria and nannofossils. This study mainly focuses on the effects of the OAE 1a on the planktonic foraminifera assemblages. The defined planktonic foraminifera of the studied sequence are r-mode opportunistic forms, like *Globigerinelloides* and *Hedbergella*, and low-oxygen forms, such as *Leupoldina* (Premoli Silva & Sliter, 1999). K-mode specialists, like *Marginotruncana* and *Globotruncana*, and r/K-mode intermediate forms, such as *Ticinella* and *Praeglobotruncana* have not been observed through the measured section in the studied interval. Only the presence of the r-mode opportunistic planktonic foraminifera in the studied samples shows that eutrophic environmental conditions prevailed in the Aptian time in the studied region.

Hedbergella is relatively the most abundant and diverse genus between these three genera. Eight species of Genus *Hedbergella* were identified, and especially *Hedbergella infracretacea*, *Hedbergella occulta*, *Hedbergella sigali* and *Hedbergella* sigali and *Hedbergella sigali* and *Hedbergella* sigali and *Hedbergella* sigali and *Hedbergella sigali* and *Hedbergella* sigali and *Hedberg*

Genus *Globigerinelloides* was also observed in a large interval. Three species of this planispiral planktonic foraminifera were defined which are *Globigerinelloides blowi*, *Globigerinelloides duboisi* and *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis*. Through the section *Globigerinelloides* is relatively less abundant and less diverse with respect to *Hedbergella*. *Globigerinelloides* is less tolerant to variable conditions, like oceanic anoxic events, compared to *Hedbergella* as Premoli Silva and Sliter (1999) said. Even though *Hedbergella* inhabit eutropic environments, *Globigerinelloides* lives through

more mesotropic parts of water. The r-mode opportunistic forms indicate the eutrophic environmental conditions in the Aptian time which might be connected with *Globigerinelloides*' less tolerance to conditions, such as the Selli Event at that time.

From Genus *Leupoldina*, only *Leupoldina cabri* was defined in species level. This species with tubulospine chambers was observed small in numbers. *Leupoldina cabri* and *Hedbergellla roblesae* which are planktonic foraminifera with chamber elongation have been observed in deposition of organic layers of the study. Hypothesis about this morphologic characteristic of planktonic foraminifera and its relation with the Selli Event by Coccioni et al. (2006) and Kopaevich and Gorbachik (2017) also support the possible record of this event in the studied section. In addition, Özkan (1993a) defined an absence in nannoconids in the black shale levels of the Soğukçam Limestone, and nannoconid crisis is an important result of the Selli Event in Aptian time. With this study, *Hedbergella roblesae*, the planktonic foraminifera with chamber elongation, have been identified almost in the same black shale levels (NY-7S and NY-14). Both the records of the nannoconid crisis and *Hedbergella roblesae* can support the possible presence of the Selli Event in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan area.

As a conclusion, mainly planktonic foraminifera, small benthic foraminifera and radiolaria were identified through the measured section of the Aptian part of the Soğukçam Limestone in the Nallıhan region. While doing these, planktonic foraminifera were classified in the species level. The biozones were determined in detail by using bioevents as the *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone and the *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone in ascending order. Microfacies analyses were performed, and the depositional environments of the studied sequence were defined as toe of slope to deep water basin. Only the presence of r-mode opportunistic and low-oxygen planktonic foraminifers, such as elongated chambered forms suggests that the Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (the Selli Event) has possibly been recorded in the *Leupoldina cabri* Zone of the studied sequence.

REFERENCES

- Afghah, M. and Shaabanpour Haghighi, A. (2014), Aptian biostratigraphy in South Zagros Basin, southwest Iran. Geoscience Frontiers, 5, 277-288.
- Aguado, R., Castro, J.M., Company, M. and de Gea, G.A. (1999), Aptian bio-events
 an integrated biostratigraphic analysis of the Almadich Formation, Inner Prebetic Domain, SE Spain. Cretaceous Research, 20, 663-683.
- Akyürek, B., Bilginer, E., Akbaş, B., Hepşen, N., Pehlivan, Ş., Sunu, O., Soysal, Y., Dağer, Z., Çatal, E., Sözeri, B., Yıldırım, H. and Hakyemez, Y. (1984), Ankara-Elmadağ-Kalecik dolayının temel jeolojik özellikleri. Jeoloji Mühendisliği, 20, 31-46.
- Alkaya, F. (1987), Kimmeridgian Berriasian Ammonite fauna and stratigraphy of the Beypazarı (Ankara) province. Melih Tokay Sempozyumu bildiri özeti, 114.
- Altıner, D. (1991), Microfossil biostratigraphy (mainly foraminifers) of the Jurassic Lower Cretaceous carbonate successions in north-west Anatolia, Turkey. Geologica Romana, 27, 167-213.
- Altıner, D. and Özkan, S. (1991), Calpionellid zonation in North-western Anatolia (Turkey) and calibration of the stratigraphic ranges of some benthic foraminifera at the Jurassic-Cretaceous boundary. Geologica Romana, 27, 215-235.
- Altıner, D., Koçyiğit, A., Farinacci, A., Nicosia, U. and Conti, M.A. (1991), Jurassic -Lower Creraceous stratigraphy and paleogeographic evolution of the southern part of North-Western Anatolia. Geologica Romana, 27, 13-80.
- Altınlı, İ.E. (1965a), Yenişehir havzasının jeolojik ve hidrojeolojik incelemesi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 30, 1-2, 31-51.

- Altınlı, İ.E. (1965b), İnegöl havzasının jeolojisi ve hidrojeolojisi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 30, 3-4, 173-199.
- Altınlı, İ.E. (1973a), Orta Sakarya jeolojisi. Cumhuriyet'in 50. yılı Yerbilimleri Kongresi, Tebliğler, 159-191.
- Altınlı, İ.E. (1973b), Bilecik Jurasiği, Cumhuriyet'in 50. yılı Yerbilimleri Kongresi, Tebliğler, 103-111.
- Altınlı, İ.E. (1976), Geology of the Northern portion of the Middle Sakarya River. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 41, 35-46.
- Altınlı, İ.E. (1977), Geology of the Eastern Territory of Nallıhan (Ankara province). İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 42, 29-44.
- Altınlı, İ.E. and Saner, S. (1971), Bilecik yakın dolayının jeoloji incelemesi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 36, 1-2, 9-21.
- Altınlı, İ.E. and Yetiş, C. (1972), Bayırköy Osmaneli alanının jeoloji incelemesi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 37, 1-2, 1-18.
- Altınlı, İ.E. Gürpınar, O. and Ersen, S. (1970), Erenköy Deresakarı (Bilecik ili) alanının jeolojisi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 35, 1-2, 77-83.
- Arthur, M.A. and Schlanger, S.O. (1979), Cretaceous "oceanic anoxic events" as causal factors in development of reef-reservoired giant oil fields. American Association Petroleum Geologists Bulletin 63, 870-885.
- Arthur, M.A. and Sageman, B.B. (1994), Marine black shales: depositional mechanisms and environments of ancient deposits. Annu. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 22, 499-551.

- Banner, F.T. and Desai, D. (1988), A review and revision of the Jurassic Early Cretaceous *Globigerinina*, with especial reference to the Aptian assemblages of Speeton (North Yorkshire, England). J micropalaeontol., 7 (2), 143-185.
- Banner, F.T., Copestake, P. and White, M.R. (1993), Barremian Aptian *Praehedbergellidae* of the North Sea area: a reconnaissance. Bulletin of The Natural History Museum, London (Geology), 49, 1-30.
- Barron, E.J., Fawcett, P.J., Pollard, D. and Thompson, S. (1993), Model simulations of Cretaceous climates: the role of geography and carbon dioxide. Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. Series, B, 341, 307-316.
- Beerling, D.J., Lomas, M.R. and Gröcke, D.R. (2002), On the nature of methane gashydrate dissociation during the Toarcian and Aptian oceanic anoxic events. Am. J. Sci., 302, 28-49.
- Bellanca, A., Erba, E., Neri, R, Premoli Silva, I., Sprovieri, M., Tremolada, F. and Verga, D. (2002), Palaeoceanographic significance of the Tethyan 'Livello Selli' (Early Aptian) from the Hybla Formation, northwestern Sicily: Biostratigraphy and high-resolution chemostratigraphicrecords. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 185, 175-196.
- Bingöl, E., Akyürek, B. and Korkmazer, B. (1975), Biga yarımadasının jeolojisi ve Karakaya Formasyonunun bazı özellikleri. Cumhuriyetin 50.Yılı Yerbilimleri Kongresi Tebliğleri, Maden Tetkik ve Arama Enstitüsü (MTA) Publications, 70-77.
- Bolli, H.M. (1957), The foraminiferal genus *Schackoina* Thalmann, emended, and *Leupoldina*, n. gen. in the Cretaceous of Trinidad, B. W. I. Eclogae Geologicae Helvetiae, 50 (2), 271-278.
- Bolli, H.M. (1959), Planktonic foraminifera from the Cretaceous of Trinidad, B.W.I. Bulletins of American Paleontology, 39 (179), 253-277.

- Bolli, H. M., Loeblich, A. R. and Tappan, H. (1957), Planktonic foraminiferal families Hantkeninidae, Orbulinidae, Globorotaliidae and Globotruncanidae. In: Loeblich, A. R., Jr., Tappan, H., Beckmann, J. P., Bolli, H. M., Montanaro Gallitelli, E. and Troelsen, J. C. (eds.), Studies in Foraminifera. U.S. National Museum Bulletin, 215, 3-50.
- Bolli, H.M., Saunders, J.B. and Perch-Nielsen, K. (1985), Plankton stratigraphy. Cambridge University Press.
- BouDagher-Fadel, M.K. (2018), Evolution and Geological Significance of Larger Benthic Foraminifera (2nd edition). UCL Press, 693 p.
- BouDagher-Fadel, M.K., Banner, F.T., Gorbachik, T.N. and Simons, M.D. (1988), On the evolution of the Hedbergellidae from the Praehedbergellidae. Journal of Micropaleontology, 17, 97-103.
- BouDagher-Fadel, M.K., Banner, F.T. and Whittaker, J.E. (1997), The Early Evolutionary History of Planktonic Foraminifera. Chapman Hall, London, 269 p.
- Bralower, T.J., Sliter, W.V., Arthur, M.A., Leckie, R.M., Allard, D. and Schlanger, S.O. (1993), Dysoxic/anoxic episodes in the Aptian-Albian (Early Cretaceous)
 In: Pringle, M.S., Sager, W.W., Sliter, W.V. & Stein, S. (eds.) The Mesozoic Pacific: Geology, Tectonics and Volcanism. Am. Geophys. Union, Geophys. Mongr., 77, 5-37.
- Bralower, T.J., Arthur, M.A., Leckie, R.M., Sliter, W.V., Allard, D. and Schlanger, S.O. (1994), Timing and paleoceanography of oceanic dysoxia/anoxia in the Late Barremian to Early Aptian (Early Cretaceous). Palaios, 9, 335-369.
- Bralower, T.J., Leckie, R.M., Sliter, W.V. and Thierstein, H.R. (1995), An integrated Cretaceous microfossil biostratigraphy: In: Berggren, W.A., Kent, D.V., Aubry, M.P. & Hardenbol, J. (Eds), Geochronology, Time Scales and Global Stratigraphic Correlation, Society of Economic Paleontologist and Micropaleontologists Special Publication, 54, 65-79.
- Bralower, T.J., Fullagar, P.D., Paull, C.K., Dwyer, G.S. and Leckie, R.M. (1997), Mid-Cretaceous strontium-isotope stratigraphy of deep sea sections. Geological Society of America Bulletin, 109, 1421-1442.
- Bralower, T.J., CoBabe, E., Clement, B., Sliter, W.V., Osburn, C.L. and Longoria, J. (1999), The record of global change in mid-Cretaceous (Barremian-Albian) sections from the Sierra Madre, northeastern Mexico. Journal of Foraminiferal Research, 29, 418-437.
- Breeheret, J. (1988), Episodes de sedimentation riche en matiere organique dans les marnes bleues d'age aptien et albien de la partie pelagique du basin Vocontien. Bulletin de la Societe Geologique de France, 4, 349-356.
- Brovina, E.A. (2017), Planktonic Foraminiferal Biostratigraphy of the Upper Barremian and Aptian of Crimea. Stratigraphy and Geological Correlation, 25, 515-531.
- Brönnimann, P. and Brown, J.N.K. (1958), Hedbergella, a new name for a Cretaceous planktonic foraminiferal genus. Journal of the Washington Academy of Sciences, 48 (1), 15-17.
- Caldeira, K. and Rampino, M.R. (1991), The mid-Cretaceous super plume, carbon dioxide, and global warming. Geophys. Res. Lett., 18, 987-990.
- Caron, M. (1978), 14. Cretaceous planktonic foraminifers from DSDP Leg 40, southeastern Atlantic Ocean.
- Caron, M. and Homewood, P. (1983), Evolution of early planktic formainifers. Marine Micropaleontology, 7, 453-462.
- Chapman, F., Parr, W. J. and Collins, A. C. (1934), Tertiary Foraminifera of Victoria, Australia -The Balcombian Deposits of Port Phillip. Part III. Journal of the Linnean Society of London, Zoology, 38 (262), 553-577.

- Chevalier, J. (1961), Quelques nouvelles espèces de Foraminifères dans le Crétacé inférieur méditerranéen. Revue de Micropaleontologie, 4 (1), 30-36.
- Cita, M.B., Forti, A., Raffi, G. and Villa, F. (1959), Jurassic and Cretaceous microfacies from the Prealps and Central Apennines (Italy). 5th World Petroleum Congress.
- Cobianchi, M., Luciani, V. and Bosellini, A. (1997), Early Cretaceous nannofossils and planktonic foraminifera from northern Gargano (Apulia, southern Italy). Cretaceous Research, 18, 249-293.
- Cobianchi, M., Luciani, V. and Menegatti, A. (1999) The Selli Level of the Gargano Promontory, Apulia, southern Italy: foraminiferal and calcareous nannofossil data. Cretaceous Research, 20, 255-269.
- Coccioni, R. and Premoli Silva, I. (1994), Planktonic foraminifera from the Lower Cretaceous of Rio Argos sections (southern Spain) and biostratigraphic implications. Cretaceous Research, 15, 645-687.
- Coccioni, R. and Marsili, A. (2004), First radiation of Cretaceous radially elongated chambered planktonic foraminifera at Rio Argos (southern Spain): biostratigraphical and paleoecological implications. Abstract volume, 12-16, 3rd Italian Meeting of Environmental Micropaleontology, Urbino (Italy).
- Coccioni, R., Nesci, O., Tramontana, M., Wezel, C.F. and Moretti, E. (1987), Descrizione di un livello-guida "Radiolaritico-Bituminoso-Ittiolitico" alla base delle Marne a Fucoidi nell Appennino Umbro-Marchigiano. Bollettino della Societa Geologica Italiana, 106, 183-192.
- Coccioni, R., Franchi, R., Nesci, O., Wezel, F.C., Battistini, F. and Pallechi, P. (1989), Stratigraphy and mineralogy of the Selli Level (early Aptian) at the base of the Marne a Fucoidi in the Umbro-Marchean Apennines (Italy). In:Wiedmann, J. (ed.): Cretaceous of the Western Tethys. Proc. 3rd International Cretaceous Symposium, 563-584.

- Coccioni, R., Erba, E. and Premoli Silva, I. (1992), Barremian-Aptian calcareous plankton biostratigraphy from the Gorgo Cerbara section (Marche, central Italy) and implications for plankton evolution. Cretaceous Research, 13, 517-537.
- Coccioni R., Luciani V. and Marsili A. (2006), Cretaceous oceanic anoxic events and radially elongated chambered planktonic foraminifera: Paleoecological and paleoceanographic implications. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 235, 66-92.
- Coccioni, R., Premoli Silva, I., Marsili, A. and Verga, D. (2007), First radiation of Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera with radially elongate chambers at Angles (Southeastern France) and biostratigraphic implications. Revue de micropaleontologie, 50, 215-224.
- Cushman, J.A. (1948), Foraminifera: their classification and economic use. (4th ed)
- Cushman, J. A. and ten Dam, A. (1948), Globigerinelloides, a new genus of the Globigerinidae. Contributions from the Cushman Foundation for Foraminiferal Research, 24, 42-44.
- de Gea, G.A., Aguado, R., Castro, J.M., Molina, J.M., O'Dogherty, L. and Ruiz-Ortiz, P.A. (2008), Lower Aptian Subbetic organic-rich facies, radiolarites and associated deposits: the local expression of Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (Carbonero Formation, southern Spain). Cretaceous Research, 29, 861-870.
- Defrance, J. L. M. (1824), Dictionnaire des Sciences Naturelles, Levrault, F. G., Strasbourg, 32.
- Delage, Y. and Hérouard, E. (1896), Traité de Zoologia Concrète, 1: La cellule at le protozoaires. Schleicher Frères, Paris.

- Dunham, R.J. (1962), Classification of carbonate rocks according to depositional texture, in: Ham, W.E. (ed): Classification of carbonate rocks. American Association of Petroleum Geologists, Memoir, 1, 108-121.
- Ehrenberg, G.C. (1838), Über dem blossen Auge unsichtbare Kalkthierchen und Kieselthierchen als Hauptbestandtheile der Kreidegebirge. Bericht uber die zur Bekanntmachung geeigneten Verhanlungen del Königlichen Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin, 192-200.
- Ehrenberg, G.C. (1843), Verbreitung und Einfluss des mikroskopischen Lebens in Sud-und Nord-Amerika: Konigliche Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin Abhandlungen, 1841. Physikalische Abhandlungen, 291-446.
- Eichwald, E. (1830), Naturhistorische Skizze von Lithauen, Volhynien und Podolien in geognostisch-mineralogischer, botanischer und zoologischer Hinsicht. Wilna [Vilnius], Zawadzki, 256 p.
- Elkhazri, A., Abdallah, H., Razgallah, S., Moullade, M. and Kuhnt, W. (2013), Carbon-isotope and microfaunal stratigraphy bounding the Lower Aptian Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a in northeastern Tunisia. Cretaceous Research, 39, 133-148.
- Embry, A.F. and Klovan, J.E. (1971), A Late Devonian reef tract on Northeastern Banks Island, NWT. Canadian Petroleum Geology Bulletin, 19, 730-781.
- Erba, E. (1994), Nannofossils and superplumes: The early Aptian "nannoconid crisis". Paleoceanography, 9, 483-501.
- Erba, E. (2004), Calcareous nannofossils and Mesozoic oceanic anoxic events. Marine Micropaleontology, 52, 85-106.
- Erba, E. and Tremolada, F. (2004), Nannofossil carbonate fluxes during the Early Cretaceous: phytoplankton response to nutrification episodes, atmospheric CO₂, and anoxia. Paleoceanography, 19.

- Erba, E., Channel, J.E.T., Claps, M., Jones, C., Larson, R., Opdyke, B., Premoli Silva, I., Riva, A., Salvini, G. and Torricelli, S. (1999), Integrated stratigraphy of the Cismon Apticore (Southern Alps, Italy): a "reference section" for the Barremian-Aptian interval at low latitudes. Journal of Foraminiferal Research, 29, 371-391.
- Erba, E., Duncan, R.A., Bottini, C., Tiraboschi, D., Weissert, H., Jenkyns, H.C. and Malinverno, A. (2016), Environmental Consequences of Ontong Java Plateau and Kerguelen Plateau Volcanism, 30 Geological Society of America Special Paper.
- Erbacher, J. and Thurow, J. (1997), Influence of oceanic anoxic events on the evolution of mid-Cretaceous radiolarian in North Atlantic and western Tethys. Marine Micropaleontology, 30, 139-158.
- Erbacher, J., Thurow, J. and Littke, R. (1996), Evolution patterns of radiolarian and organic matter variations: a new approach to identify sea level changes in mid-Cretaceous pelagic environments. Geology, 24, 499-502.
- Eroskay, S.O. (1965), Paşalar Boğazı Gölpazarı Sahasının Jeolojisi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 30, 135-159.
- Ezampanah, Y., Sadeghi, A., Jamali, A.M. and Adabi, M.H. (2013), Biostratigraphy of the Garau Formation (Berriasian? – Lower Cenomanian) in central part of Lurestan zone, northwest of Zagros, Iran. Cretaceous Research, 46, 101-113.
- Fensome, R.A., Taylor, F.J.R., Norris, G., Sarjeant, W.A.S., Wharton, D.I. and Williams, G.L. (1993), A classification of fossil and living dinoflagellates. Micropaleontology Press Special Paper, 7, 351 p.
- Flessa K.W. and Jablonski, D. (1983), Extinction is here to stay. Paleobiology, 9, 315-321.

- Flügel, E. (1972), Mikrofazielle Untersuchungen in der alpinen Trias: Methoden und Probleme. Mitteilungen der Gesellschaft der Geologie und Bergbaustudenten in Österreich, 21, 6-64.
- Flügel, E. (2004), Microfacies of carbonate rocks: analysis, interpretation and application. Springer, 976 p.
- Flügel, E. (2010), Microfacies of carbonate rocks: analysis, interpretation and application. (2nd edition) Springer, 1006 p.
- Folk, R.L. (1959), Practical petrographic classification of limestones: American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin, 43, 1-38.
- Folk, R.L. (1962), Spectral subdivision of limestone types, in Ham, W.E., ed., Classification of carbonate Rocks-A Symposium: American Association of Petroleum Geologists Memoir, 1, 62-84.
- Fourquin, C. (1975), L'Anatolie du Nord-Quest, marge meridionale du continent european, histoire paleogeographique, tectonique et magmatique durant le Secondaire et le Tertiaire. Bull. Soc. Geol. France, XII, 17 (6), 1058-1070.
- Gandolfi, R. (1942), Ricerche micropaleontologiche e stratigrafiche sulla scaglia e sul flysch Cretacici dei dintorni di Balerna (Canton Ticino). Rivista Italiana di Paleontologia Anno XLVIII 1942-XX, 160 p.
- Genç, Ş. (1986), Uludağ İznik Gölü arasının jeolojisi. MTA Jeoloji Daire Rap. Arşivi, 243, 122 p.
- Genç, Ş. Selguk, H., Cevher, F., Gözler, Z., Karaman, T., Bilgi, C. and Akgören, F. (1986), İnegöl (Bursa) Pazaryeri (Bilecik) arasının jeolojisi. MTA Jeoloji Dairesi Rap. Arşivi, 255, 68 p.
- Gerard, J.C. and Dols, V. (1990), The warm Crateceous climate: role of the long-term carbon cycle. Geophys. Res. Letters, 17, 1561-1564.

- Glaessner, M.F. (1937a), Planktonforaminiferen aus der Kreide und dem Eozän und ihre stratigraphische Bedeutung. Etyudy po Mikropaleontologiy, Paleontologicheskaya Laboratoriya Moskovskogo Gosudarstvennogo Universiteta. [Studies in Micropaleontology, Publications of the Laboratory of Paleontology, Moscow University], 1(1), 27-46.
- Glaessner, M.F. (1937b), Studien über foraminiferen aus der kreide und dem Tertiär des Kaukasus. I. Die foraminiferen der ältesten Tertiärschichten des Nordwest-Kaukasus. Problemy Paleontologii, Paleontologicheskay Laboratoriya Moskovskogo Gosudarstvennogo Universiteta, 2-3, 349-410.
- Glaessner, M.F. (1966), Notes on foraminifera of the genus Hedbergella. Ecoglae geologicae Helvetiae, 59, 179-185.
- Gorbachik, T. N. (1986), Jurassic and early Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera of the south of the USSR. Moscow: Izdat.
- Gorbachik, T.N. and Moullade, M. (1973), Caracteres microstructuraux de la paroi du test des Foraminiferes planctoniques du Cretace inferieur et leur signification sur le plan taxinomique. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 277 (D), 2661-2664.
- Göncüoğlu, M.C., Dirik, K. and Kozlu, H. (1997), General characteristics of pre-Alpine and Alpine Terranes in Turkey: Explanatory notes to the terrane map of Turkey. Annales Geologique de Pays Hellenique, 37, 515-536.
- Granit, Y. and Tintant, H. (1960), Observation preliminaires sur le Jurassique de la region de Bilecik (Turquie). C.R. Seanc. Acad. Sc., 251, 1801-1803.
- Gürpınar, O. (1976), Geological investigation of the Bilecik İnegöl Yenişehir Territories together with a study of engeenering properties of the Bilecik Limestone. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 40, 83-113.
- Haeckel, E. (1894), Systematische Phylogenie. Entwurf eines natürlichen Systems der Organismen Grund ihrer Stammesgeschichte, I. Systematische Phylogenie der Protisten und Pflanzen. Berlin, Reimer, 400 p.

Hallock, P. (1985), Why are larger Foraminifera large? Paleobiology, 11, 195-208.

- Hallock, P., Premoli Silva, I. and Boersma, A. (1991), Similarities between planktonic and larger foraminiferal evolutionary trends through Paleogene paleoceanographic changes. Palaeoceanography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 83, 49-64.
- Hardenbol, J., Thierry, J., Farley, M.B., Jacquin, T., de Graciansky, P.C. and Vail, P. (1998), Mesozoic and Cenozoic sequence chronostratigraphic framework of European Basins. In: de Graciansky, P.C., Hardenbol, J., Jacquin, T., Vail, P.R. (Eds), Mesozoic and Cenozoic Sequence Stratigraphy of European Basins, Society of Economy Paleontologist and Mineralogists Special Publication, 60, 763-781.
- Heldt, M., Bachmann, M. and Lehmann, J. (2008), Microfacies, biostratigraphy, and geochemistry of the hemipelagic Barremian-Aptian in north-central Tunisia: Influence of the OAE 1a on the southern Tethys margin. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 261, 246-260.
- Hofker, J. (1983), Zoological exploration of the continental shelf of Surinam: the foraminifera of the shelf of Surinam and the Guyanas. Zoologische Verhandelingen, 201.
- Hohenegger, J and Piller, W. (1977), Die Stellung der Involutinidae Bütschli und Spirillinidae Reuss im System der Foraminiferen. Neues Jahrbuch für Geologie und Palaontologie, Monatshefte, 7, 407-418.
- Hu, X., Zhao, K., Yılmaz, İ.Ö. and Li, Y. (2012), Stratigraphic transition and palaeoenvironmental changes from the Aptian oceanic anoxic event 1a (OAE1a) to oceanic red bed 1 (ORB1) in the Yenicesihlar section, central Turkey. Cretaceous Research, 38, 40-51.
- Huber, B.T. and Leckie, M. (2011), Planktic foraminiferal species turnover across deep-sea Aptian/Albian boundary sections. Journal of Foraminiferal Research, 41 (1), 53-95.
- Huck, S., Immenhauser, A., Heimhofer, U. and Rameil, N. (2010), Timing of Early Aptian demise of northern Tethyan carbonate platforms – chemostratigraphic versus biostratigraphic evidence. Geophysical Research Abstracts, 12.

- Irwin, M.L. (1965), General Theory of Epeiric Clear Water Sedimentation. American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin, 49, 445-459.
- İnci, U., Helvacı, C. and Yağmurlu, F. (1988), Stratigraphy of Beypazarı Neogene Basin, Central Anatolia, Turkey. Newsletters on Stratigraphy, 18 (3), 165-182.
- Jahren, A.H. (2002), The biogeochemical consequences of the mid-Cretaceous superplume. J. Geodyn., 34, 177-191.
- Jahren, A.H. and Arens, N.C. (1998), Methane hydrate dissociation implicated in Aptian OAE events. Geol. Soc. Am. Abstr. Prog. 30, 52 p.
- Jahren, A.H., Arens, N.C., Sarmiento, G., Guerrero, J. and Amundson, R. (2001), Terrestrial record of methane hydrate dissociation in the Early Cretaceous. Geology, 29, 159-162.
- Jenkyns, H.C. (1980), Cretaceous anoxic events: from continents to oceans. Geological Society of London, 137, 171-188.
- Jenkyns, H.C. (1999), Mesozoic anoxic events and palaeoclimate. Zentralblatt für Geologie und Palaontologie, Teil, I, 943-949.
- Jenkyns, H.C. (2003), Evidence for rapid climate change in the Mesozoic Palaeogene greenhouse world. Phil. Trans. A Math Phys. Eng. Sci., 361, 1885-1916.
- Jenkyns, H.C. (2010), Geochemistry of oceanic anoxic events. Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems, 11.
- Jones, C.E. and Jenkyns, H.C. (2001), Seawater strontium isotopes, oceanic anoxic events, and seafloor hydrothermal activity in the Jurassic and Cretaceous. American Journal Science, 301, 112-149.

- Jozsa, S. and Aubrecht, R. (2008), Barremian-Aptian erosion of the Kysuca-Pieniny trough margin (Pieniny Klippen Belt, Western Carpathians). Geologica Carpathica, 59, 103-116.
- Jozsa, S., Boorova, D. and Filo, I. (2016), Aptian planktonic foraminiferal biostratigraphy and smaller benthic foraminifera from the Parnica Formation (Choc Mts., Western Carpathians) Acta Geologica Slovaca, 8 (1), 15-26.
- Kalafatçıoğlu, A. and Uysallı, H. (1964), Geology of the Beypazarı Nallıhan Seben Region. Bulletin of Mineral Research and Exploration Institute, Turkey, 62, 1-12.
- Ketin, İ. (1966), Tectonic units of Anatolia. Bulletin of Mineral Research and Exploration Institute, 66, 23-34.
- Knitter, H. (1979), Eine verbesserte Methode zur Gewinnung von Mikrofosilien aus harten, nicht schlammbaren Kalken. Geol. Bl. Nor-Bayern, 29, 182-186.
- Koçyiğit, A. (1987), Hasanoğlan (Ankara) yöresinin tektono-stratigrafisi: Karakaya orojenik kuşağının evrimi. Yerbilimleri, 14, 269-294.
- Koçyiğit, A., Altıner, D., Farinacci, A., Nicosia, U. and Conti, M.A. (1991), Late Triassic – Aptian evolution of the Sakarya divergent margin: Implications for the opening history of the northern Neotehtys, in northwastern Anatolia, Turkey. Geologica Romana, 28, 81-99.
- Kopaevich, L.F. and Gorbachik, T.N. (2017), Shell Morphology of Cretaceous Planktonic Foraminifers as a Means for Paleoenvironment Reconstructions. Paleontological Journal, 51 (1), 1-12.
- Krechmar, V. and Gorbachik, T.N. (1971), In. Gorbachik, T.N., (ed) On early Cretaceous foraminifera of the Crimea. Voprosy Micropaleontologii, 14, 136.

- Kuhnt, W., Holbourn, A. and Moullade, M. (2011), Transient global cooling at the onset of early Aptian oceanic anoxic event (OAE) 1a. Geology, 39, 323-326.
- Lamarck, J.B.P.A.de (1804), Suite des mémoires sur les fossiles des environs de Paris. Annales du Muséum d'Histoire Naturelle, 5, 28-36
- Lamarck J.B.P.A. de M. de. (1816), Tableau encyclopédique et méthodique des trois règnes de la nature. Vingt troisième partie. Mollusques et polypes divers. Mme Veuve Agasse, Paris.
- Larson, R.L. (1991a), Latest pulse of the earth: Evidence for a mid-Cretaceous super plume. Geology, 19, 547-550.
- Larson, R.L. (1991b), Geological consequences of superplumes. Geology, 19, 963-966.
- Larson, R.L. and Erba, E. (1999), Onset of the mid-Cretaceous greenhouse in the Barremian Aptian: Igneous events and biological, sedimentary, and geochemical responses. Paleoceanography, 14 (6), 663-678.
- Leckie, R.M. (1984), Mid-Cretaceous Planktonic Foraminiferal Biostratigraphy of Central Morocco, Deep Sea Drilling Project Leg 79, Sites 545 and 547.
- Leckie, R.M. (1990), 22. Middle Cretaceous planktonic foraminifers of the Atlantic Margin: Hole 693A, ODP LEG 113. Proceedings of the Ocean Drilling Program, Sciebtific Results, 113, 319-324.
- Leckie, R.M., Bralower, T.J. & Cashman, R. (2002), Oceanic anoxic events and plankton evolution: biotic response to tectonic forcing during the mid-Cretaceous. Paleoceanography, 17, 1029 p.
- Lehmann, J., Friedrich, O., von Bargen, D. & Hemker, T. (2012), Early Aptian bay deposits at the southern margin of the Lower Saxony Basin: Integrated

stratigraphy, palaeoenvironment and OAE 1a. Acta Geologica Polonica, 62, 35-62.

- Li, J., Hu, X., Zhao, K., Cai, Y. and Sun, T. (2016), Paleoceanographic evolution and chronostratigraphy of the Aptian Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a (OAE1a) to oceanic red bed 1 (ORB1) in the Gorgo a Cerbara secion (central Italy). Cretaceous Research, 66, 115-128.
- Lipson-Benitah, S. and Almogi-Labin, A. (2004), Aptian planktonic foraminifera from Israel. Israel Journal of Earth Sciences, 53, 27-46.
- Lirer, F. (2000), A new technique for retrieving calcareous microfossils from lithified lime deposits. Micropaleontology, 46, 365-369.
- Loeblich, A. R. and Tappan, H. (1946), New Washita Foraminifera. Journal of Paleontology, 20, 238-258.
- Loeblich, A.R. and Tappan, H. (1961), Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera: Part I Cenomanian. Micropaleontology, 7, 257-304.
- Loeblich, A.R. and Tappan, H. (1964), Sarcodina, chiefly Thecamoebians and Foraminiferida. In: Moore, R.C. (ed.) Treatise on invertebrate paleontology. C., Protista, 2, 1-900.
- Loeblich, A.R. & Tappan, H. (1988), Foraminiferal Genera and Their Classification. Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, 970 p.
- Longoria, J.F. (1974), Stratigraphic, morphologic and taxonomic studies of Aptian planktonic foraminifera. Revista Española de Micropaleontología, 5-107.
- Luciani, V., Cobianchi, M. and Jenkyns, H. (2001), Biotic and geochemical response to anoxic events: the Aptian pelagic succession of the Gargano Promontory southern Italy). Geol. Mag., 138 (3), 277-298.

- Luciani, V., Cobianchi, M. and Lupi, C. (2006), Regional record of a global oceanic anoxic event: OAE 1a on the Apulia Platform margin, Gargano Promontory, southern Italy. Cretaceous Research, 27, 754-772.
- MacArthur, R.H. and Wilson, E.O. (1967), The theory of island biogeography. Princeton, New Jersey, Princeton UnivesityPress, 167 p.
- Mandic, O. and Lukeneder, A. (2008), Dating the Penninic Ocean subduction: new data from planktonic foraminifera. Cretaceous Research, 29, 901-912.
- Mekik, F.A., Ling, H.Y., Özkan-Altıner, S. and Altıner, D. (1999), Preliminary radiolarian biostratigraphy across the Jurassic-Cretaceous boundary from northwestern Turkey. Geodiversitas, 21 (4), 715-738.
- Menegatti, A.P., Weissea, H., Brown, R.S., Tyson, R.V., Farrimond, P.A., Strasser, A. and Caron, M. (1998), High-resolution C stratigraphy through the Early Aptian Livello Selli of the Alpine Tethys. Paleoceanography, 13, 530-545.
- Michalik, J., Sotak, J., Lintnerova, O., Halasova, E., Bak, M., Skupien, P. and Boorova, D. (2008), The stratigraphic and paleoenvironmental setting of Aptian OAE black shale deposits in the Pieniny Klippen Belt, Slovak Western Carpathians. Cretaceous Research, 29, 871-892.
- Monod, O., Kozlu, H., Ghienne, J.F., Dean, W.T., Günay, Y., Herisse, A.L., Paris, F. and Robardet, M. (2003), Late Ordovician glaciation in southern Turkey. Terra Nova, 15.
- Monier-Castillo, A., Lopez-Palomino, I., Romo-Ramirez, J.R., Palma-Ramirez, A. and Contreras-Cruz, D. (2018), Micropaleontological study of Lower Cretaceous rocks (Barremian-Albian) near La Soledad, Nuevo Leon, northeastern Mexico. Paleontologia Mexicana, 7, 57-72.

- Moullade, M. (1961), Quelques foraminifères et ostracodes nouveaux du Crétacé inférieur Vocontien. Revue de Micropaleontologie, 3, 213-216.
- Moullade, M. (1966), Etude stratigraphique et micropaleontologique du Crétacé inférieur de la "fosse vocontienne". Documents des Laboratoires de Géologie de la Faculté des Sciences de Lyon, 15, 1-369.
- Moullade, M. (1974), Zones de Foraminiferes du Cretace inferieur mesogeen. Comptes Rendus de l'Academie des Sciences, Paris (Serie D), 278, 1813-1816.
- Moullade, M., Tronchetti, G., Kuhnt, W. and Masse, J.P. (1998), Les Foraminiferes benthiques et planctoniques du stratotype historique de l'Aptien inferieur dans la region de Cassis-la-Bedoule. Geologie Medit. Ann. Univ. Provence, 25, 187-226.
- Moullade, M., Bellier, J.P. and Tronchetti, G. (2002), Hierarchy of criteria, evolutionary processes and taxonomic simplification in classification of Lower Cretaceous planktonic foramninfera. Cretaceous Research, 23, 111-148.
- Moullade, M., Tronchetti, G. and Bellier, J.P. (2005), The Gargasian (Middle Aptian) strata from Cassis-La Bedoule (Lower Aptian historical stratotype, SE France): Planktonic and benthic foraminiferal assemblages and biostratigraphy. Carnets de Geologie, 2, 1-20.
- Moullade, M., Grainer, B. and Tronchetti, G. (2011), The Aptian Stage: Back to fundamentals. Episodes, Bangalore, 34 (3), 148-156.
- Moullade, M., Tronchetti, G., Grainer, B., Bornemann, A., Kuhnt, W. and Lorenzen, J. (2015), High-resolution integrated stratigraphy of the OAE1a and enclosing strata from core drillings in the Bedoulian stratotype (Roquefort-La Bedoule, SE France). Cretaceous Research, 56, 119-140.
- Nunez-Useche, F. and Barragan, R. (2012), Microfacies analysis and paleoenvironmental dynamic of the Barremian-Albian interval in Sierra del

Rosario, eastern Durango state, Mexico. Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Geologicas, 29 (1), 204-218.

- Obregon, J.d.I.P. (1959), Consideraciones sobre el daniano en la Cuenca sedimentaria de Tampico-Misantla. Mexicana de Geologos Petroleros, 11 (1-2), 13-20.
- Ogg, J.G., Ogg, G. and Gradstein, F.M. (2016), A Concise Geological Time Scale. Elsevier.
- Okay, A.I. (1989), Tectonic units and sutures in the Pontides, northern Turkey. In: Şengör, A.M.C. (ed), Tectonic Evolution of the Tethyan Region. Kluwer Academic Publications, Dordrecht, 109-115.
- Okay, A.I. (2008), Geology of Turkey: A Synopsis. Anschnitt, 21, 19-42.
- Okay, A.I. and Leven, E.J. (1996), Stratigraphy and paleontology of the Upper Paleozoic sequence in the Pulur (Bayburt) region, Eastern Pontides. Turkish Journal of Earth Sciences, 5, 145-155.
- Okay, A.I. and Tüysüz, O. (1999), Tethyan sutures of northern Turkey. Geological Society of London, Special Publicatios, 156, 475-515.
- Okay, A.I. and Göncüoğlu, M.C. (2004), The Karakaya Complex: A Review of Data and Concepts. Turkish Journal of Earth Sciences, 13, 77-95.
- Okay, A.I. and Altıner, D. (2007), A condensed Mesozoic succession north of İzmir: a fragment of the Anatolide – Tauride Platform in the Bornova Flysch Zone. Turkish Journal of Earth Sciences, 16, 257-279.
- Okay, A.I. and Whitney, D.L. (2010), Blueschists, eclogites, ophiolites and suture zones in northwest Turkey: a review and field excursion guide. Ofioliti, 35 (2), 131-172.

- Okay, A.I., Siyako, M. and Bürkan, K.A. (1991), Geology and tectonic evolution of the Biga Peninsula, northwest Turkey. Bulletin of the Technical University of İstanbul, 44, 191-256.
- Okay, A.I., Satır, M. and Siebel, W. (2006), Pre-Alpide orogenic events in the Eastern Mediterranean region. In: Gee, D.G. and Stephenson, R.A. (eds.), European Lithosphere Dynamics. Geological Society, London, Memoirs, 32, 389-405.
- Okay, A.I., Bozkurt, E., Satır, M., Yiğitbaş, E., Crowley, Q.G. and Shang, C.K. (2008), Defining the southern margin of Avalonia in the Pontides: geochronological data from the Late Proterozoic and Ordovician granitoids from NW Turkey. Tectonophysics.
- Opdyke, B.N., Erba, E. and Larson, R.L. (1999), Hot LIPs, methane, and the carbon record of the Apticore. Eos Trans. AGU, 80, 486-487.
- Önal, M., Helvacı, C., İnci, U., Yağmurlu, F., Meriç, E. and Tansel, İ. (1988), Çayırhan, Kuzeybatı Ankara Kuzeyindeki Soğukçam Kireçtaşı, Nardin Formasyonu ve Kızılçay Grubu'nunStratigrafisi, Yaşı, Fasiyesi ve Depolanma Ortamları. TPJD Bülteni, 1/2, 152-163.
- Özkan, S. (1993a), Calcareous nannofossil and calpionellid biostratigraphy of the Upper Jurassic – Lower Cretaceous in Northwest Anatolia, Turkey. University College London Department of Geology, PhD Thesis, 327 p.
- Özkan, S. (1993b), Calcareous nannofossils from the Late Jurassic-Early Cretaceous of Northwest Anatolia, Turkey. Geological Journal, 28, 295-307.
- Özkan-Altıner, S. (1996), Calcareous nannofossils biostratigraphy of the Valanginian-Aptian in Northwest Anatolia, Turkey. Revue de Paleobiologie, 15, 479-498.
- Özkan-Altıner, S. (1999), Rock-forming nannofossils in Uppermost Jurassic-Lower Cretaceous Rock Units of Northwest Anatolia: *Nannoconus* and its Resived Taxonomy. Turkish Journal of Earth Sccience, 8, 19-43.

- Petrizzo, M.R., Huber, B.T., Gale, A.S., Barchetta, A. and Jenkyns, H.C. (2012), Abrupt planktic foraminiferal turnover across the Niveau Kilian at Col de Pre-Guittard (Vocontian Basin, southeastern France): new criteria for defining the Aptian/Albian boundary. Newsletters on Stratigraphy, 45 (1), 55-74.
- Pflaumann, U. and Krasheninnikov, V.A. (1978), 9. Early Cretaceous planktonic foraminifers from eastern North Atlantic, DSDP Leg 40.
- Pictet, A., Delanoy, G., Adatte, T., Spangenberg, J.E., Baudouin, C., Boselli, P., Boselli, M., Kindler, P. and Föllmi, K.B. (2015), Three successive phases of platform demise during the early Aptian and their association with the oceanic anoxic Selli episode (Ardeche, France) Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 418, 101-125.
- Pokorny, V. (1958), Grundzugge der Zoologischen Mikropalaeontologie, Bd. 1. VEB Deutscher Verlag de Wissenschaften., Berlin.
- Pokorny, V. (1963), Principles of Zoological Micropaleontology: International Series of Monographs on Earth Sciences. Pergamon, 1, 668 p.
- Premoli Silva, I. and Sliter, W.V. (1994), Cretaceous planktonic foraminiferal biostratigraphy and evolutionary trends from the Bottaccione section, Gubbio (Italy). Paleontographia Italica, 82, 1-89.
- Premoli Silva, I. and Sliter, W.V. (1999), Cretaceous paleoceanography: Evidence from planktonic foraminiferal evolution. The Geological Society of America, Special Paper, 332.
- Premoli Silva, I. and Verga, D. (2004), Practical manual of Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera. International School on Planktonic Foraminifera, 3 Course. In: Verga, D. & Rettori, R. (Eds), Universities of Perugia and Milan, Tipografia Pontefelcino, Perugia (Italy), 283 p.

- Premoli Silva, I., Erba, E., Salvini, G., Locatelli, C. and Verga, D. (1999), Biotic changes in Cretaceous oceanic anoxic events of the Tethys. Journal of Foraminiferal Research, 29, 352-370.
- Pszczolkowski, A., Delgado, D.G. and Gonzalez, S.G. (2013), Planktonic foraminifers and nannoconid assemblages from the late Aptian and late Albian limestones of the Pons Formation (Sierra de los Organos, western Cuba). X Congreso Cubano de Geologia.
- Reuss, A. E. (1860), Die Foraminiferen der westphälischen Kreideformation. Sitzungsberichte der mathematisch-naturwissenschaflichen Classe der kaiserlichen Akademie der Wissenschaften, 40 (8), 147-238.
- Reuss, A. E., and Fritsch, A. (1861), Verzeichniss von 100 Gypsmodellen von Foraminiferen, welche unter der Leitung des Prof. Dr. A. Reuss und Dr. Anton Fritsch gearbeitet wurden. Prague: Karl Seyfried.
- Rhumbler, L. (1906), Foraminiferen von Laysan und den Chatham Inseln. Zoologischer Jahresbericht, 24, 21–80.
- Robinson, S.A., Heimhofer, U., Hesselbo, S.P. and Petrizzo, M.R. (2017), Mesozoic Climates and oceans – a tribute to Hugh Jenkyns and Helmut Weissert. Sedimentology, 64, 1-15.
- Rojay, B. and Altıner, D. (1998), Middle Jurassic-Lower Cretaceous Biostratigraphy in the Central Pontides (Turkey): Remarks on Paleogeography and Tectonic Evolution. Rivista Italiana di Paleontologia e Stratigrafia, 104 (2), 167-180.
- Rückheim, S. and Mutterlosa, J. (2002), The Early Aptian migration of planktonic foraminifera to NW Europe: the onset of the mid-Cretaceous plankton revolution in the Boreal Realm. Cretaceous Research, 23, 49-63.

- Saner, S. (1978), Geology and the environment of deposition of Geyve Osmaneli Gölpazarı – Taraklı area. İstanbul Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Mecmuası, B, 43, 63-91.
- Saner, S. (1980), Mudurnu Göynük Havsasının Jura ve sonrası çökelim nitelikleriyle paleocoğrafya yorunlaması. Türkiye Jeoloji Kurumu Bülteni, 23, 39-52.
- Schlanger, S.O. and Jenkyns, H.C. (1976), Cretaceous oceanic anoxic events: causes and consequences. Geologis en Mijnbouw, 55, 179-184.
- Schlanger, S.O., Jenkyns, H.C. and Premoli Silva, I. (1981), Volcanism and vertical tectonics in the Pacific Basin related to the global Cretaceous transgressions. Earth Planet Scientific Letter, 52, 435-449.
- Schultze, M.J.S. (1854), Über den Organismus der Polythalamien (Foraminiferen), nebst Bemerkungen über die Rhizopoden im allgemeinen. Ingelmann, Leipzig, 1-68.
- Schwager, C. (1877), Quadro del proposto sistema di clasificazione dei foraminiferi con guscio. Bolletino R. Comitato Geologico d'Italia, 8, 18-27.
- Sigal, J. (1952), Apercu stratigraphique sur la micropaleontologie du Cretace. XIX Congr. géol. internat., Algers, Monographies Regionales, 1 (26), 3-43.
- Sigal, J. (1977), Essai de zonation du Cretace mediterraneen a l'aide des foraminiferes planctoniques. Geologie Mediterraneenne, 4 (2), 99-108.
- Sliter, W.V. (1989), Aptian anoxia in the Pacific Basin. Geology, 17, 909-912.
- Sliter, W.V. (1992) Biostratigraphic zonation for Cretaceous planktonic foraminifers examined in thin section. Journal of Foraminiferal Research, 19, 1-19.

- Sliter, W.V. (1999), Cretaceous planktic foramninferal biostratigraphy of the Calera Limestone, northern California, USA. Journal of Foraminferal Research, 29, 318-339.
- Stein, M., Föllmi, K.B., Westermann, S., Godet, A., Adette, T., Matera, V., Fleitmann, D. and Berner, Z. (2011), Progressive palaeoenvironmental change during the Late Barremian Early Aptian as prelude to Oceanic Anoxic Event 1a: Evidence from the Gorgo a Cerbara section. (Umbria-Marche basin, central Italy). Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 302, 396-406.
- Şengör, A.M.C. and Yılmaz, Y. (1981), Tethyan evolution of Turkey: plate tectonic approach. Tectonophysics, 75, 181-241.
- Şengör, A.M.C., Yılmaz, Y. and Sungurlu, O. (1984), Tectonics of the Mediterranean Cimmerides: nature and evolution of the western termination of Paleo-Tethys. In: Dixon, J.E. and Robertson, A.H.F. (eds), The Tectonic Evolution of the Eastern Mediterranean. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 17, 77-112.
- Tarduno, J.A., Sliter, W.V., Kroenke, L., Mayer, H., Mahoney, J.J., Musgrave, R., Storey, M. and Winterer, E.L. (1991), Rapid formation of Ontong Java Plateau by Aptian Mantle Plume Volcanis. Science, 254, 399-403.
- Tekeli, O. (1981), Subduction complex of pre-Jurassic age, northern Anatolia, Turkey. Geology, 9, 68-72.
- Toker, V. (1976), Stratigraphical studies of the area located between Nallıhan and Bozyaka villages along the Sorgun River. Communications de la Faculte de Sciences de l'Universite d'Ankara, Serie C1, Geologie, 19, 1-63.
- Topuz, G., Altherr, R., Schwartz, W.H., Dokuz, A. and Meyer, H.P. (2007), Variscan amphibolites-facies rocks from the Kurtoğlu metamorphic complex (Gümüşhane area, Eastern Pontides, Turkey). International Journal of Earth Sciences, 96, 861-873.

- Tremolada, F. and Erba, E. (2002), Morphometric analysis of the Aptian *Rucinolithus terebrodentarius* and *Assipetra infracretacea* nannoliths: Implications for taxonomy, biostratigraphy and paleoceanography. Marine Microplaeontology, 44, 77-92.
- Tremolada, F., Erba, E. and Bralower, T.J. (2007), A review of calcareous nannofossil changes during the early Aptian Oeanic Anoxic Event 1a and the Paleocene-Eocene Thermal Maximum: The influence of fertility, temperature, and pCO₂. The Geological Society of America, Special Paper, 424.
- Valentine, J.W. (1973), Evolutionary ecology of the marine biosphere. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey, Prentice-Hall, 511 p.
- Varol, B. and Kazancı, N. (1981), Nallıhan Seben (Ankara Bolu) bölgesinde Üst Jura – Alt Kretase karbonat istifinin lito ve biyofasiyes özellikleri. TJK Bülteni, 24, 31-38.
- Verga, D. and Premoli Silva, I. (2002), Early Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera from the Tethys: the genus *Leupoldina*. Cretaceous Research, 23, 189-212.
- Verga, D. and Premoli Silva, I. (2003), Early Cretaceous planktonic foraminifera from the Tethys: the small, few-chambered representatives of the genus *Globigerinelloides*. Cretaceous Research, 24, 305-334.
- Wanner, J. (1940), Gesteinbildende Foraminiferen aus Malm und Unterkreide des östlichen ostindischen Archipels nebst Bemerkungen über Orbulinaria Rhumbler und andere verwandte Foraminiferen. Paläontologische Zeitschrift, 22 (2), 75-99.
- Weissert, H. (1989), C-isotope stratigraphy, a monitor of palaeoenvironmental change: a case study from Early Cretaceous. Surv. Geophys., 10, 1-61.

Weissert, H. (2000), Deciphering methane's fingerprint. Nature, 406, 356-357.

- Weissert, H. and Erba, E. (2004), Volcanism, CO₂ and paleoclimate: a late Jurassic early Cretaceous carbon and oxygen isotope record. Journal of the Geological Society, London, 161, 695-702.
- Weissert, H., Lini, A., Föllmi, K.B. and Kuhn, O. (1998), Correlation of Early Cretaceous carbon isotope stratigraphy and platform drowning events: a possible link? Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 137, 189-203.
- Wezel, F.C. (1985), Facies Anossiche ed episodi geotettonici globali. Giornale di Geologia, 47, 283-288.
- Wignall, P.B. (2001), Large igneous provinces and mass extinctions. Earth-Science Reviews, 53, 1-33.
- Williamson, W.C. (1858), On the recent Foraminifera of Great Britain. The Ray Society, London, 1-107.
- Wilson, J.L. (1975), Carbonate facies in geologic history. Springer, Berlin, 471 p.
- Yavari, M., Yazdi, M., Gahalavand, H., Adabi, M.H. and Naeeji, M.R. (2017), Barremian to Aptian radiolarian from southwestern Iran (Dariyan Formation), Zagros basin: paleoecological implications. Acta Montanistica Slovaca, 22 (2), 193-205.
- Yılmaz, İ.Ö. (2008), Cretaceous pelagic red beds and black shales (Aptian Santonian), NW Turkey: global oceanic and oxic events. Turkish Journal of Earth Sciences, 17, 263-296.
- Yılmaz, İ.Ö., Vennemann, T., Altıner, D. and Satır, M. (2004), Stable isotope evidence for meter-scale sea level changes in lower Cretaceous inner platform and pelagic carbonate successions of Turkey. Geologica Carpathica, 55, 19-36.

- Yılmaz, İ.Ö., Altıner, D., Tekin, U.K., Tüysüz, O., Ocakoğlu, F. and Açıkalın, S. (2010), Cenomanian – Turonian Oceanic Anoxic Event (OAE2) in the Sakarya Zone, Northwestern Turkey: Sedimentological, cyclostratigraphic, and geochemical records. Cretaceous Research, 31, 207-226.
- Yılmaz, O. and Boztuğ, D. (1986), Kastamonu granitoid belt of northern Turkey: First arc plutonism product related to the subduction of the paleo-Tethys. Geology, 14, 179-183.
- Yılmaz, Y. (1981), Sakarya Kıtası güney kenarının tektonik evrimi. İstanbul Üniversitesi Yerbilimleri, 1, 33-52.
- Yılmaz, Y., Tüysüz, O., Gözügol, A.M. and Yiğitbaş, E. (1981), Abant (Bolu) Dokurcun (Sakarya) arasında Kuzey Anadolu Fay Zonunun kuzey ve güneyinde kalan tektonik birliklerin jeolojik evrimi. İstanbul Yerbilimleri, 2, 239-261.

APPENDICES

A. Plates and Explanations

PLATE 1

a. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), spiral view, NY-12, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), spiral view, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), spiral view, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), spiral view, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), side view, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), spiral view, NY-35, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), spiral view, Slump 1-3, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), spiral view, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), spiral view, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 1



a. *Hedbergella excelsa* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-6, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), spiral view, NY-6, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), umbilical view, NY-15, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), side view, NY-26, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), umbilical view, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), spiral view, NY-37, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), umbilical view, NY-37, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-20, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 2



a. *Hedbergella mitra* (Banner & Desai, 1988), spiral view, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella mitra* (Banner & Desai, 1988), umbilical view, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-21, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), side view, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-24, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), umbilical view, NY-36, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), umbilical view, NY-36, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 3



a. *Hedbergella roblesae* (Obregon, 1959), umbilical view, NY-7S, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella roblesae* (Obregon, 1959), umbilical view, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella roblesae* (Obregon, 1959), umbilical view, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella roblesae* (Obregon, 1959), spiral view, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Hedbergella similis (Longoria, 1974), umbilical view, NY-2, Globigerinelloides blowi Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), side view, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), spiral view, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), umbilical view, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), umbilical view, NY-35, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 4



a. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), spiral view, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), spiral view, NY-3, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-10, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), spiral view, Slump 1-3, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-33, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), umbilical view, NY-35, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 5



a. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), oblique view, NY-3, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), oblique view, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), umbilical view, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), spiral view, NY-13, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), spiral view, NY-15, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 6


a. *Lenticulina* sp., spiral view, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Lenticulina* sp., spiral view, NY-5, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Lenticulina* sp., spiral view, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Lenticulina* sp., spiral view, NY-20, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Lenticulina sp., spiral view, NY-26, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Lenticulina* sp., spiral view, NY-36, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal view, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal view, NY-26, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal view, NY-34, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 7



a. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal view, NY-13, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal view, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal view, NY-19, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal view, NY-31, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal view, NY-39, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Spirillina* sp., spiral view, NY-21, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Spirillina* sp., spiral view, NY-24, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Spirillina sp., spiral view, NY-24, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Spirillina sp., spiral view, NY-34, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 8



a. Radiolaria, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. Radiolaria, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. Radiolaria, NY-23, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. Radiolaria, NY-29, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. Radiolaria, NY-29, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

l. Radiolaria, NY-36, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 9



a. Radiolaria, NY-12, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. Radiolaria, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Radiolaria, NY-26, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Radiolaria, NY-36, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

l. Radiolaria, NY-23, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 10



a. *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Bolli, 1959), axial section, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Bolli, 1959), tangential section, NY-6, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Bolli, 1959), tangential section, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Globigerinelloides blowi* (Bolli, 1959), tangential section, NY-13, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), equatorial section, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), axial section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Globigerinelloides duboisi* (Chevalier, 1961), tangential section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), equatorial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



100 µm

a. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), tangential section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), tangential section, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), tangential section, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), nearly equatorial section, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), oblique section, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), axial section, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), equatorial section, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* (Moullade, 1961), tangential section, NY-31, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

I. Globigerinelloides ferreolensis (Moullade, 1961), equatorial section, NY-39,
Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



100 µm

a. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-20, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), equatorial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-22, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-25, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella infracretacea* (Glaessner, 1937a,b), nearly equatorial section, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Hedbergella luterbacheri (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-31, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-12, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-13, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Hedbergella occulta (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, Slump 1-3,
Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-35, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-39, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Hedbergella roblesae* (Obregon, 1959), nearly equatorial section, NY-7S, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-7S, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-7S, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-9, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella sigali* (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Hedbergella sigali (Moullade, 1966), nearly equatorial section, Slump 1-3,
Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-7S, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

l. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b.*Hedbergella similis* (Longoria, 1974), nearly equatorial section, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), oblique section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), tangential section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952), tangential section, NY-8, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), tangential section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Leupoldina cabri* (Sigal, 1952), oblique section, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Leupoldina cabri (Sigal, 1952), oblique section, NY-16, Leupoldina cabri Zone,
Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

PLATE 16



a. *Hedbergella excelsa* (Longoria, 1974), tangential section, NY-9, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Hedbergella luterbacheri* (Longoria, 1974), axial section, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), axial section, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), axial section, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), axial section, NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), tangential section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Hedbergella occulta* (Longoria, 1974), axial section, NY-11, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Hedbergella* sp., axial section, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Hedbergella* sp., tangential section, NY-3, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Hedbergella* sp., tangential section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. *Hedbergella* sp., axial section, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

l. *Hedbergella* sp., axial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

m. *Hedbergella* sp., axial section, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

n. *Hedbergella* sp., axial section, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



100 µm

a. *Lenticulina* sp., axial section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Lenticulina* sp., axial section, NY-5, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Lenticulina* sp., tangential section, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Lenticulina* sp., tangential section, NY-9, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Lenticulina* sp., equatorial section, NY-13, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Lenticulina* sp., equatorial section, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Lenticulina* sp., nearly equatorial section, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Lenticulina* sp., tangential section, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Lenticulina* sp., axial section, NY-20, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Lenticulina* sp., tangential section, NY-25, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Lenticulina* sp., axial section, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

 b. Lenticulina sp., tangential section, NY-28, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Lenticulina* sp., tangential section, NY-38, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Nodosaria sp., longitudinal section, NY-12, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Nodosaria sp.*, longitudinal section, NY-12, *Leupoldina cabri Zone*, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal section, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal section, NY-14, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Nodosaria* sp., longitudinal section, NY-31, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri Zone*, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal section, NY-16, *Leupoldina cabri Zone*, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal section, NY-19, *Leupoldina cabri Zone*, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal section, Slump 1-3, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Textularia* sp., longitudinal section, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Spirillina* sp., axial section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Spirillina* sp., equatorial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Spirillina* sp., axial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Spirillina sp., axial section, NY-28, Globigerinelloides ferreolensis Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone



a. *Patellina* sp., axial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. *Patellina* sp., axial section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Meandrospira* sp., transverse section, NY-4, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Meandrospira* sp., transverse section, NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. *Meandrospira* sp., longitudinal section, NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. *Meandrospira* sp., longitudinal section, NY-25, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Meandrospira* sp., transverse section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Meandrospira* sp., transverse section, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Ataxophragmiidae, longitudinal section, NY-7, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. Ataxophragmiidae, longitudinal section, NY-19, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

k. Ataxophragmiidae, longitudinal section, NY-38, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone





100 µm

a. *Cadosina* sp., NY-2, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. Cadosina sp., NY-6, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. *Cadosina* sp., NY-8, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. *Cadosina* sp., NY-10, *Leupoldina cabri* Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Cadosina sp., NY-12, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. Cadosina sp., NY-22, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. *Cadosina* sp., NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. *Cadosina* sp., Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. *Cadosina* sp., Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. *Cadosina* sp., NY-38, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone






50 µm

a. Radiolaria, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. Radiolaria, NY-1, *Globigerinelloides blowi* Zone, Early Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. Radiolaria, NY-3, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. Radiolaria, NY-7, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Radiolaria, NY-8, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. Radiolaria, NY-10, Leupoldina cabri Zone, Early Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. Radolaria, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Radolaria, NY-27, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

i. Radolaria, NY-28, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

j. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone





a. Radiolaria, Slump 1-2, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

b. Radiolaria, Slump 1-1, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

c. Radiolaria, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

d. Radiolaria, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

e. Radiolaria, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

f. Radiolaria, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

g. Radiolaria, NY-30, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam Limestone

h. Radiolaria, NY-39, *Globigerinelloides ferreolensis* Zone, Late Aptian, Soğukçam
Limestone

